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Game on: Undermanned Hurricanes to face Red Wings after calling up 3 players from AHL 

By Chip Alexander 

Tampa Bay’s Alex Barre-Boulet (12) and Simon Ryfors (15) 
defend Carolina Hurricanes’ Jack Drury (72) during the first 
period of their NHL exhibition game on Tuesday, September 
28, 2021 at PNC Arena in Raleigh, N.C. 

Rod Brind’Amour didn’t want to dwell on the negatives, only 
talk about the positives. 

The Carolina Hurricanes coach realized that playing the 
Detroit Red Wings on Thursday with 16 skaters — 10 
forwards and six defensemen — will be a challenge. It’s a 
product both of the COVID-19 issues that have six Canes 
players and a training staff member in the NHL protocol and 
NHL rules on callups under the salary cap. 

“With key guys out it will make it tougher,” Brind’Amour said 
Thursday. “But it’s a great opportunity, too. It’s a great 
opportunity for guys coming up and making their debuts. 
What better opportunity are you going to have than the ice 
time you’re going to get tonight. 

“It’s not ideal. I get it. But there’s no point focusing on that. 
It’s a great opportunity to show your stuff.” 

When Brind’Amour gathered his group on the ice Thursday 
for the morning skate at PNC Arena, he was glad to see 
defensemen Brett Pesce and Tony DeAngelo — both off 
COVID protocol and ready to play again — but also had Jack 
Drury, Stefan Noesen and Andrew Poturalski in the circle 
around him. 

The three forwards were recalled Thursday from the Chicago 
Wolves of the American Hockey League on an emergency 
basis. Noesen has played in 205 career NHL games with five 
teams, but none with the Canes. Poturalski has played in 
two, with the Canes in the 2016-17 season. 

For Drury, it will be his NHL debut. Maybe not the way he 
dreamed of it happening but it will be happening. 

Under NHL rules, a team must play one game “short,” with a 
reduced roster, to be able to recall the players necessary to 
fill out a 20-man roster. Brind’Amour was asked if it seems 
odd the league in a sense punishes a team doing it that way 
for one game, adding extra stress to the skaters who do play. 

“What can I say about that?” Brind’Amour said. “I’ll just say I 
agree with you.” 

The Canes players in the protocol are forwards Sebastian 
Aho, Jordan Staal, Andrei Svechnikov, Steven Lorentz and 
Seth Jarvis, and defenseman Ian Cole. That’s a big chunk of 
the lineup. 

At the skate, Brind’Amour had Vincent Trocheck centering 
Nino Niederreiter and Martin Necas, Jesperi Kotkaniemi at 
center with Teuvo Teravainen and Jesper Fast, and then a 
mix of Derek Stepan centering Drury, Poturalski and Noesen. 

The D corps, minus Cole, had Jaccob Slavin with Ethan 
Bear, Brady Skjei with Pesce and Brendan Smith with 
DeAngelo. Pesce and DeAngelo last skated in a game on 
Nov. 28 before entering the protocol. They were set to return 
and play Tuesday against the Minnesota Wild, but that game 
was postponed after the Canes’ COVID issues escalated. 

The Canes-Wings game was in doubt Wednesday but the 
Canes had no new COVID positives and the game not 
postponed. The players and staff were tested again 
Thursday morning and were scheduled to have another 
round of tests before the game. 

Drury. 21 was a second-round draft pick by the Canes in 
2018 who played his college hockey at Harvard before 
heading to the Swedish Hockey League last season, where 
he was a finalist for rookie of the year. 

Drury said he’s ready for his NHL debut and said his parents 
will be able to attend the game. Drury’s father, Ted, is a 
former NHL player. His uncle, Chris, starred for several NHL 
teams, won a Stanley Cup, and is the president and general 
manager of the New York Rangers. It’s a hockey family. 

Drury and Brind’Amour skated about the ice for a few 
moments before the morning skate, Brind’Amour pointing out 
a few things about the Canes’ systems and faceoffs. He also 
has some words of advice. 

“The message was to have fun and savor the moment, but I’ll 
be sure to do that,” Drury said. 
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If NHL is going to force the Canes to play through a COVID wave, the rules must change 

By Luke Decock 

As the Carolina Hurricanes were taking to the ice short-
handed against the Detroit Red Wings, six of their COVID-
positive players were on a private jet somewhere over 
Wisconsin. 

The Hurricanes had almost as many players being shuttled 
home on a day-long, cross-country odyssey as they did 
available to play Thursday night. Thanks to the NHL’s 
infamously inflexible rules, the Hurricanes were two forwards 
short against the Red Wings and played with three AHL call-
ups in their lineup. 

To someone, somewhere, it makes sense for NHL teams to 
play games that matter with 13 NHL skaters or — in the case 
of the Nashville Predators — without their entire coaching 
staff. The Florida Panthers only iced 16 skaters as well 
Thursday night. The Montreal Canadiens played without fans 
in the building, a flashback to last season. The Colorado 
Avalanche, after a late positive, were reportedly given the 
option not to play Thursday night and declined. 

This all makes sense to someone, somewhere. 

We’re far enough into our pandemic future that it shouldn’t 
still be this hard to figure out a better way. 

The Hurricanes are allowed to call up two more players to 
get to the full 18 after playing short-handed once — so will 
presumably be at full strength on Saturday and Sunday after 
Thursday’s 5-3 win — which makes this silliness of playing 
with 16 entirely pointless. 

Perhaps under normal circumstances that’s a useful guard 
against teams attempting to bend roster rules, but there are 
no shenanigans here, just a wave of positive COVID tests 
across the league, with more than 50 players in the protocol 
and dozens of staff as well. 

Watching the short-handed Hurricanes on Thursday, it felt 
like the NHL is all trees and no forest. 

Going with 16 skaters against the Red Wings is the kind of 
healthy challenge the Hurricanes might embrace, but if either 
of the Florida teams were in town the Hurricanes might not 
be quite so sanguine about it. 

It’s not that big of a deal for the other 10 forwards to absorb 
the minutes usually spread among 12, although some of the 
missing forwards were high-workload stalwarts like 
Sebastian Aho and Jordan Staal, who play in all situations. 
It’s also a lot to ask of an NHL debutant like Jack Drury. 

There are reasons — health reasons and competitive 
reasons — the NHL won’t let teams play with fewer than 14 
skaters. But somehow, in the corroded logic of a league 
that’s often too slow to adapt to its surroundings, 16 is OK. 

Postponing Thursday’s game was apparently not an option. 
Hurricanes general manager Don Waddell said the 
Hurricanes are having enough trouble finding a spot to 
reschedule Tuesday’s game that wasn’t played at the 
Minnesota Wild that postponing games is a last resort 
reserved for teams like the Calgary Flames, who have 29 
players and staff in quarantine. 

It will be up to the players to decide whether to go to the 
Olympics and risk a three-week quarantine in China — so 
many players have gotten COVID this season, it may end up 
being a moot point — which could create some scheduling 
flexibility, but even that is far from ideal on short notice. 

Preliminary indications are the outbreak that likely started 
with the Flames is the Omicron variant, which suggests the 
NHL’s problems are going to get worse with time, not better. 
And Waddell said only a half-dozen players have received a 
booster shot so far, with most of the roster waiting until the 
four-day Christmas break. 

So if the goal truly is to plow ahead, and by all accounts it is, 
then there has to be more flexibility in the roster and cap 
rules to keep from making a mockery of this entire operation. 
Everyone — teams and players and fans — deserves better 
than this. 
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Under strange circumstances, a Canes rookie makes an unexpected mark in his NHL debut 

By Luke Decock 

Strange things happen in strange circumstances and these 
were those. For the Drury family, which was about to fan out 
across the midwest and northeast for a weekend of hockey 
tournaments, Thursday was a mad scramble just to get to 
Raleigh from Chicago. 

For Jack Drury, the reason for their rearranged plans, his 
separate trip from Chicago was slightly more momentous. 
One of three emergency call-ups thrown into the Carolina 
Hurricanes’ lineup amid a COVID outbreak that left six 
players on the shelf, Drury’s NHL debut against the Detroit 
Red Wings came amid exigent circumstances. 

And it’s one thing to see your son or brother play in his first 
NHL game. It’s another to see him take a pass from Jesperi 
Kotkaniemi while barreling down the center of the ice and 
bounce a shot off Alex Nedeljkovic and have it fall right back 
onto his stick. 

“You knew he had a great opportunity,” his father Ted said, 
later, a veteran of 414 NHL games — 40 for this organization 
in a Hartford Whalers sweater — enough to recognize a 
great opportunity and also to know that opportunity isn’t 
always enough. 

It was this time. 

Drury beat Nedeljkovic and went rocketing into the boards in 
the corner, an explosion of pure joy. In the stands, his sister 
Lily was in tears. The entire family – mom Liz, Lily, three 
younger brothers – jumped around in disbelief. It was the 
297th NHL goal for a Drury, joining Ted’s 41 and uncle Chris’ 
255. 

One of the other arrivals from Chicago (AHL), Stefan Noesen 
veered away from the celebration to grab the puck for 
safekeeping. On the bench, as the Hurricanes announced 
Drury’s first NHL goal, Noesen threw his left arm around 
Drury’s shoulders and kissed him on the helmet, another 
moment of unprompted and unexpected joy. 

Drury even got the first-star treatment at the end of the 5-3 
win, soaking in the crowd’s applause. 

“On the bench there at the end, that was really special,” 
Drury said. “It’s hard to put into words how that felt. But if we 
don’t get the win there, it’s all kind of forgotten.” 

These circumstances are, for the Hurricanes, something 
entirely less than ideal. It took everything they had, 
especially from Drury and Nino Niederreiter --— this would 
be an ideal time for one of Niederreiter’s hot streaks — and 
others to get past the Red Wings. 

“We had some young kids score their first goals tonight,” 
Niederreiter said. “Those were memories we built off tonight. 
It was great to see, part of why we got the win.” 

But for players like Drury and Noesen — a 28-year-old with 
208 NHL games under his belt but none with the Hurricanes 
— it was a crack in a door that normally stays closed. Drury, 
who spent last season in Sweden, had designs on making 
the roster out of training camp only to be one of several 
players left in the slipstream of Seth Jarvis’ meteoric rise 
despite scoring in his preseason debut as well. 

Still, the second-round pick in 2018 has his best hockey 
ahead of him at 21, a reality not lost on his father amid the 
celebration. His stay in the NHL this time may be short, but 
there’s going to be a day when he shows up and stays. Even 
in this fleeting moment, there was that sense of inevitability. 

“Hopefully this is a mark along the way,” Ted Drury said. “It’s 
OK for a day to be proud and reflect on everything, but now 
you’ve got to keep going.” 

Drury should get another shot Saturday and Sunday as the 
shorthanded Hurricanes try to navigate this busy portion of 
their schedule, five games in eight days before the Christmas 
break, although it seems quite unlikely the Hurricanes would 
risk crossing the border to play the Ottawa Senators in the 
fifth after having to pull off an almost-Argo operation to get 
Jarvis and Sebastian Aho players out of Canada on 
Thursday. 

Either way, it’s merely the beginning for Drury, perhaps not 
quite how he or his family or anyone else envisioned it, but 
impossible to forget nonetheless. 
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Here’s how quarantined Canes skaters returned to Raleigh from Canada, Minnesota 

By Chip Alexander 

The Canes are back. 

Six Carolina Hurricanes skaters who’d been under 
quarantine away from Raleigh after testing positive for 
COVID-19 in the past week made it back Thursday in time 
for the holidays. 

Sebastian Aho and Seth Jarvis had been marooned in 
Canada after testing positive in Vancouver, along with a 
Canes staffer, while Ian Cole, Steven Lorentz, Jordan Staal 
and Andrei Svechnikov were in Minnesota, where the team 
stopped Tuesday before a game against the Wild was 
postponed. 

On Thursday, the Canes were allowed to pick up all the 
players and and return them to Raleigh to complete their 
league-mandated quarantine under the NHL protocols. 

Canes owner Tom Dundon arranged the private flight, Canes 
president and general manager Don Waddell said. Aho, 
Jarvis and massage therapist Mike Maresca were to be 
transported by an emergency ambulance to Seattle on 
Thursday to be picked up by the flight.  

But there was a snag. There was a holdup for three hours at 
the U.S.-Canada border as the the final details were hashed 

out, finally allowing them to leave and be home with their 
families, especially for the Christmas break. 

“That’s the key, especially this time of year,” Canes coach 
Rod Brind’Amour said Thursday. “You want to be home. That 
was a big concern.” 

Assistant general manager Darren Yorke worked things out 
at the U.S. border, Waddell said, adding Yorke “did the 
heavy lifting.” 

“We thought it would be an easy process,” Waddell said. 
“Three hours later they were still there trying to talk their way 
into it. I told the players, ‘Don’t leave the border, just sit 
there.’ We had to explain they weren’t going to touch any 
other human beings, that they’d go right to a private airport 
and get on a private plane, stop for fuel, pick up some other 
COVID players, land back in Raleigh and be sent right to 
their houses.” 

The plane arrived at RDU at 8:44 p.m. 

The Hurricanes face the Detroit Red Wings Thursday night 
with 16 skaters — 10 forwards and 6 defensemen. Three of 
those players were called up Thursday morning from the 
AHL’s Chicago Wolves. 
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Canes beat the Red Wings, 5-3, on Thursday, despite playing with only 16 skaters 

By Chip Alexander 

It was a game unlike any other for the Carolina Hurricanes. 

Six players in the COVID-19 protocol. Limited to 16 skaters. 
Jack Drury making his NHL debut, and scoring first NHL 
goal. 

And all while the six players and a staff member were 
making the long trek from Vancouver and St. Paul, 
Minnesota, flown back to Raleigh on a private flight arranged 
by Canes owner Tom Dundon. 

While the Canes contingent were in the air, those playing at 
PNC Arena were caught up in a tight game with the Detroit 
Red Wings. The Hurricanes won 5-3 as Nino Niederreiter 
scored twice — just missing a third — and goalie Frederik 
Andersen stayed calm and made some big stops in the 
frantic final minutes before Vincent Trocheck’s empty-net 
goal sealed it. 

“It never surprises me with this group,” Canes coach Rod 
Brind’Amour said. “When you think it’s maybe going to be a 
little too tough, they find a way.. Gritty effort, really, all the 
way up and down the lineup from pretty much everybody. 

“It was one of those special wins. Guys gutted it out.” 

The Canes flight arrived at RDU at 8:44 p.m.., just as the 
second period was ending. It was tied 3-3 at that point, 
although the Wings (14-13-3) had the better of the play in the 
second, trying the score on a Tyler Bertuzzi goal. 

Niederreiter gave the Canes (20-7-1) just the start it wanted 
in the third, beating Alex Nedeljkovic with a short-side bullet 
of a shot 18 seconds into the period for a 4-3 lead. 
Niederreiter’s first of the night came on a short shot on a 
first-period power play and he came close to a third goal — 
and hats flying — after the Wings emptied the net in the final 
minutes for an extra attacker. 

“We knew coming into this game some of the older guys 
would have to step up and lead by example,” Niederreiter 
said. 

It was a week of COVID attrition for both teams. The Canes 
were without five forwards, including captain Jordan Staal 

and their top scorer, Sebastian Aho. The Red Wings placed 
forwards Robby Fabbri and Michael Rasmussen on the 
COVID protocol list. 

There also were those returning from the COVID list — 
defenseman Brett Pesce and Tony DeAngelo for the Canes 
and defenseman Marc Staal for the Wings. 

DeAngelo scored in the first, breaking in on the back side to 
collect a hard carom off the end boards. Pesce had 23:25 of 
ice time for the Canes. 

Nedeljkovic. the former Canes goalie who was traded to 
Detroit after last season, was making his first return to PNC 
Arena, where he played so well as a rookie. 

Drury, 21, said Thursday morning that he wanted to savor 
the moment in his debut There was a lot to savor as the 
Canes rookie had a big night and was named the game’s 
first star. 

He took his solo lap on the ice, now a routine for rookies in 
their debut, before the game. -- brief but nice. He put in his 
first shift in the NHL. 

Then, late in the first period came the moment that will be 
indelible as long as he plays hockey. 

Jesperi Kotkaniemi took the puck into the Detroit zone along 
the left wall, fought off a hit and found Drury breaking down 
the center of the ice. Drury took a shot that Nedeljkovic 
stopped but quickly followed up the rebound. 

Just like that, he had his first NHL goal and soon was being 
hugged on the bench by Stefan Noesen, who kissed the top 
of Drury’s helmet. It also gave the Canes a 3-2 lead. 

“That was incredible,” Drury said. “It was really fun to get the 
win and obviously getting the goal was really cool, too.” 

The Canes will be back to a 20-man roster, with 18 skaters, 
for Saturday’s home game against the Los Angeles Kings. 
But they’ll never forget Thursday’s shorthanded game and all 
that went with it. 

“There were a lot of good memories in this game,” 
Brind’Amour said. 
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Inside the Hurricanes’ short-handed game against the Red Wings: ‘It was one of those 
special wins’ 

By Sara Civian  

Don’t get it twisted. The Hurricanes weren’t just tasked with 
playing two skaters short against the Red Wings on 
Thursday. 

Of course, icing a 16-skater roster wasn’t ideal, but it was 
only one of many dilemmas the team was facing. 

Where to begin? Maybe in British Columbia, where leading 
scorer Sebastian Aho and rising star Seth Jarvis spent most 
of the day lobbying Canadian border patrol to let them enter 
the U.S. 

“They had a tough time,” Hurricanes general manager Don 
Waddell said before the Wings-Canes game at PNC Arena. 
“We got them out in an ambulance this morning from 
Vancouver to the border. What we thought would be an easy 
process, three hours later they were still there trying to talk 
their way into (crossing the border). I told them, ‘Don’t leave. 
Don’t leave the border. Just sit there. Once you leave, you’re 
not a problem for them anymore.’ We had to explain they’d 
go right to a private airport, get to the private airplane, pick 
up a few other players, then be sent right to their house.” 

Aho and Jarvis eventually made it to the private plane in 
Seattle that took them to Minneapolis. There, the plane 
picked up captain Jordan Staal, No. 2 leading scorer Andrei 
Svechnikov, defenseman Ian Cole and glue guy Steven 
Lorentz. The Canes are without them all for the foreseeable 
future. 

At 8:44 p.m., the flight containing the Hurricanes on the 
COVID-19 protocol list landed safely in Raleigh. 

Around 9:40 p.m., a random assortment of other Canes beat 
the Red Wings 5-3. 

“Nothing surprises me with this group,” head coach Rod 
Brind’Amour said. “When you think it maybe will be a little too 
tough, they find a way. Just a gritty effort up and down the 
lineup from pretty much everybody. It was one of those 
special wins. There was a lot of good memories in this 
game.” 

We’ll get to those, but a lot of questions needed answers 
before the game could even happen. Let’s take it from the 
top. 

So, those six Hurricanes — several of them key contributors 
— were unavailable because of COVID-19 protocol. 
Defensemen Tony DeAngelo and Brett Pesce, meanwhile, 
were returning to the lineup, but they hadn’t played since 
Nov. 29. Then, with the Canes so close to the cap, they 
technically only had room for one call-up via placing Jalen 
Chatfield on injured reserve. That would have given them 14 
skaters (the standard is 18). Fortunately, they were able to 

get some cap relief after sending down Andrew Poturalski to 
the AHL. 

The Canes and Waddell lobbied the league to let them call 
up more players via an emergency clause in the CBA stating 
that 16 players and two goalies is the minimum for safety. 
The league granted the exception, allowing the Canes to call 
up two more players who make less than $850,000 each. 
And as the rule states, after they played Thursday’s game 
short-handed, they’ll be able to call up two more players. 

Even with the exemption, you still have to wonder whether 
this short-handed game should have happened. The first 
concern is always health, and six Hurricanes and two Red 
Wings are on COVID-19 protocol. 

Neither team has had new positives since those players, 
though. And I keep reminding myself this is not actually 
March 12, 2020, 2.0. All Hurricanes players are vaccinated, 
and Aho is the only one out of the six positive Canes players 
who has had a fever (his temperature is normal now). 

COVID-19 concerns aside, it also doesn’t really seem fair the 
Canes had to play short-handed through no fault of their 
own. 

“What can I say about that?” Brind’Amour said, smiling, 
avoiding another $25,000 fine. 

Waddell didn’t comment on fairness, but he did mention he’d 
rather try to push through and avoid the hassle of 
rescheduling another game. 

“Our schedule is so busy the second half of the season, the 
last thing you want to do is have a tired hockey team going 
into the playoffs,” he said. “It’s hard to make up games, like, 
we’re trying to find a place to fit this Minnesota game we 
missed and there’s no place on the schedule that works for 
them and works for us.” 

OK, so you play the game. But couldn’t the league have 
changed the protocol by now to account for the recent 
outbreaks? Maybe it could bring back the taxi squad or 
provide more leniency with emergency call-ups? Something? 
Anything? 

It doesn’t seem like this problem is going away. 

“With everything that’s going on, I’m sure the league and the 
union are talking about alternatives right now. We see what’s 
going around in the league and professional sports in 
general,” Waddell said. “With our sport, we’ve got so many 
games. I know there’s talks going on right now, I can’t tell 
you where it’s headed. … We were told yesterday that we 
were going to get a new set of guidelines by the end of 
today. We’re all anticipating to see what’s going to change.” 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • December 17, 2021 

 

So maybe we can expect some leaguewide changes to 
make call-ups easier, but the Canes couldn’t dwell on the 
future Thursday. Brind’Amour’s message was clear going 
into the game: “We’re going to play to win. We expect to 
win.” 

Red Wings head coach Jeff Blashill even saw this coming. I 
asked him before the game what he thought about a team 
playing two guys short. Should the league adjust the 
protocol? 

“That’s an interesting question that I don’t know the answer 
to,” he said. “Obviously, there’s differing reasons for it, and I 
know the league has looked into a few things. We lost a 
game to St. Louis a week ago who was playing a player 
short. I don’t think that inhibits you from winning, and I’m 
sure Rod had the same message to his team. We’re focused 
on the fact that we’re going to play a Carolina team, and 
Carolina teams always play extremely hard. They always 
forecheck extremely hard. They’re always good in the O-
zone. The team we play tonight is going to be no different.” 

Forced to play more minutes than usual NHL call-ups, 
Andrew Poturalski, Stefan Noesen and Jack Drury couldn’t 
just survive their first game as Hurricanes — they’d have to 
thrive. 

How’s Drury’s first NHL goal and 16:06 of ice time in his NHL 
debut and Poturalski’s first NHL point for thriving? 

“It speaks volumes to the scouting staff and front office. It’s 
amazing,” Pesce said. “You saw Jack scoring and he was 

making things happen. (Poturalski) got his first NHL point. 
They’re not just playing and going through the motions; 
they’re contributing to that win. That’s exciting to see for 
sure.” 

Not even two minutes into the game, Freddie Andersen held 
strong on two short-handed saves. And not three minutes 
into the game, Nino Niederreiter provided an all-important 1-
0 cushion. DeAngelo got on the board, Drury recorded his 
first NHL goal. Poturalski recorded his first NHL point. And by 
the end of the first, the Canes were up 3-2. 

The second period was ugly, point-blank. Of course, this 
game was never going to be a beauty contest, especially if 
the WolviCanes were going to pull off a win. But then 
Niederreiter’s second early-period goal of the game gave the 
Hurricanes a 4-3 lead to open the third, and a Vincent 
Trocheck empty-netter sealed the deal. 

“Obviously we were missing quite a few key players, but we 
knew coming into this game that the older guys had to step 
up and lead by example and I think that’s what we did,” 
Niederreiter said. “The younger guys followed us up and I 
think it was a really gutsy win for us.” 

This was all just one good day. One Hurricanes win. One 
successful plane ride home. You could’ve thrown it all away 
and started over tomorrow if it didn’t work out. But 
sometimes things actually do work out, and maybe we all 
needed a reminder. 
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Category 5: Understanding the Hurricanes roster situation amid Covid chaos 

By Cory Lavalette  

RALEIGH — We’ve officially entered unchartered waters. 
The Hurricanes, besieged by positive COVID-19 tests, will 
only dress 16 skaters tonight — two fewer than normal — to 
play through one of the many coronavirus outbreaks that are 
circulating around the NHL. Let’s try and understand things a 
little better. 

Category 1 

Tonight’s home game against Detroit will serve as, for lack of 
a better term, punishment for the Hurricanes being so close 
to the cap. That said, the NHL is allowing Carolina some 
flexibility. 

The Hurricanes have six players — five forwards (Sebastian 
Aho, Seth Jarvis, Jordan Staal, Andrei Svechnikov and 
Steven Lorentz) and defenseman Ian Cole — in the league’s 
COVID-19 protocol and had enough room under the salary 
cap to call up one player. They also have two injured players, 
Jordan Martinook and Jalen Chatfield. Chatfield, with both 
Brett Pesce and Tony DeAngelo returning to the lineup 
tonight from their COVID quarantine, was moved to injured 
reserve to free a roster spot, and Martinook has been out 
since getting hurt in the Ottawa game Dec. 2. 

That left Carolina with the ability to have a cap-compliant 
roster with six defensemen and eight forwards — 14 total 
skaters compared to the usual 18. The CBA calls for teams 
to play one game shorthanded before they are allowed to 
recall players to fill the empty spots without them costing 
against the cap. 

The NHL made a tweak for tonight’s game so the Hurricanes 
wouldn’t be short four players, immediately granting them 
two emergency exceptions. They will get two more 
emergency exceptions starting with Saturday’s home game 
against the Kings. 

Category 2 

All right, but who can be called up? 

First, let’s look at the league’s Roster Emergency Exception 
rules. The first thing to understand is teams can only recall 
players whose average annual value — not to be confused 
with cap hit — are at or below the NHL’s minimum salary 
plus $100,000. So for this season, that means $850,000. 

This is why Andrew Poturalski was recalled for the 
Minnesota game (that never happened), reassigned to AHL 
Chicago, and is back for tonight’s game. 

Poturalski meets the requirement to be recalled as an 
emergency exception because his AAV is only $750,000. 

Jack Drury — we’ll have more on him making his NHL debut 
further down — can’t be recalled with the exception because 
his AAV is $925,000, so he was the one player the 
Hurricanes recalled — as the 14th skater — in a normal 
fashion to help fill all the holes. 

The other emergency exception recall is journeyman Stefan 
Noesen, who also has an AAV of $750,000. So if you were 
clamoring for Jamieson Rees, David Cotton, Stelio Mattheos 
or Dominik Book to make their NHL debuts in the coming 
week or so, that’s only happening if one is recalled in place 
of Drury since all three have an AAV higher than $850,000. 

You can expect two of Josh Leivo, C.J. Smith or Maxim 
Letunov — all at $750,000 — to be called up to fill the two 
other forward spots when the Kings play in Raleigh on 
Saturday. Max Lajoie could also be one of two recalled if 
Carolina opted to go with 11 forwards and seven 
defensemen. 

The caveat: Everything could change if an injury occurs or 
more players test positive. 

Category 3 

Those howls of despair you hear aren’t just from the 
Hurricanes coaches and front office. Teams around the 
league that have already been forced to play through COVID 
outbreaks are surely watching closely as the league is forced 
to deal with the surge in cases on the fly. 

It seems unfair — to both players, teams and fans — that 
teams are being forced to play with just 16 skaters. 

“What can I say about that? I just say I agree with you,” 
Hurricanes coach Rod Brind’Amour said sheepishly when I 
asked him just that, surely hyper-aware of his recent heavy-
handed fine from the league. 

DeAngelo, who returns to the lineup tonight, also wasn’t 
interested in weighing in. 

“I’m not going to say much about this,” DeAngelo said. “I’m 
probably the last person they want to hear from. So I’ll sit out 
of that one.” 

Category 4 

Let’s finally jump to the ice (which is freshly painted for 
tonight, by the way). 

Drury will make his NHL debut tonight. I jokingly asked him if 
this was exactly how he dreamed as a kid his recall to the big 
club would happen. 

“I don’t think anyone saw this coming, but it’ll still be fun,” the 
2018 second-round pick said. 
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Jokes aside, Drury had a great training camp and is off to a 
good start with Chicago in his first pro season in North 
America. He has seven goals and nine assists in 23 games 
— including a two-goal, one-assist night Sunday’s win over 
in Texas. 

“What better opportunity are you going to have than the 
amount of ice you’re going to get tonight?” Brind’Amour said 
of the players getting a shot to play tonight. “It’s not ideal, we 
get it. But there’s no point in focusing on that. I think you 
focus on the positive stuff that it’s such a great opportunity to 
show your stuff.” 

Drury is the son of former NHLer Ted and nephew of Chris, 
who is GM of the Rangers and also played more than 1,000 
NHL games. Any good first game stories from his family? 

“I don’t even know what happened to my dad’s,” Drury said 
of father Ted’s debut. “But I think for him back then, it was a 
lot less of a big deal with social media and everything. I don’t 
think anyone even knows when his first game was.” 

For the record, Ted’s debut was Oct. 5, 1993, with the 
Flames, a 2-1 win over Islanders. He got his first point, an 
assist, in his second NHL game. Drury’s family and a college 
friend will be in PNC Arena for his debut. 

“I’m just excited to have my family here tonight and hopefully 
do what I can to help the team win,” he said. 

Poturalski leads the AHL in scoring with 12 goals and 22 
assists in 23 games — six points ahead of teammate Smith, 
who ranks second. Noesen is seventh (10-14-24) in the 
league. He has played more than 200 games in his NHL 
career, while Smith (14) and Poturalski (2) have gotten a 
taste of the NHL previously. 

Category 5 

What would normally be the big storyline of tonight’s game is 
instead an afterthought — Alex Nedeljkovic returning to 

Raleigh to face his old team. Nedeljkovic, drafted in the 
second round by Carolina in 2014, got his first prolonged 
NHL action last season and was spectacular. He finished 
third in Calder Trophy voting and had a 15-5-3 record with a 
.932 save percentage and 1.90 goals-against average for the 
Hurricanes. 

Carolina, however, wasn’t sold on his long-term prospects 
and dealt him to the Wings for a third-round pick, opting 
instead to sign Frederik Andersen and Antti Raanta in the 
offseason. 

It’s a move that appears to have benefited both teams. 
Carolina’s goaltending has been among the league’s best — 
led by Andersen, who will start tonight and is 9-0-1 in his 
career vs. Detroit — while Nedeljkovic is 9-6-3 with a 
respectable .918 save percentage and 2.71 goals-against 
average. 

“We loved Alex, there’s no secret there,” Brind’Amour said of 
Nedelkjovic. “I’ve known him for a long time, (he’s) been in 
the organization forever and was just a real good soldier for 
us. … But business is business, and we also understand that 
too. 

“Happy for him, for sure, that he’s found a home there and 
that he’s doing well.” 

Red Wings coach Jeff Blashill said he’d wait on solidifying 
his lineup until he knows if the team is in the clear after 
afternoon test results come in. Detroit had two players, 
Robby Fabbri and Michael Rasmussen, enter the NHL’s 
COVID-19 protocol yesterday. 

That said, it sounds like Nedeljkovic will get the start. 

“When you get traded, you want an opportunity to play that 
team again,” Red Wings coach Jeff Blashill said Wednesday 
of considering giving Nedeljkovic the start against his old 
team. 
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No players, no problems: Short-staffed Hurricanes get points from newcomers in win over 
Detroit 

By Cory Lavalette  

RALEIGH — The Carolina Hurricanes, ravaged by COVID-
19 and lacking cap space, played with just 16 skaters 
Thursday. 

No matter — it was still enough to beat Alex Nedeljkovic and 
the Red Wings. 

Nino Niederreiter had his first two-goal game of the season, 
Jack Drury scored in his NHL debut and Carolina defeated 
Detroit 5-3 In front of 16,017 at PNC Arena. 

Niederreiter opened the scoring on the power play just 2:05 
into the game and got the go-ahead goal on the first shift of 
the third period to spoil Nedeljkovic’s return to Raleigh and 
give the Hurricanes their fifth win in six games. 

“We knew coming into this game that the older guys have got 
to step up and lead by example, and I think that’s what we 
did,” Niederreiter said. “The younger guys, they followed us 
up, and I think it was a really good and gutsy win for us.” 

One of those younger guys, Drury, had a storybook first NHL 
game. 

Recalled from the AHL’s Chicago Wolves after the 
Hurricanes put four more players in the NHL’s COVID 
protocol Tuesday, Drury was thrown right into the fire with 
Carolina playing down two forwards. 

He emerged from it like Daenerys Targaryen, playing 16:05 
— including 1:49 shorthanded — and getting his first goal 
with his family watching in the stands. 

With the game tied 2-2 in the final minutes of a wild first 
period, Jesperi Kotkaniemi carried the puck up the left 
boards and maintained possession. 

He waited for Drury, who had just come off the bench, to 
skate into the slot and passed to the rookie. The initial shot 
was stopped by Nedeljkovic, but Drury beat defenseman 
Jordan Oesterle to the rebound and fired it in for his first 
career NHL goal in his debut at 18:40 of the opening period. 

“When I was getting on the ice, I was just hoping KK could 
get it to me, and he made an incredible pass,” Drury said. “I 
was thinking about making a move at first, but then I just 
thought, ‘Shoot it.’ And once I was driving to the net, I wasn’t 
thinking anything — just kind of instinctively reacted.” 

On a night when the Hurricanes had three players making 
their season debuts and were playing with just 10 forwards, 
they couldn’t afford to break in their new rookie. 

“You just let it roll and see what happens, for sure” coach 
Rod Brind’Amour said. “You just want him to go play. And 
that’s what I thought he did. He didn’t show any nerves and 
just went out and played. … I thought he handled himself 
really well.” 

It probably helped that the game got off to a free-flowing start 
with a lot of goals, the first coming after a penalty was called 
on the opening draw. 

With Tyler Bertuzzi in the box on a hooking infraction, 
Andrew Poturalski — playing his third career NHL game and 
first since April 6, 2017 — took a shot from the right circle 
that Nedeljkovic stopped, but the rebound bounced off 
Jesper Fast and was banged in by Nieddereiter to make it 1-
0 lead at 2:05 of the game. 

It was the first career point for Poturalski. 

“We’ve known him for a long time, and he’s been doing all 
that he can do,” Brind’Amour said. “He’s been lighting up the 
minors for at least a year and a half. He got his chance 
tonight and obviously did a great job for us.” 

After Sam Gagner tied the game at 5:32 by scoring just after 
a Detroit power play expired, Carolina struck again. 

Kotkaniemi’s shot from the point was redirected high by Fast, 
and Nedeljkovic (29 saves) was unable to locate the puck. 
Tony DeAngelo swooped in from the right circle and lifted a 
shot over the Detroit goalie to give the Hurricanes back the 
lead at 7:36 of the first. 

Both DeAngelo and Brett Pesce were playing their first 
games since Nov. 28 but didn’t miss a beat returning to the 
lineup from their time in COVID jail. 

“Both those guys played extremely well,” Brind’Amour said. 
“It says a lot about those guys that they could step in, not 
playing in forever, and didn’t miss a beat. 

DeAngelo played 19:24 and Pesce 23:25. 

“I actually feel fine,” Pesce said. “Tony and I skated pretty 
hard for a week and a half there with (skills coach) Peter 
Harrold, so that definitely helped me out a lot tonight and I 
actually kind of felt better than I expected.” 

The first period madness wasn’t over. Detroit tied it on a 
breakaway goal by Dylan Larkin, but Drury supplied the 
answer with his goal. 

Bertuzzi knotted the game again at 11:19 of the second, 
scoring on Frederik Andersen (23 saves) with a wraparound 
that was reviewed after play continued following the scoring 
chance. 

That set up a winner-take-all third period — and the stage for 
Niederreiter. 

Martin Necas flipped a puck out of the Carolina end and 
Niederreiter got a step on rookie defenseman Moritz Seider. 
He fired a shot from outside the faceoff dot that beat 
Nedeljkovic to the short side, ringing the post and rattling in 
for his eighth goal of the season to give the Hurricanes the 
lead for good just 18 seconds into the final period. 

“We knew we’ve got to win this period to win this game,” 
Niederreiter said. “And I think we came out with the same 
attitude right from the beginning of the game. … It was a 
great play by Nechy getting it out, and I had a chance to do 
the rest.” 

While it will be at least three more games before any of the 
Hurricanes in the protocol are cleared to play, Carolina will at 
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least be afforded two more emergency exception recalls so it 
can play with a full 20-man lineup starting with Saturday’s 
home game with the Kings. 

On Thursday, it only took 18 to get two points. 

“We knew we had to fight through some adversity,” 
Niederreiter said, “and that’s exactly what we did tonight.” 

 

 

 

Canes cleared to take the ice tonight against Detroit 

Raleigh, N.C. — The Carolina Hurricanes are playing on 
Thursday night at home against the Detroit Red Wings 
despite the COVID-19 outbreak that has six players in 
quarantine. 

The team has reported no positive coronavirus cases from 
either of their teamwide tests Thursday.  

On Thursday morning, the team recalled forwards Jack 
Drury, Stefan Noesen and Andrew Poturalski from the AHL's 
Chicago Wolves on an emergency basis. 

The team, which is fully vaccinated, will be tested twice on 
Thursday – once before the morning skate at 10:30 a.m. and 
then again before the game. If anyone tests positive, the 
game could be in jeopardy. The Canes will already be short 
two players of a full roster. 

Before the outbreak, protocol required a negative test every 
72 hours. 

The Hurricanes did not have any players test positive on 
Wednesday. 

Three members of the team (two players and a trainer) 
tested posted in Vancouver and four players tested positive 
in Minneapolis/St. Paul. Those who tested positive in 
Vancouver are expected to take an ambulance to Seattle 
and charter a flight to Minnesota, where the other four 
players will be picked up. The seven team members will then 
fly back to Raleigh together. 

Drury will be making his NHL debut while Noesen has played 
for numerous teams since 2015. Poturalski played in two 
games for the Hurricanes during the 2016-2017 season. 

"I talked to our team doctor last night and he said the next 72 
hours would probably be this run of this current virus that's in 
our locker room," Hurricanes General Manager Don Waddell 
said. "If we can get through the next couple days, that 
doesn't mean something else isn't going to pop up with the 
other [variant], but this current one running through our 
locker room will hopefully be gone." 

Hurricanes players Sebastin Aho, Seth Jarvis, Ian Cole, 
Steven Lorentz, Jordan Staal and Andrei Svechnikov have 

tested positive for COVID-19. A member of the team’s 
training staff is also in the NHL’s health and safety protocol. 

According to the protocol agreed to by the league and the 
Players Association, the Cole, Lorentz, Staal and Svechnikov 
will serve out their quarantine in Minnesota, where they 
tested positive ahead of the scheduled game with the Wild. 
Aho, Jarvis and the trainer are in isolation in Canada, where 
they got their positive test on Monday. 

Although the announcement is a positive development, the 
Hurricanes are holding their breath along with several teams 
throughout the league as they navigate another surge in 
COVID cases. On Monday, the NHL postponed three 
upcoming games for the Calgary Flames, after the team 
announced that forwards Elias Lindholm, Andrew 
Mangiapane, Brad Richardson and Adam Ruzicka, 
defensemen Chris Tanev and Nikita Zadorov and a staffer 
were in the protocol. Multiple NFL teams are dealing with a 
rise in players contracting COVID as well. 

This week marks the third time the Hurricanes have dealt 
with COVID issues. Earlier this season, defenseman Ethan 
Bear tested positive before the team’s game at San Jose. He 
missed six games before he was able to return. Later, Brett 
Pesce and Tony DeAngelo entered COVID protocol, and 
each have sat out the last seven games. Both were set to 
return against the Wild prior to the postponement. 

"We're making lots of decisions today and, hopefully, we'll be 
ready to go regardless of what our lineup is," Waddell said. 
"You'll find out pretty quick what your depth's like. It's not the 
way I really wanted to test our depth but it is what it is and 
we're gonna play the game and we're gonna try to win the 
game." 

The Hurricanes just finished a Canadian leg of a road trip 
where they played in Calgary, Edmonton, Winnipeg and 
Vancouver. 

Carolina has scheduled games at PNC Arena this weekend 
against Los Angeles and Nashville. Those games are still 
scheduled to be played as of Wednesday. 

 

 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • December 17, 2021 

 

 

Preview: Canes vs. Red Wings 

By Walt Ruff 

RALEIGH, NC. - The Carolina Hurricanes are set to return to 
the ice this evening, taking on the Detroit Red Wings at PNC 
Arena. 

When: Thursday, December 16, 7 p.m. EST 

Watch: Bally Sports South, Bally Sports App 

Listen: 99.9 The Fan, Hurricanes.com/Listen, Hurricanes 
App  

Canes Record: 19-7-1 (39 Points, 2nd - Metropolitan 
Division) 

Canes Last Game: 2-1 Loss to the Vancouver Canucks on 
Sunday, December 12. 

Red Wings Record: 14-12-3 (31 Points, 4th - Atlantic 
Division) 

Red Wings Last Game: 2-1 Win over the New York Islanders 
on Tuesday, December 14. 

TRACKING THE STORYLINES: 

Stay Positive, Test Negative: It's been a wild week already 
for the Carolina Hurricanes, who currently have six players 
and one staff member in COVID-19 Protocol. The team's 
game Tuesday against Minnesota was postponed as a result 
of four of the aforementioned players testing positive, but 
Wednesday the team took a step forward by having 
everybody else test negative. They are not, however, out of 

the woods yet. All players and team staff will have to test 
twice today before the puck drops - once before morning 
skate and another before the game. If all comes back clear, 
it's game on at PNC Arena. 

Double Dose of Defense: In positive news, Tony DeAngelo 
and Brett Pesce are set to make their return to the team's 
lineup this evening for the first time in over two weeks. The 
two were added to the team's COVID-19 Protocol on 
Monday, November 29 and then could not join the team in 
Canada due to their positive tests, thus leaving them out of 
action. DeAngelo was one of the NHL's league leaders in 
scoring by defensemen before his pause and Pesce's two-
way abilities from the blue line and certainly both welcomed 
back by the club. 

Freddie The Red Wing Slayer: In ten career games against 
the Detroit Red Wings, Canes netminder Frederik Andersen 
is 9-0-1. Two of the wins being shutouts, the record also 
includes a fantastic .926 save percentage (SV%). While it 
hasn't been announced yet whether he or Antti Raanta will 
start tonight, the numbers are certainly in Andersen's favor if 
his number is indeed called. 

Additional Notes: 

Milestone Watch: Brady Skjei's next assist will be his 100th 
in the NHL. 

What Color Are We Wearing?: The team will be wearing their 
red sweaters. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Recap: Shorthanded Canes Roster Battles Past Detroit 
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By Walt Ruff 

RALEIGH, NC. - Despite dressing two skaters short of a full 
NHL lineup Thursday, the Carolina Hurricanes pulled out a 5-
3 victory over the Detroit Red Wings.  

Entering the contest after receiving notice of six positive 
COVID-19 tests by players in the previous three days, the 
team began the day by recalling three skaters from their 
American Hockey League affiliate in Chicago. 

Andrew Poturalski, Stefan Noesen and Jack Drury gave the 
Canes ten forwards for the contest, etching the season debut 
for the first two and the first NHL contest for the 21-year-old 
Drury. 

The club came out of the gate with zest, striking on their first 
power play of the night courtesy of Nino Niederreiter. Just 
2:05 in Niederreiter put back a Poturalski shot from the circle, 
marking the first NHL point for the American Hockey 
League's leading scorer. 

It was the first goal in what would become a back-and-forth 
affair, as Detroit struck just seconds after their first man 
advantage of the night came to a conclusion, beating 
Frederik Andersen in his 20th start of the season. 

Sam Gagner's tally was responded to by Carolina 
defenseman Tony DeAngelo, who was playing in his first 
game since Sunday, November 28. Finally rejoining the team 
after his own stint on the COVID-19 Protocol list, a few 
successful board battles led to a shot from the point by 
Jesperi Kotkaniemi that was initially tipped wide but forced 
home by the right-handed #77 for his fifth of the year. 

 Still in the first and 6:18 later, Detroit captain Dylan Larkin 
was able to sneak behind the Canes and convert on a 
breakaway, then setting the score at 2-2. 

The final goal of the first belonged to the Canes though, 
allowing them to head into the middle 20 with a lead once 
again. This tally was a little different from the first two though, 
as Drury, in his first period as an NHL-er was able to also 
double his evening of history, notching his first NHL goal. 
Setup in exemplary fashion by Kotkaniemi for his second 
point of the night, it was a second effort from the Harvard 
product that beat Alex Nedjelkevic in his return to Raleigh. 

 Maintaining their advantage into the middle frame, the lone 
goal of the portion belonged to Detroit, with Tyler Bertuzzi 
beating Andersen on a wraparound try. Initially on the ice it 
looked as if the Canes netminder had kept it out and play 
continued on, but less than a minute later the horn sounded 
mid-action, signifying that the league's review center in 
Toronto had gotten a good enough look to determine that the 
puck had actually crossed the line completely before the 
save was made. 

So the game headed into the third knotted up at three goals 
aside. 18 seconds after the puck went down that changed 

though, as Niederreiter struck for his second of the game, 
unleashing a wrist shot off the post and in to make it a 4-3 
contest. 

That would have been enough for the victory itself, but an 
empty net goal from Vincent Trocheck within the final five 
seconds was the cherry on top, finalizing the night at 5-3. 

They Said It: 

Rod Brind'Amour on the players from Chicago coming up 
and making an immediate impact: 

"That's huge, right? You have to give management a ton of 
credit for this past offseason - looking and making sure we 
have those types of guys [in Chicago]. Guys that can play, 
guys that have experience. That's been huge. Obviously 
Jack didn't have that experience, but a good draft pick. Good 
job by management recognizing the type of players we need 
around here." 

Jack Drury on what he'll remember most about the night in a 
few years: 

"I think probably being there on the bench [during the first 
star interview with Abby Labar of Bally Sports South]. That 
was really cool. That was really special. It's hard to put into 
words how that felt. Like I said though, if we don't get the win 
there, then it's all kind of forgotten. We battled through hard, 
got a couple great goals and it's just great to get the win." 

Nino Niederreiter sharing his thoughts on what he was most 
impressed about from tonight's victory: 

"I think we competed right from the get-go. We stuck to our 
game plan. Obviously they got a couple fairly easy goals on 
us, so we knew we just had to stick with it and play as hard 
as we could. We needed to play simple and that's why we 
got rewarded at the end." 

What's Next?: 

The crew is currently set to practice Friday at PNC before 
hosting both Los Angeles and Nashville Saturday and 
Sunday. 

Bonus Notes: 

 Five Canes forwards recorded multiple points in the 
win (Fast, Kotkaniemi, Necas, Niederreiter, 
Teravainen). 

 Tonight's victory was the fourth win in a row for 
Frederik Andersen, who stopped 23 of 26. 

 Trocheck led all forwards with 23:29 played. 

 Niederreiter now has 13 points in 11 games played 
since American Thanksgiving. Again a product of 
the shorthanded staff, he played a season-high 25 
shifts throughout the game. 
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Niederreiter's two goals fuel Hurricanes win against Red Wings 

By Kurt Dusterberg 

RALEIGH, N.C. -- Nino Niederreiter's second goal broke a 
third-period tie, and the Carolina Hurricanes defeated the 
Detroit Red Wings 5-3 at PNC Arena on Thursday. 

Jack Drury scored in his NHL debut, and Frederik Andersen 
made 23 saves for the Hurricanes (20-7-1), who have won 
five of their past six games. Jesperi Kotkaniemi, Jesper Fast, 
Martin Necas and Teuvo Teravainen each had two assists. 

The Hurricanes were missing six skaters, including leading 
scorer Sebastian Aho, due to NHL COVID-19 protocol. Three 
players were recalled from Chicago of the American Hockey 
League.  

"Guys gutted it out, there's no doubt about it," Carolina coach 
Rod Brind'Amour said. "That was tough being shorthanded 
there. Obviously, all the guys we had to bring in did a real 
nice job." 

Dylan Larkin had a goal and an assist for the Red Wings (14-
13-3), who have lost four of five. Alex Nedeljkovic made 28 
saves in his first game against his former team. 

"I thought they were harder in the first period in front of our 
net than we were, and they won more of those little stick 
battles in front of the net," Detroit coach Jeff Blashill said. "I 
don't think we gave up a whole bunch after that in terms of 
chances at all." 

Niederreiter scored the game-winning goal on a wrist shot 
that went in off the right post for a 4-3 lead just 18 seconds 
into the third period. 

"It was the same attitude right from the beginning of the 
game, to create chances and get some pucks to the net," 
Niederreiter said. "It was a great play by Necas getting it out, 
and I had a chance to do the rest." 

His first of the night, a power-play play goal, gave the 
Hurricanes a 1-0 lead at 2:05 of the first period. Nedeljkovic 
stopped a shot by Andrew Poturalski, but the rebound went 
off Fast to Niederreiter for the finish at the right post. 
Poturalski earned his first NHL point, playing in his third 
career game and first of the season. 

Sam Gagner tied it 1-1 at 5:32 when he spun in the right 
face-off circle and scored a short-side goal over Andersen's 
glove. 

Tony DeAngelo pinched in to score on a rebound off the 
glass for a 2-1 lead at 7:36. DeAngelo returned after missing 
seven games in NHL COVID-19 protocol. 

Larkin made it 2-2 at 13:54 when he took a pass from Lucas 
Raymond in the neutral zone and scored five-hole on a 
breakaway. 

Drury gave Carolina a 3-2 lead with 1:20 remaining in the 
period. He took a pass from Kotkaniemi and shot from the 
high slot before scoring on his own rebound. 

"I was thinking about making a pass at first, then I thought, 
shoot it," Drury said. "Once I was driving [to] the net, I wasn't 
thinking anything; just kind of instinctively react." 

Detroit tied it 3-3 at 11:19 of the second period when Tyler 
Bertuzzi gathered a loose puck at the left post before tucking 
it in on the backhand at the left post. 

"They were all over us," Larkin said. "They battled. 
Everything they got, we gave to them." 

Vincent Trocheck scored an empty-net goal with five 
seconds remaining for the 5-3 final. 

Detroit's struggles on the road continue, where it is 4-10-1. 

"We've got to find ways to make sure we're not giving up four 
on the road," Blashill said. "Ultimately, we've just got to keep 
grinding and find ways to dig in and make sure, when the 
game is there to be had either way, we've got to make sure 
we step up in those situations." 

NOTES: Red Wings defenseman Marc Staal played 10:18 
after missing four games in NHL COVID-19 protocol. … 
Nedeljkovic was 15-5-3 with a 1.90 goals-against average 
and .932 save percentage as a rookie for Carolina last 
season. … Hurricanes defenseman Brett Pesce missed 
seven games in NHL COVID-19 protocol. He had an assist 
and two shots on goal in a season-high 23:25. … Poturalski, 
27, played two games with the Hurricanes in 2016-17. … 
Andersen has won four straight starts and is 10-0-1 against 
Detroit in his career. … Drury's father, Ted, played 414 
games and scored 93 points (41 goals, 52 assists) in eight 
NHL seasons, including 50 games with the Hartford Whalers 
from 1993-95. 
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Niederreiter scores 2, short-handed Carolina beats Red Wings 

By Bob Sutton 

RALEIGH, N.C. (AP) — Nino Niederreiter’s second goal of 
the game 18 seconds into the third period was the 
tiebreaker, and the short-handed Carolina Hurricanes beat 
the Detroit Red Wings 5-3 Thursday night. 

Tony DeAngelo and Jack Drury, who made his NHL debut, 
joined Niederreiter with first-period goals, and Vincent 
Trocheck added an empty-net score for the Hurricanes, who 
played with 16 skaters due to COVID protocols. 

“If we’re going to play, we’re going to play to win and we 
expect to win,” Hurricanes coach Rod Brind’Amour said. 
“Guys gutted it out, there’s no doubt about it.” 

Frederik Andersen made 23 saves. Jesper Fast, Jesperi 
Kotkaniemi, Teuvo Teravainen and Martin Necas each had 
two assists for Carolina. 

Sam Gagner, Dylan Larkin and Tyler Bertuzzi scored for the 
Red Wings. Former Carolina goalie Alex Nedeljkovic stopped 
29 shots. 

The NHL allowed the Hurricanes, who had a scheduled 
game Tuesday night at Minnesota postponed, to play with 
two fewer skaters than normal after calling up three players 
from the minor leagues under an emergency exemption. 

“They find a way,” Brind’Amour said of his players. “It’s one 
of those special wins. Special night obviously for Jack. 
There’s a lot of good memories in this game.” 

Carolina was without team scoring leader Sebastian Aho, 
second-leading scorer Andrei Svechnikov, captain Jordan 
Staal, Ian Cole, Seth Jarvis and Steven Lorentz. 

“They still have a lot of good players in the lineup,” Red 
Wings coach Jeff Blashill said. “In the end, they got two 
points and we didn’t get two points.” 

DeAngelo and Brett Pesce, both defensemen, were back on 
the ice for the Hurricanes after missing seven games 
because of COVID protocols. 

The Red Wings have COVID cases, too. Robby Fabbri and 
Michael Rasmussen missed their first game of the season. 

On Niederreiter’s tiebreaking goal, he collected the puck off 
the boards and buried a tough-angled shot past Nedeljkovic. 

Drury knocked in a rebound of his own shot and the goal was 
the last of five scores in the first period, which ended with 
Carolina leading 3-2.  

“I think it feels good for everyone to get that win,” Drury said. 
“If we don’t get the win there, then it’s all kind of forgotten.” 

Drury became the 23rd player in franchise history to score a 
goal in his first NHL game. He also joined his father, Ted 

Drury, as the third father-son duo to play for the organization. 
The elder Drury played for the Hartford Whalers 27 seasons 
ago. 

The Hurricanes had averaged less than one first-period goal 
per game. 

“We knew coming into this game the older guys have got to 
step up and lead by example,” Niederreiter said. “I think we 
competed right from the get-go. We knew we got to fight 
through some adversity.” 

Nedeljkovic was one of last season’s finalists for the Calder 
Trophy, awarded to the league’s top rookie, when he played 
for the Hurricanes. It was only the second time in his last 11 
games that he allowed more than three goals. 

“I wasn’t concerned with (his) game,” Blashill said. 

The contest marked the first of three Carolina home games 
in a four-day span. 

HERE’S YOUR CHANCE 

The Hurricanes were permitted to call up three players from 
their American Hockey League affiliate in Chicago. Aside 
from Drury, Andrew Poturalski played his in his third NHL 
game — and first since April 2017. It was the first Carolina 
game for Stefan Noesen. 

Poturalski posted his first NHL point with the secondary 
assist on the game’s first goal. 

The Hurricanes chartered a flight to bring back quarantined 
players from Vancouver and Minnesota. That trip finished 
during Thursday night’s game. 

Getting the players home was “a little bit of a circus,” 
Hurricanes president and general manager Don Waddell 
said before the game. 

NO EASING UP 

The Red Wings, who dropped to 4-10-1 in road games, didn’t 
sense any advantage because of Carolina’s roster problems. 

“It’s pro sports, you’re ready to play,” Larkin said. “… I don’t 
think there was any letdown that ‘they have a short roster.’” 

Of more concern for the Red Wings is the impact of COVID 
protocols and the uncertainty for teams around the league. 

“When is it going to go through us?” Larkin said. 

UP NEXT 

Red Wings: Host the New Jersey Devils on Saturday. 

Hurricanes: Host the Los Angeles Kings on Saturday. 
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Carolina hosts Los Angeles after Niederreiter’s 2-goal game 

Los Angeles Kings vs. Carolina Hurricanes 

Raleigh, North Carolina; Saturday, 7 p.m. EST 

BOTTOM LINE: The Los Angeles Kings visit Carolina after 
Nino Niederreiter scored two goals in the Hurricanes’ 5-3 win 
over the Red Wings. 

The Hurricanes are 8-3-0 at home. Carolina averages 9.5 
penalty minutes per game, the 10th-most in the NHL. Vincent 
Trocheck leads the team serving 37 total minutes. 

The Kings have gone 5-4-3 away from home. Los Angeles is 
29th in the Western Conference with 35.1 shots per game 
and is averaging 2.7 goals. 

In their last meeting on Nov. 20, Carolina won 5-4. 

TOP PERFORMERS: Sebastian Aho leads the Hurricanes 
with a plus-12 in 26 games this season. Niederreiter has five 
goals and six assists over the last 10 games for Carolina. 

Anze Kopitar has 26 total points while scoring nine goals and 
totaling 17 assists for the Kings. Viktor Arvidsson has four 
goals over the last 10 games for Los Angeles. 

LAST 10 GAMES: Hurricanes: 6-4-0, averaging 3.2 goals, 
5.4 assists, 3.6 penalties and 9.4 penalty minutes while 
giving up 2.3 goals per game with a .903 save percentage. 

Kings: 5-3-2, averaging 2.9 goals, 5.1 assists, 3.2 penalties 
and 7.2 penalty minutes while giving up 2.5 goals per game 
with a .922 save percentage. 

INJURIES: Hurricanes: Seth Jarvis: day to day (health 
protocols), Tony DeAngelo: out (covid-19 protocols), Jordan 
Martinook: day to day (lower body), Brett Pesce: out (covid-
19 protocols), Sebastian Aho: day to day (health protocols). 

Kings: Drew Doughty: out (covid-19).

 

 

 

Carolina Hurricanes able to get COVID-positive players quarantining in Canada safely home 

By Kristen Shilton  

The Carolina Hurricanes have been able to transport their 
COVID-19 positive players out of Canada and get them en 
route home, the team has confirmed. 

Hurricanes forwards Sebastian Aho and Seth Jarvis, along 
with massage therapist Mike Maresca, tested positive for 
COVID-19 on Monday while Carolina was in Vancouver, 
British Columbia. In such cases, a government-mandated 
14-day quarantine is enforced. The players and Maresca 
were isolating at a local hotel and had a health official -- 
known as a quarantine officer -- assigned to their case. 

Carolina was able to show the quarantine officer they had a 
plan in place that would allow the stranded party to cross the 
border and reach their final destination in Raleigh without 
coming into contact with the public. 

The Hurricanes ultimately were able to coordinate an 
emergency medical transportation for the party out of 
Vancouver and into Washington State. The team had to 
navigate customs issues related to Aho (born in Finland) and 
Jarvis (from Canada) - Maresca is American - but all three 
were able to arrive at an airport in Everett, Washington 
where Hurricanes owner Thomas Dundon had his private 
plane waiting. 

That transport took off for St. Paul, Minnesota, where four 
other Carolina players who subsequently tested positive for 
COVID-19 were also quarantining. The plan was to pick up 
Ian Cole, Steven Lorentz, Jordan Staal and Andrei 
Svechnikov in St. Paul and carry on back to Raleigh. 

Due to their COVID outbreak and salary cap constraints, 
Carolina is scheduled to play the Detroit Red Wings on 
Thursday night with only 16 skaters. 
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Hurricanes recall Drury, Noesen, Poturalski on emergency basis for return 

The Carolina Hurricanes have recalled forwards Jack Drury, 
Stefan Noesen and Andrew Poturalski from Chicago of the 
AHL on an emergency basis ahead of their return to the ice 
on Thursday following a COVID-19 outbreak. 

The Hurricanes are scheduled to host the Detroit Red Wings 
on Thursday. Carolina's game in Minnesota on Tuesday was 
postponed with six players in COVID-19 protocol Sebastian 
Aho, Seth Jarvis, Jordan Staal, Andrei Svechnikov, Ian Cole 
and Steven Lorentz. 

Drury has never skated in an NHL game. He has seven 
goals and nine assists in 16 AHL games with Chicago this 
season. 

Noesen has 31 goals and 23 assists in 205 career NHL 
games with Anaheim, New Jersey, Pittsburgh, San Jose and 
Toronto. He has 10 goals and 14 assists in 23 AHL games 
with Chicago this season. 

Poturalski has played two career NHL games -- with Carolina 
in 2016-17. He leads the AHL with 34 points in 23 AHL 
games this season. 

. 

NHL COVID-19 Roundup: Predators' Cousins questions schedule 

While pausing the schedule is seen as a last resort, at least 
one NHL player feels it might be a good idea as the COVID-
19 protocol list continues to grow. 

Nashville Predators forward Nick Cousins gave his thoughts 
about the issue while responding to a tweet from Sportsnet 
590 The FAN host Nick Kypreos regarding COVID-19 
concerns for other teams. 

About an hour later, the Predators announced Cousins was 
on the COVID list. 

The Predators called up four forwards and two coaches from 
Milwaukee of the AHL on Thursday with the entire coaching 
staff and seven players on the COVID protocol list ahead of 
a game against the Colorado Avalanche. 

Predators captain Roman Josi was asked if his team should 
be playing on Thursday. 

“I don’t know. That’s not my decision," he said. "We’re 
preparing to play a game, we’re preparing to win a hockey 
game. Everything else is kind of out of our control. But 
obviously it’s not a very good situation around the league. It’s 
not just our team, it’s a lot of other teams." 

Nashville wasn't the only team playing Thursday with roster 
headaches. 

The Carolina Hurricanes were slated to return to action at 
night after having a game postponed Tuesday, but they were 

expected to play two men short at forward against the Detroit 
Red Wings. 

“I’m not going to say much about it. I’m probably the last 
person they want to hear from," said Hurricanes defenceman 
Tony DeAngelo when asked about the rules causing the 
team to play short-handed. 

The Hurricanes have recalled forwards Jack Drury, Stefan 
Noesen and Andrew Poturalski from Chicago of the AHL on 
an emergency basis. 

Meanwhile, the Florida Panthers had only 13 players for their 
morning skate ahead of a Thursday game against the Los 
Angeles Kings. 

The team recalled forwards Cole Schwindt and Grigori 
Denisenko along with defencemen Matt Kiersted and Chase 
Priskie if the game goes along as scheduled, as Panthers' 
beat reporter George Richards reports. 

The Boston Bruins are now down six players after forwards 
Anton Blidh, Trent Frederic and goaltender Jeremy 
Swayman went into protocol on Thursday. 

North of the border, the Calgary Flames added two more 
players to COVID protocol and now have 18 on the list. 
Calgary has had four games postponed and its return date 
remains up in the air. 

Edmonton Oilers forward Devin Shore also joined the list.
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Hurricanes plan to play two forwards short vs. Red Wings 

With no new positive tests over the past two days, the 
Carolina Hurricanes plan to play tonight's game against the 
Detroit Red Wings with 10 forwards and six defencemen, two 
skaters short of a full lineup, according to TSN Hockey 
Insider Pierre LeBrun. 

The Hurricanes had their game against the Minnesota Wild 
postponed Tuesday after four more players entered the 
NHL's COVID protocol, bringing the team's total to six. 

Ian Cole, Steven Lorentz, Jordan Staal and Andrei 
Svechnikov entered the protocol Tuesday, with the 
Hurricanes stating that the four will remain Minnesota for the 
time being. Sebastian Aho and Seth Jarvis are currently in 
Vancouver after entering the protocol there on Monday.  

 are currently in Vancouver after entering the protocol there 
on Monday. 

The Hurricanes became the fourth team to have at least one 
game postponed this season, one day after the Calgary 
Flames joined the Ottawa Senators and New York Islanders, 
who had games postponed last month. 

Carolina announced the team will use the following lines 
Thursday: 

Niederreiter - Trocheck - Necas 

Teravainen - Kotkaniemi - Fast 

Drury - Stepan - Noesen - Poturalski 

 
Slavin - DeAngelo 

Skjei - Pesce 

Smith - Bear 

Andersen 
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Carolina Hurricanes vs. Detroit Red Wings: Game Preview 

By Alec Sawyer  

Detroit Red Wings (14-12-3) vs. Carolina Hurricanes (19-7-1) 

2021-22 Regular Season Game 28 
Thursday, December 16, 2021 — 7:00 p.m. ET 
PNC Arena — Raleigh, NC 

Well, the Carolina Hurricanes are playing hockey Thursday 
night, I guess.  

The COVID-depleted Canes had Tuesday night’s game in 
Minnesota postponed due to an outbreak on the team, but it 
looks like Carolina will hit the ice shorthanded against the 
Red Wings Thursday with six players in protocol.  

Missing Sebastian Aho, Seth Jarvis, Jordan Staal, Steven 
Lorentz, Andrei Svechnikov and Ian Cole, it looks like the 
Hurricanes will have to play two skaters short Thursday and 
role out a 10/6 lineup.  

The Hurricanes’ Walt Ruff got into some of the minutiae of 
the options for the team here, and I strongly encourage you 
to take a look at that. The tl:dr of it though is the Carolina will 
be able to call up three players Thursday, one thanks to LTIR 
exception and two on an emergency basis to bring the team 
total to 16 skaters. The Canes simply don’t have the cap 
space to do any more than that.  

So with that, the Hurricanes will likely hit the ice with 10 
forwards and six defensemen. The six defensemen are 
known: Jaccob Slavin, Brady Skjei, Brendan Smith, Ethan 
Bear, Tony DeAngelo and Brett Pesce (with a reminder that 
the latter two will be playing their first game since Nov. 28).  

The forward group is up in the air. Vincent Trocheck, Derek 
Stepan, Nino Niederreiter, Jesper Fast, Jesperi Kotkaniemi, 
Teuvo Teravainen and Martin Necas make up the known 
available group. 

UPDATE 10:15 a.m. — The Canes have made their moves, 
as Jack Drury, Stefan Noesen and Andrew Poturalski have 
been recalled from Chicago. Thursday’s game will be Drury’s 
NHL debut.  

As for the Red Wings, they have a slight COVID issue of 
their own. Robby Fabbri and Michael Rasmussen were 
placed in protocol Wednesday, but Detroit has already made 
two call ups.  

Vital Statistics 

Category Hurricanes Red Wings 

Record 19-7-1 14-12-3 

Category Hurricanes Red Wings 

Goals/Game 3.15 2.72 

Goals Against/Game 2.15 3.35 

Shots/Game 32.96 29.28 

Face Off Win % 54.0% 50.2% 

Power Play % (Rank) 20.5% (11th) 16.9% (26th) 

Penalty Kill % (Rank) 88.0% (2nd) 76.8% (26th) 

ES Corsi For % 55.82% 46.09% 

ES PDO 101.73 99.50 

PIM/Game 09:37 08:06 

Goaltender #1 

Category Frederik Andersen Thomas Greiss 

Record 14-5-0 5-6-0 

Save % .930 .889 

GAA 1.93 3.67 

Goaltender #2 

Category Antti Raanta Alex Nedeljkovic 

Record 4-2-1 9-6-3 

Save % .907 .918 

GAA 2.37 2.71 
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Game Notes 

 Carolina is 39-44-8-5 all time against the Red 
Wings, but 23-19-1-4 at home.  

 Frederik Andersen has had the Red Wings’ number 
over the years. He is 9-0-1 with two shutouts in his 
career against Detroit.  

 If he gets the start in net Thursday, it will be Alex 
Nedeljkovic’s first game against the team that he 
began his NHL career with.  

 Brady Skjei is one assist away from 100 NHL 
assists.  

 

Shorthanded Canes get offense rolling to topple Wings 

By Ryan Henkel  

It was a game that the Carolina Hurricanes could have easily 
lost and nobody would have batted an eye about or gotten 
too worked up. 

Instead, the Canes dug in and beat the Detroit Red Wings by 
a final score of 5-3. 

The Canes’ last game had been postponed because six of 
their players had entered COVID-protocol and because of 
the NHL’s salary cap rules, the Canes would only be able to 
bring up three players to replace them tonight. 

Carolina came into the game without their captain and 
leading scorers, were two players short of a full on-ice roster, 
had two players participating in their first games since 
November 28, and had players playing in both their third ever 
and first career NHL games.  

But despite that, they scored five goals, were perfect on 
special teams and shutdown the Red Wings’ offense in the 
final period to secure the two points. 

Nino Niederreiter led the way with a two-goal performance, 
Jack Drury and Andrew Poturalski picked up their first career 
NHL points and Frederik Andersen turned aside 23 shots. 

The game started off fast with the Hurricanes drawing the 
first power play just 12 seconds in. 

The power play featured all new units with multiple key 
pieces missing, but it was the new second unit that broke the 
ice. Niederreiter continued his hot streak with a put back on a 
rebound during the tail end of the man advantage. 

Poturalski picked up his first career NHL point as it was his 
shot on net that eventually found its way to Niederreiter. 

But soon after, Sam Gagner fooled Andersen with a turn-
and-fire shot from the low circle that went in short-side. 

However, the Canes hopped right back on top as Tony 
DeAngelo activated from the blueline and put home a 

fortunate bounce off the end boards that had fooled Alex 
Nedeljkovic. 

But then the Red Wings tied it again as Dylan Larkin was 
sprung on a breakaway which he slid in five-hole. 

Then Carolina was in the lead again after Jesperi Kotkaniemi 
set Drury up with a clean look in the slot which he buried for 
his first NHL goal in his first NHL game. 

And that was all just in the opening twenty minutes. 

It was a back and forth period with each side exchanging 
chances, but the game started to slow down after that hectic 
pace. 

The second period had the Canes back on their heels a bit, 
but they weren’t breaking.  

That was until Andersen thought he had stoned Tyler 
Bertuzzi’s wraparound chance, but the NHL situation room 
reviewed the shot as play continued and saw that the puck 
had indeed fully crossed the goal line before Andersen 
kicked it back out. 

So the game was tied yet again. 

The second period was definitely a lull for the Hurricanes, but 
that was to be expected with the entire situation they were 
going through. 

But the third period had a lot more pep for the Canes and 
Niederreiter once again put the Hurricanes ahead, this time 
just 18 seconds into the period. 

He was sprung on a rush down the ice and ripped a shot, 
short-side, that cleanly beat Alex Nedeljkovic. 

From there, the Canes played a much tighter game and the 
team locked it down completely. Vincent Trocheck popped in 
an empty net goal for good measure and Carolina took home 
the two points. 

The team will continue to fight through the new adversity as 
they host the LA Kings Saturday, October 18 at 7 p.m.

 

 

 

 

 

 

They Said It: Brind’Amour, Niederreiter, Drury, Pesce on win over Detroit 
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By Ryan Henkel  

The Carolina Hurricanes overcame some tough adversity in 
a 5-3 win over the Detroit Red Wings despite a shorthanded 
roster. 

After the game, Rod Brind’Amour, Nino Niederreiter, Jack 
Drury and Brett Pesce spoke to the media via Zoom on the 
win. 

Here’s what they had to say: 

Rod Brind’Amour 

On what the game tells him about his team: Well, nothing 
surprises me with this group. When you think it maybe will be 
a little too tough, they find a way. Just a gritty effort up and 
down the lineup from pretty much everybody. It was one of 
those special wins, special nights for [Jack Drury]. First game 
and all that. Getting that first goal was big. There was a lot of 
good memories in this game. 

On Brett Pesce and Tony DeAngelo getting right back into it: 
That was a concern obviously. Both those guys played 
extremely well and that says a lot about those two guys that 
they can step in and not have missed a bit. 

On the attitude heading into the game: It was, “We’re going 
to play and we expect to win.” That was how we talked about 
it and certainly how the guys approached it. Guys gutted it 
out, there’s no doubt about it with being shorthanded there 
and all the guys we brought in did a real nice job. 

On the penalty kill and Nino Niederreiter: The penalty kill has 
been good and we needed it tonight. I think we took three, 
maybe, and had one power play so that was the difference in 
the game. Being able to kill those, especially at critical times. 
And Nino was good too. Got a big goal for us to start the 
game and got us one to start the third. Now we were ahead 
and it’s a much different game. 

On the call ups from the Chicago Wolves: They were huge. 
Got to give management a lot of credit this offseason just 
making sure we had those guys down there. Guys that could 
play and had experience. I think that’s been huge and I think 
it’s good draft picks. Good by management again 
recognizing the kind of players we need around here. 

On Jack Drury’s debut: You let it role and see what happens. 
You just want him to go play and that’s what I think he did. 
He didn’t show any nerves. Just went out and played. 
Obviously had a big goal. But I thought his overall game was 
solid. He had some hiccups out there, but he was going 
against some of the best guys in the league. You could see 
there was a couple of shifts where it was like, “Uh oh.” But 
those are all learning moments for him and I thought he 
handled himself pretty well. 

On Andrew Poturalski: We’ve known him for a long time and 
he’s been doing all he could do. He’s been lighting up the 
minors for at least a year and a half and got his chance 
tonight and he obviously did a great job for us. I didn’t play 
him as much, maybe, but when he was out there he was 
effective. Bringing him in, we knew he was a power play guy 
and he got his assist on the power play. That was good for 
him. 

Nino Niederreiter 

On having to fill in for the missing guys: Obviously we were 
missing quite a few key players, but we knew coming into 
this game that the older guys had to step up and lead by 
example and I think that’s what we did. The younger guys 
followed us up and I think it was a really gutsy win for us. 

On what was most impressive about the win: How we 
competed from the get go. We stuck to our game plan. 
Obviously they got a couple of easy goals on us, but we 
knew we just had to stick to it and battle as hard as we can 
and play simple and I think that’s why we got rewarded at the 
end. 

On his goal in the third period: It was 3-3 going into the third 
and we knew we needed to win the period to win the game 
and I think we had the same attitude from the beginning of 
the game. Try to create some chances and get pucks to the 
net and it was a great play by Necas to get it out and I had a 
chance to do the rest. 

On if the group had any concerns about playing: No, not at 
all. We knew we had to fight through some adversity and I 
think that’s what we did tonight. Some younger guys stepped 
up and got their first NHL points and I think those are 
memories that will be built upon after tonight. All part of why 
we got the win. 

Jack Drury 

On if this was how he dreamed his first NHL game would go: 
Definitely. That was incredible. Really fun to get the win and 
obviously getting the goal was cool. 

On what he was thinking before his goal: When I was getting 
onto the ice, I was just hoping [Kotkaniemi] could get it to me 
and he made an incredible pass and I was thinking about 
making a move at first, but I decided to just shoot it. Once I 
was driving to the net, I wasn’t thinking about anything. Just 
instinctively reacted. 

On contributing to the win: It feels good. I think getting that 
win was big. It was a character win for the team given what’s 
happened over the last week or so. I think that feels good for 
everyone to get that win. That’s the important part and it 
feels good to get the two points. 

On what will stand out looking back on the game: Probably 
that moment on the bench at the end. That was really cool. 
That was really special. It’s hard to put into words how that 
felt. I think, like I said, if we didn’t get that win there, then it’s 
all kind of forgotten. So it was good to get that win. We 
battled hard and we had a couple of key goals in the third 
there. It was good to get the win. 

On how the Chicago Wolves are preparing players to play for 
the Carolina Hurricanes: I think all of our players in Chicago 
are really good and getting to play with a couple of them 
tonight made it easy. It felt seamless. I think the culture we 
have in Carolina blends down into Chicago and I think we 
bring that same work ethic that they do up here and try to 
have the same mentality that way whenever someone’s 
number is called, they’re ready. 

On getting his family to the game: It was a scramble. I’ve got 
to give all the credit to all the Canes staff that helped them 
do it. [Mike Sundheim] and [Darren Yorke] and [Tripp Tracy] 
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where all so helpful getting them here and I’m grateful for 
that because I’m sure they’ll remember this for a long time. 

Brett Pesce 

On jumping right back in and playing over 20 minutes: I 
actually felt fine. Tony and I skated pretty hard for about a 
week and a half there with Peter Harrold. That definitely 
helped me out a lot tonight and I actually felt better than I 
expected. 

On what the win says about the team: Organizational depth, I 
think. It speaks volumes to the scouting staff and front office. 
It’s amazing. You saw Jack scoring and he was making 
things happen. [Poturalski] got his first NHL point. They’re 
not just playing and going through the motions, they’re 
contributing to that win. That’s exciting to see for sure. 

 

 

Canes conquer Red Wings in chaotic 5-3 win  

By Bryan Pyrtle 

For better and for worse, Thursday, Dec. 16’s game between 
the Carolina Hurricanes and the Detroit Red Wings had a 
little bit of everything. A short-staffed Canes squad rode an 
NHL debut goal by center Jack Drury and a handful of 
veteran performances to beat the Red Wings 5-3. 

Drury’s goal capped off a five-goal first period and gave 
Carolina (20-7-1) a 3-2 lead over Detroit (14-13-3) heading 
into the first intermission. Center Jesperi Kotkaniemi spotted 
Drury flying into the slot and dealt him the puck, which Drury 
promptly bounced off of Detroit goalie and former Carolina 
Hurricane Alex Nedeljkovic before scoring on the rebound. 
With his family in attendance, the 21-year-old rookie was 
ecstatic to score in his first NHL game. 

“That was incredible,” Drury said. “Really fun to get the win 
and obviously getting the goal was really cool too.” 

The influx of fresh faces resulted from the absence of six 
Hurricanes regulars from the lineup, all due to COVID-19 
protocol. Right wing Andrei Svechnikov, defenseman Ian 
Cole and centers Sebastian Aho, Seth Jarvis, Jordan Staal 
and Steven Lorentz were all missing from the game against 
Detroit with an injury to defenseman Jalen Chatfield 
complicating matters on the Canes’ blue line as well. 

Consequently, the Canes made three emergency call-ups 
from its AHL affiliate to bring Drury, center Andrew Poturalski 
and right wing Stefan Noesen to the senior team. 

On the other bench, the Red Wings were attempting to keep 
pace in a competitive Eastern Conference by improving their 
fortunes on the road. Detroit had a 4-9-1 away record 

heading into Raleigh, but the Canes secured their eighth 
home win of the season thanks to a handful of timely 
performances from their veterans. 

Six Hurricanes logged over 20 minutes on the ice; 
defenseman Jaccob Slavin leading the way with 23:55. With 
the Canes missing several key pieces, it was imperative that 
the remaining mainstays of the lineup step up if Carolina was 
going to win, and they did just that. 

“Obviously we missed a lot of key players,” said right wing 
Nino Niederreiter. “We knew coming into this game that the 
older guys got to step up and lead by example. I think that’s 
what we did and the younger guys followed us up. It was a 
really good, gutsy win for us.” 

Niederreiter took the cake in terms of veteran presence, 
however, scoring twice including the go-ahead goal early in 
the third period. A stray puck slipped by Detroit’s 
defensemen, giving Niederreiter a golden breakaway 
opportunity. Niederreiter capitalized on the chance by 
slinging a swift shot past Nedeljkovic to put Carolina up 4-3 
just 18 seconds into the third period. 

Kotkaniemi and center Jesper Fast both made their marks on 
the game as well, notching two assists each. Poturalski also 
got his first NHL point with an assist on Niederreiter’s first 
goal while Trocheck, left wing Teuvo Teräväinen and center 
Martin Nečas rounded out the point-scoring action for the 
forwards. 

The Canes will look to build on this gutsy win when it takes 
on the Los Angeles Kings on Saturday, Dec. 18 in PNC 
Arena. Puck drops at 7 p.m. 
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Leivo makes it 10 in a row! 

the Central Division’s top two teams, Josh Leivo scored a 
highlight-reel goal with 1.1 seconds left to give the Chicago 
Wolves a 4-3 victory over the Manitoba Moose during 
School-Day Game action Thursday afternoon at Allstate 
Arena. 

Defenseman Artyom Serikov and forwards Maxim Letunov 
and David Cotton also scored for the Central Division-leading 
Wolves (18-4-1-1), who extended their winning streak to 10 
games despite playing without three of their top four scorers. 

AHL points leader Andrew Poturalski, veteran right wing 
Stefan Noesen and rookie center Jack Drury were recalled 
from loan by the NHL’s Carolina Hurricanes shortly before 
the game. 

The Wolves never led until Leivo’s incredible drive to the net 
in the final moments. He collected Jamieson Rees’ chipped 
pass at the blue line, used a dramatic toe drag to escape two 
Manitoba defensemen and flipped a backhand past 
goaltender Mikhail Berdin to set off a wild celebration. 

“It just goes to show how deep we are,” said Leivo, who 
posted one goal and two assists after moving to the Wolves’ 
top line. “And how great our team really is.” 

“Resilient,” said Wolves head coach Ryan Warsofsky. “I think 
we just grinded this one out today. I think that line of 
(Spencer) Smallman, (C.J.) Smith and Leivo really helped us 
a lot. They led the way in how we needed to play.” 

Manitoba (15-8-1-0), the Central Division’s second-place 
team, led most of the way despite playing without its top two 
scorers. 

The Moose broke on top 59 seconds into the game as 
Wolves goaltender Alex Lyon stuffed two great chances, but 
Manitoba’s Jeff Malott knocked home a rebound for a 1-0 
lead. 

The Wolves answered at 13:01 of the first when Smallman 
won an offensive-zone faceoff and spun it back to 
defenseman Josh Jacobs at the right point. He sent a 
diagonal pass toward the left circle for Leivo, who tapped it 
back to Serikov for a rising wrister from the left point that 
soared over Berdin’s shouder. 

Manitoba took a 2-1 lead 3:10 into the second as 
defenseman Johnathan Kovacevic collected the puck in the 
right corner and centered it above the crease. The puck 
bounced off a Wolves forward’s stick and skate and 
ricocheted into the open net. 

The Moose boosted their lead to 3-1 with Todd Burgess’ goal 
at 9:54. Burgess swept home a blocked shot from the slot 
one second after Manitoba’s first power play expired. 

The Wolves pulled within a goal just 8.3 seconds before the 
second intermission. Joey Keane found Jamieson Rees at 
the right point, then Rees whistled a centering pass that 
Letunov redirected from just outside the crease to make it 3-
2. 

Chicago caught up at 9:17 of the third on Cotton’s power-
play goal. Leivo whistled a pass from the left circle to the 
right circle for Smith, who blasted a shot that clanged off the 
post. Cotton, waiting right on the doorstep, swatted home the 
rebound for a 3-3 knot. 

Lyon (8-1-1) extended his winning streak to five games with 
33 saves. Berdin (9-7-0) finished with 25 saves as Chicago 
was outshot for the first time in 17 games. 

The Wolves travel to Milwaukee Friday before returning to 
Allstate Arena for a 7 p.m. Saturday rematch with the 
Admirals. It’s Superhero Night and the first 5,000 fans 
receive a superhero-themed Wolves 2022 Calendar courtesy 
of Rose Pest Solutions. To get the best tickets, contact a 
Wolves representative here or call 1-800-THE-WOLVES.

 

 

 

 

 

 

Wolves make five moves 
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The Chicago Wolves announced before Thursday’s School-
Day Game against Manitoba that they have made five roster 
moves. 

Centers Andrew Poturalski and Jack Drury and right wing 
Stefan Noesen have been recalled on an emergency basis 
by the NHL’s Carolina Hurricanes while the Wolves have 
recalled forward Kyle Marino from Idaho (ECHL) and signed 
forward Cedric Lacroix to a Professional Tryout Contract 
(PTO). 

Poturalski is the American Hockey League’s reigning Player 
of the Week after he piled up 10 points (3G, 7A) in three 
games at Texas to help the Wolves extend their winning 
streak to nine games. The 27-year-old Williamsville, New 
York, native paces the AHL in points (34), assists (22) and 
power-play goals (6) and his 12 goals stand one behind 
Abbotsford’s Sheldon Dries. 

Poturalski played in two games for Carolina during the 2016-
17 season, but figures to make his first NHL appearance 
since April 6, 2017, tonight when the the Hurricanes host the 
Detroit Red Wings. 

This game also will serve as Drury’s NHL debut. The 21-
year-old rookie from Winnetka has scored five goals in his 

last five games to push his Wolves season totals to seven 
goals and nine assists in 23 games. 

Noesen, an eighth-year pro, has split his seasons between 
the NHL and AHL. This season, he shares fourth place 
among AHL scorers with 24 points (10G, 14A). For his 
career, he owns 31 goals and 23 assists in 205 NHL 
appearances as well as 50 goals and 68 assists in 177 AHL 
games. 

Marino played in three games for the Wolves before 
amassing two goals and four assists in 10 games with the 
Idaho Steelheads. Lacroix posted six goals and six assists in 
19 games for the Indy Fuel (ECHL) before being dealt to the 
Norfolk Admirals (ECHL) on Monday. His father, Daniel, 
helped the Wolves capture the 2000 Turner Cup. 

The Central Division-leading Wolves host second-place 
Manitoba at 11 a.m. today, then welcome the Milwaukee 
Admirals to Allstate Arena at 7 p.m. Saturday for Superhero 
Night. The first 5,000 fans receive a Wolves 2022 Wall 
Calendar, courtesy of Rose Pest Solutions. For ticket 
specials, contact a Wolves representative here or call 1-800-
THE-WOLVES. 

 

Fans welcome Canes back to PNC Arena after COVID cancellation 

By Josh Chapin 

RALEIGH, N.C. (WTVD) -- The Carolina Hurricanes came 
back to the PNC Arena on Thursday night after an 
exhausting road trip that was capped off with COVID-19 
chaos. 
 
The team's game was canceled in Minnesota on Tuesday 
which waylaid several players and made for tough sledding. 

 
Hurricanes General Manager Don Waddell was especially 
concerned after Montreal banned fans and Toronto and 
Ottawa went to half capacity. 
 
"The league is trying to continue to go forward, again not 
knowing what's going to happen tomorrow," Waddell said. 
"They want to try and play games." 
 
PNC Arena has a mask requirement but you don't need to be 
vaccinated or show proof of a COVID-19 test before 
entering. 
 
You do have to fill out a health survey that will be verified by 

staff. 
 
Ushers said they try and keep fans off the concourse and not 
to congregate as much as possible. 

 
"I just think we need to have our masks on and if everyone is 
vaccinated, it will be better for sure," said Angie Duty, a 
Durham fourth-grade teacher. 
 
Angie is a season ticket holder and couldn't wait to be at 
PNC on Thursday with her entire family, including her father-
in-law. 
 
"He wants to be here, he is vaccinated and he is willing to 
take that risk so yeah, we're excited," she said. 
 
ABC11 has asked the Hurricanes if they plan to change 
anything with the spreading variant and we're waiting to hear 
back. 
 
The Hurricanes beat the Detroit Red Wings 5-3. 
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TODAY’S LINKS 

https://www.newsobserver.com/sports/nhl/carolina-hurricanes/article256650907.html 
https://www.newsobserver.com/sports/spt-columns-blogs/luke-decock/article256662312.html 
https://www.newsobserver.com/sports/spt-columns-blogs/luke-decock/article256666937.html 

https://www.newsobserver.com/sports/nhl/carolina-hurricanes/article256662172.html 
https://www.newsobserver.com/sports/nhl/carolina-hurricanes/article256667192.html 

https://theathletic.com/3018506/2021/12/17/inside-the-hurricanes-short-handed-game-against-the-red-wings-it-was-one-of-those-special-wins/ 
https://nsjonline.com/article/2021/12/category-5-understanding-the-hurricanes-roster-situation-amid-covid-chaos/ 

https://nsjonline.com/article/2021/12/no-players-no-problems-short-staffed-hurricanes-get-points-from-newcomers-in-win-over-detroit/ 
https://www.wralsportsfan.com/canes-cleared-to-take-the-ice-tonight-against-detroit/20036919/ 

https://www.nhl.com/hurricanes/news/preview-canes-versus-red-wings/c-329034680 
https://www.nhl.com/hurricanes/news/recap-shorthanded-canes-roster-battles-past-detroit/c-329078924 

https://www.nhl.com/news/detroit-red-wings-carolina-hurricanes-game-recap/c-329056494 
https://apnews.com/article/nhl-sports-dylan-larkin-detroit-red-wings-hockey-4b2e4f9f531b1f165b2b692c2d21fa3f 

https://apnews.com/article/nhl-sports-los-angeles-north-carolina-carolina-hurricanes-706cd1865ebb4e90ba97a703e03471e1 
https://www.sportsnet.ca/nhl/article/hurricanes-recall-drury-noesen-poturalski-emergency-basis-return/ 

https://www.sportsnet.ca/nhl/article/nhl-covid-19-roundup-predators-cousins-questions-schedule/ 
https://www.tsn.ca/carolina-hurricanes-covid-tests-10-forwards-1.1735537  

https://www.canescountry.com/2021/12/16/22839443/carolina-hurricanes-vs-detroit-red-wings-game-preview 
https://www.canescountry.com/2021/12/16/22840705/shorthanded-carolina-hurricanes-keep-the-offense-going-to-topple-detroit-red-wings 

https://www.canescountry.com/2021/12/16/22840706/they-said-it-brindamour-niederreiter-drury-on-win-over-detroit-carolina-hurricanes 
https://www.technicianonline.com/sports/canes-conquer-red-wings-in-chaotic-5-3-win/article_fd469342-5ee9-11ec-9ff4-fb1d2ac14ad2.html 

https://www.chicagowolves.com/2021/12/16/leivo-makes-it-10-in-a-row/ 
https://www.chicagowolves.com/2021/12/16/wolves-make-five-moves/ 

https://www.espn.com/nhl/story/_/id/32884517/carolina-hurricanes-able-get-covid-positive-players-quarantining-canada-safely-home  
https://abc11.com/carolina-hurricanes-covid-19-nhl-fans/11350382/  
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The Canes beat the Red Wings, 5-3, on Thursday, despite playing with 
only 16 skaters 

 

Chip Alexander 

 

It was a game unlike any other for the Carolina Hurricanes. 

Six players in the COVID-19 protocol. Limited to 16 skaters. Jack Drury 
making his NHL debut, and scoring first NHL goal. 

And all while the six players and a staff member were making the long 
trek from Vancouver and St. Paul, Minnesota, flown back to Raleigh on a 
private flight arranged by Canes owner Tom Dundon. 

While the Canes contingent were in the air, those playing at PNC Arena 
were caught up in a tight game with the Detroit Red Wings. The 
Hurricanes won 5-3 as Nino Niederreiter scored twice — just missing a 
third — and goalie Frederik Andersen stayed calm and made some big 

stops in the frantic final minutes before Vincent Trocheck’s empty-net 
goal sealed it. 

“It never surprises me with this group,” Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour 
said. “When you think it’s maybe going to be a little too tough, they find a 
way.. Gritty effort, really, all the way up and down the lineup from pretty 
much everybody. 

“It was one of those special wins. Guys gutted it out.” 

The Canes flight arrived at RDU at 8:44 p.m.., just as the second period 
was ending. It was tied 3-3 at that point, although the Wings (14-13-3) 
had the better of the play in the second, trying the score on a Tyler 
Bertuzzi goal. 

Niederreiter gave the Canes (20-7-1) just the start it wanted in the third, 
beating Alex Nedeljkovic with a short-side bullet of a shot 18 seconds 
into the period for a 4-3 lead. Niederreiter’s first of the night came on a 
short shot on a first-period power play and he came close to a third goal 
— and hats flying — after the Wings emptied the net in the final minutes 
for an extra attacker. 

“We knew coming into this game some of the older guys would have to 
step up and lead by example,” Niederreiter said. 
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It was a week of COVID attrition for both teams. The Canes were without 
five forwards, including captain Jordan Staal and their top scorer, 
Sebastian Aho. The Red Wings placed forwards Robby Fabbri and 
Michael Rasmussen on the COVID protocol list. 

There also were those returning from the COVID list — defenseman Brett 
Pesce and Tony DeAngelo for the Canes and defenseman Marc Staal for 
the Wings. 

DeAngelo scored in the first, breaking in on the back side to collect a 
hard carom off the end boards. Pesce had 23:25 of ice time for the 
Canes. 

Nedeljkovic. the former Canes goalie who was traded to Detroit after last 
season, was making his first return to PNC Arena, where he played so 
well as a rookie. 

Drury, 21, said Thursday morning that he wanted to savor the moment in 
his debut There was a lot to savor as the Canes rookie had a big night 
and was named the game’s first star. 

He took his solo lap on the ice, now a routine for rookies in their debut, 
before the game. -- brief but nice. He put in his first shift in the NHL. 

Then, late in the first period came the moment that will be indelible as 
long as he plays hockey. 

Jesperi Kotkaniemi took the puck into the Detroit zone along the left wall, 
fought off a hit and found Drury breaking down the center of the ice. 
Drury took a shot that Nedeljkovic stopped but quickly followed up the 
rebound. 

Just like that, he had his first NHL goal and soon was being hugged on 
the bench by Stefan Noesen, who kissed the top of Drury’s helmet. It 
also gave the Canes a 3-2 lead. 

“That was incredible,” Drury said. “It was really fun to get the win and 
obviously getting the goal was really cool, too.” 

The Canes will be back to a 20-man roster, with 18 skaters, for 
Saturday’s home game against the Los Angeles Kings. But they’ll never 
forget Thursday’s shorthanded game and all that went with it. 

“There were a lot of good memories in this game,” Brind’Amour said. 
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Here’s when the quarantined Canes skaters will return to Raleigh from 
Canada, Minnesota 

 

Chip Alexander 

 

The Canes are back. 

Six Carolina Hurricanes skaters who’d been under quarantine away from 
Raleigh after testing positive for COVID-19 in the past week made it back 
Thursday in time for the holidays. 

Sebastian Aho and Seth Jarvis had been marooned in Canada after 
testing positive in Vancouver, along with a Canes staffer, while Ian Cole, 
Steven Lorentz, Jordan Staal and Andrei Svechnikov were in Minnesota, 
where the team stopped Tuesday before a game against the Wild was 
postponed. 

On Thursday, the Canes were allowed to pick up all the players and and 
return them to Raleigh to complete their league-mandated quarantine 
under the NHL protocols. 

Canes owner Tom Dundon arranged the private flight, Canes president 
and general manager Don Waddell said. Aho, Jarvis and massage 
therapist Mike Maresca were to be transported by an emergency 
ambulance to Seattle on Thursday to be picked up by the flight.  

But there was a snag. There was a holdup for three hours at the U.S.-
Canada border as the the final details were hashed out, finally allowing 
them to leave and be home with their families, especially for the 
Christmas break. 

“That’s the key, especially this time of year,” Canes coach Rod 
Brind’Amour said Thursday. “You want to be home. That was a big 
concern.” 

Assistant general manager Darren Yorke worked things out at the U.S. 
border, Waddell said, adding Yorke “did the heavy lifting.” 

“We thought it would be an easy process,” Waddell said. “Three hours 
later they were still there trying to talk their way into it. I told the players, 
‘Don’t leave the border, just sit there.’ We had to explain they weren’t 
going to touch any other human beings, that they’d go right to a private 
airport and get on a private plane, stop for fuel, pick up some other 
COVID players, land back in Raleigh and be sent right to their houses.” 

The plane arrived at RDU at 8:44 p.m. 

The Hurricanes face the Detroit Red Wings Thursday night with 16 
skaters — 10 forwards and 6 defensemen. Three of those players were 
called up Thursday morning from the AHL’s Chicago Wolves. 
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Game on: Undermanned Hurricanes to face Red Wings after calling up 3 
players from AHL 

 

Chip Alexander 

 

Tampa Bay’s Alex Barre-Boulet (12) and Simon Ryfors (15) defend 
Carolina Hurricanes’ Jack Drury (72) during the first period of their NHL 
exhibition game on Tuesday, September 28, 2021 at PNC Arena in 
Raleigh, N.C. 

Rod Brind’Amour didn’t want to dwell on the negatives, only talk about 
the positives. 

The Carolina Hurricanes coach realized that playing the Detroit Red 
Wings on Thursday with 16 skaters — 10 forwards and six defensemen 
— will be a challenge. It’s a product both of the COVID-19 issues that 
have six Canes players and a training staff member in the NHL protocol 
and NHL rules on callups under the salary cap. 

“With key guys out it will make it tougher,” Brind’Amour said Thursday. 
“But it’s a great opportunity, too. It’s a great opportunity for guys coming 
up and making their debuts. What better opportunity are you going to 
have than the ice time you’re going to get tonight. 

“It’s not ideal. I get it. But there’s no point focusing on that. It’s a great 
opportunity to show your stuff.” 

When Brind’Amour gathered his group on the ice Thursday for the 
morning skate at PNC Arena, he was glad to see defensemen Brett 
Pesce and Tony DeAngelo — both off COVID protocol and ready to play 
again — but also had Jack Drury, Stefan Noesen and Andrew Poturalski 
in the circle around him. 

The three forwards were recalled Thursday from the Chicago Wolves of 
the American Hockey League on an emergency basis. Noesen has 
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played in 205 career NHL games with five teams, but none with the 
Canes. Poturalski has played in two, with the Canes in the 2016-17 
season. 

For Drury, it will be his NHL debut. Maybe not the way he dreamed of it 
happening but it will be happening. 

Under NHL rules, a team must play one game “short,” with a reduced 
roster, to be able to recall the players necessary to fill out a 20-man 
roster. Brind’Amour was asked if it seems odd the league in a sense 
punishes a team doing it that way for one game, adding extra stress to 
the skaters who do play. 

“What can I say about that?” Brind’Amour said. “I’ll just say I agree with 
you.” 

The Canes players in the protocol are forwards Sebastian Aho, Jordan 
Staal, Andrei Svechnikov, Steven Lorentz and Seth Jarvis, and 
defenseman Ian Cole. That’s a big chunk of the lineup. 

At the skate, Brind’Amour had Vincent Trocheck centering Nino 
Niederreiter and Martin Necas, Jesperi Kotkaniemi at center with Teuvo 
Teravainen and Jesper Fast, and then a mix of Derek Stepan centering 
Drury, Poturalski and Noesen. 

The D corps, minus Cole, had Jaccob Slavin with Ethan Bear, Brady 
Skjei with Pesce and Brendan Smith with DeAngelo. Pesce and 
DeAngelo last skated in a game on Nov. 28 before entering the protocol. 
They were set to return and play Tuesday against the Minnesota Wild, 
but that game was postponed after the Canes’ COVID issues escalated. 

The Canes-Wings game was in doubt Wednesday but the Canes had no 
new COVID positives and the game not postponed. The players and staff 
were tested again Thursday morning and were scheduled to have 
another round of tests before the game. 

Drury. 21 was a second-round draft pick by the Canes in 2018 who 
played his college hockey at Harvard before heading to the Swedish 
Hockey League last season, where he was a finalist for rookie of the 
year. 

Drury said he’s ready for his NHL debut and said his parents will be able 
to attend the game. Drury’s father, Ted, is a former NHL player. His 
uncle, Chris, starred for several NHL teams, won a Stanley Cup, and is 
the president and general manager of the New York Rangers. It’s a 
hockey family. 

Drury and Brind’Amour skated about the ice for a few moments before 
the morning skate, Brind’Amour pointing out a few things about the 
Canes’ systems and faceoffs. He also has some words of advice. 

“The message was to have fun and savor the moment, but I’ll be sure to 
do that,” Drury said. 
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Inside the Hurricanes’ short-handed game against the Red Wings: ‘It was 
one of those special wins’ 

 

By Sara Civian  

Dec 17, 2021   

 

Don’t get it twisted. The Hurricanes weren’t just tasked with playing two 
skaters short against the Red Wings on Thursday. 

Of course, icing a 16-skater roster wasn’t ideal, but it was only one of 
many dilemmas the team was facing. 

Where to begin? Maybe in British Columbia, where leading scorer 
Sebastian Aho and rising star Seth Jarvis spent most of the day lobbying 
Canadian border patrol to let them enter the U.S. 

“They had a tough time,” Hurricanes general manager Don Waddell said 
before the Wings-Canes game at PNC Arena. “We got them out in an 
ambulance this morning from Vancouver to the border. What we thought 
would be an easy process, three hours later they were still there trying to 
talk their way into (crossing the border). I told them, ‘Don’t leave. Don’t 
leave the border. Just sit there. Once you leave, you’re not a problem for 
them anymore.’ We had to explain they’d go right to a private airport, get 
to the private airplane, pick up a few other players, then be sent right to 
their house.” 

Aho and Jarvis eventually made it to the private plane in Seattle that took 
them to Minneapolis. There, the plane picked up captain Jordan Staal, 
No. 2 leading scorer Andrei Svechnikov, defenseman Ian Cole and glue 
guy Steven Lorentz. The Canes are without them all for the foreseeable 
future. 

At 8:44 p.m., the flight containing the Hurricanes on the COVID-19 
protocol list landed safely in Raleigh. 

Around 9:40 p.m., a random assortment of other Canes beat the Red 
Wings 5-3. 

“Nothing surprises me with this group,” head coach Rod Brind’Amour 
said. “When you think it maybe will be a little too tough, they find a way. 
Just a gritty effort up and down the lineup from pretty much everybody. It 
was one of those special wins. There was a lot of good memories in this 
game.” 

We’ll get to those, but a lot of questions needed answers before the 
game could even happen. Let’s take it from the top. 

So, those six Hurricanes — several of them key contributors — were 
unavailable because of COVID-19 protocol. Defensemen Tony DeAngelo 
and Brett Pesce, meanwhile, were returning to the lineup, but they hadn’t 
played since Nov. 29. Then, with the Canes so close to the cap, they 
technically only had room for one call-up via placing Jalen Chatfield on 
injured reserve. That would have given them 14 skaters (the standard is 
18). 

The Canes and Waddell lobbied the league to let them call up more 
players via an emergency clause in the CBA stating that 16 players and 
two goalies is the minimum for safety. The league granted the exception, 
allowing the Canes to call up two more players who make less than 
$850,000 each. And as the rule states, after they played Thursday’s 
game short-handed, they’ll be able to call up two more players. 

Even with the exemption, you still have to wonder whether this short-
handed game should have happened. The first concern is always health, 
and six Hurricanes and two Red Wings are on COVID-19 protocol. 

Neither team has had new positives since those players, though. And I 
keep reminding myself this is not actually March 12, 2020, 2.0. All 
Hurricanes players are vaccinated, and Aho is the only one out of the six 
positive Canes players who has had a fever (his temperature is normal 
now). 

COVID-19 concerns aside, it also doesn’t really seem fair the Canes had 
to play short-handed through no fault of their own. 

“What can I say about that?” Brind’Amour said, smiling, avoiding another 
$25,000 fine. 

Waddell didn’t comment on fairness, but he did mention he’d rather try to 
push through and avoid the hassle of rescheduling another game. 

“Our schedule is so busy the second half of the season, the last thing you 
want to do is have a tired hockey team going into the playoffs,” he said. 
“It’s hard to make up games, like, we’re trying to find a place to fit this 
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Minnesota game we missed and there’s no place on the schedule that 
works for them and works for us.” 

OK, so you play the game. But couldn’t the league have changed the 
protocol by now to account for the recent outbreaks? Maybe it could 
bring back the taxi squad or provide more leniency with emergency call-
ups? Something? Anything? 

It doesn’t seem like this problem is going away. 

“With everything that’s going on, I’m sure the league and the union are 
talking about alternatives right now. We see what’s going around in the 
league and professional sports in general,” Waddell said. “With our sport, 
we’ve got so many games. I know there’s talks going on right now, I can’t 
tell you where it’s headed. … We were told yesterday that we were going 
to get a new set of guidelines by the end of today. We’re all anticipating 
to see what’s going to change.” 

So maybe we can expect some leaguewide changes to make call-ups 
easier, but the Canes couldn’t dwell on the future Thursday. 
Brind’Amour’s message was clear going into the game: “We’re going to 
play to win. We expect to win.” 

Red Wings head coach Jeff Blashill even saw this coming. I asked him 
before the game what he thought about a team playing two guys short. 
Should the league adjust the protocol? 

“That’s an interesting question that I don’t know the answer to,” he said. 
“Obviously, there’s differing reasons for it, and I know the league has 
looked into a few things. We lost a game to St. Louis a week ago who 
was playing a player short. I don’t think that inhibits you from winning, 
and I’m sure Rod had the same message to his team. We’re focused on 
the fact that we’re going to play a Carolina team, and Carolina teams 
always play extremely hard. They always forecheck extremely hard. 
They’re always good in the O-zone. The team we play tonight is going to 
be no different.” 

Forced to play more minutes than usual NHL call-ups, Andrew Poturalski, 
Stefan Noesen and Jack Drury couldn’t just survive their first game as 
Hurricanes — they’d have to thrive. 

How’s Drury’s first NHL goal and 16:06 of ice time in his NHL debut and 
Poturalski’s first NHL point for thriving? 

“It speaks volumes to the scouting staff and front office. It’s amazing,” 
Pesce said. “You saw Jack scoring and he was making things happen. 
(Poturalski) got his first NHL point. They’re not just playing and going 
through the motions; they’re contributing to that win. That’s exciting to 
see for sure.” 

Not even two minutes into the game, Freddie Andersen held strong on 
two short-handed saves. And not three minutes into the game, Nino 
Niederreiter provided an all-important 1-0 cushion. DeAngelo got on the 
board, Drury recorded his first NHL goal. Poturalski recorded his first 
NHL point. And by the end of the first, the Canes were up 3-2. 

The second period was ugly, point-blank. Of course, this game was 
never going to be a beauty contest, especially if the WolviCanes were 
going to pull off a win. But then Niederreiter’s second early-period goal of 
the game gave the Hurricanes a 4-3 lead to open the third, and a Vincent 
Trocheck empty-netter sealed the deal. 

“Obviously we were missing quite a few key players, but we knew coming 
into this game that the older guys had to step up and lead by example 
and I think that’s what we did,” Niederreiter said. “The younger guys 
followed us up and I think it was a really gutsy win for us.” 

This was all just one good day. One Hurricanes win. One successful 
plane ride home. You could’ve thrown it all away and started over 
tomorrow if it didn’t work out. But sometimes things actually do work out, 
and maybe we all needed a reminder. 
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Anze Kopitar, Dustin Brown lead Kings to win over Panthers - Los 
Angeles Times 

 

Staff 

 

SUNRISE, Fla. —3-4 minutes 12/17/2021 

Anze Kopitar and Dustin Brown scored second-period goals and 
Jonathan Quick had 41 saves to help the Kings defeat the short-handed 
Florida Panthers, 4-1, on Thursday night. 

Olli Maatta scored for the first time in 75 games and Arthur Kaliyev added 
a third-period goal for the Kings, who improved to 3-0-1 in their last four 
games. 

“We just have to keep building,“ Brown said. “We’ve had a very streaky 
team thus far this year. It’s important to find the momentum and keep the 
momentum going.” 

Matt Kiersted scored his first NHL goal and Sergei Bobrovsky stopped 27 
of 31 shots for the Panthers, who played with only 16 skaters, instead of 
the usual 18, because of a virus outbreak and injuries. They expect to 
remain short-handed at least through their next game, Saturday at 
Minnesota. 

“I think the process of the game was very positive,“ Panthers interim 
coach Andrew Brunette said. “The result was negative.” 

The Panthers had to recall four players from their AHL affiliate in 
Charlotte earlier Thursday to fill the roster. Forwards Grigori Denisenko 
and Cole Schwindt, along with defensemen Kiersted and Chase Priskie 
were brought in for the game. Schwindt made his NHL debut and each of 
the call-ups were playing a third game in three nights. 

“I tried to have a pregame nap when I got into Florida here this 
afternoon,“ Schwindt said. “There was no chance I was falling asleep.“ 

Florida was without seven players because of COVID-19 protocols, 
including defenseman Aaron Ekblad and forward Frank Vatrano. They 
were ruled out Thursday, a day after it became clear the Panthers were 
in the midst of a virus outbreak. 

The Panthers said Wednesday that five other players — Sam Bennett, 
Radko Gudas, Ryan Lomberg, Brandon Montour and Carter Verhaeghe 
— along with an unidentified member of the team’s travel party were in 
protocols and also unavailable for the game against the Kings. 

But the situation clearly worsened either later Wednesday or early 
Thursday, with a number of players not on the ice for the team’s morning 
skate. 

“It’s about everybody staying safe and being healthy,” Panthers forward 
Jonathan Huberdeau said. “It’s not easy seeing some guys go into 
protocol, but we have to play and have to be ready.” 

It just wasn’t enough, and Florida went without getting a point for the third 
consecutive game — the first time such a slump has happened to the 
Panthers this season. 

Kiersted opened the scoring at 14:56 of the first period. Huberdeau, from 
the right circle, centered a pass to the onrushing Kiersted, who took the 
puck and fired a backhander past Quick. 

It was all Kings from there, and Quick was at the top of his game. 

“A standard night of work for him this season — he has been 
outstanding,“ Kings coach Todd McLellan said. “He’s a pretty deodorant 
for some of the mistakes that we make.” 
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Maatta tied it late in the first with his first goal since Feb. 4. 2020, at 
Minnesota. Kopitar put the Kings ahead to stay at 3:27 of the second with 
his ninth goal and his first in 14 games. 

Brown got his fourth of the season at 12:58 of the second and Kaliyev 
closed the scoring at 7:02 of the third. 
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Jonathan Quick, Kings stifle depleted Panthers 

 

The Associated Press 6-8 minutes 12/16/2021 

 

SUNRISE, Fla. — Anze Kopitar and Dustin Brown scored second-period 
goals and Jonathan Quick had 41 saves to help the Kings defeat the 
short-handed Florida Panthers, 4-1, on Thursday night. 

Olli Maatta scored for the first time in 75 games and Arthur Kaliyev added 
a third-period goal for the Kings, who played without star defenseman 
Drew Doughty (COVID-19 protocols) and improved to 3-0-1 in their last 
four games two nights after their overtime loss at Tama Bay. 

“We just have to keep building,” Brown said. “We’ve had a very streaky 
team thus far this year. It’s important to find the momentum and keep the 
momentum going. 

“This was a good sign for our team, coming back. I know it was an 
overtime loss in Tampa, but we’ve had a tendency this year to have one 
loss turn into two, so on and so forth. It was good to get a win right back 
after dropping a tough game against Tampa.” 

Matt Kiersted scored his first NHL goal and Sergei Bobrovsky stopped 27 
of 31 shots for the Panthers, who played with only 16 skaters, instead of 
the usual 18, because of a virus outbreak and injuries. They expect to 
remain short-handed at least through their next game, Saturday at 
Minnesota. 

“I think the process of the game was very positive,” Panthers interim 
coach Andrew Brunette said. “The result was negative.” 

The Panthers had to recall four players from their AHL affiliate in 
Charlotte earlier Thursday to fill the roster. Forwards Grigori Denisenko 
and Cole Schwindt, along with defensemen Kiersted and Chase Priskie 
were brought in for the game. Schwindt made his NHL debut and each of 
the call-ups was playing a third game in three nights. 

“I tried to have a pregame nap when I got into Florida here this 
afternoon,” Schwindt said. “There was no chance I was falling asleep.” 

Kiersted opened the scoring at 14:56 of the first period. Jonathan 
Huberdeau, from the right circle, centered a pass to the onrushing 
Kiersted, who took the puck and fired a backhander past Quick. 

It was all Kings from there, and Quick, who is unbeaten in regulation 
during the month of December (4-0-1), was at the top of his game. 

“A standard night of work for him this season – he has been outstanding,” 
Kings coach Todd McLellan said. “He’s a pretty deodorant for some of 
the mistakes that we make.” 

Brown echoed that sentiment. 

“He’s dialed in. When it comes to Quickie, I just say it’s Quickie being 
Quickie when he’s on,” Brown said. “Anyone who’s been around our 
team at all in the last 15 years, I think they understand that when he’s on 
his game, he’s a game-changer for us. 

“I’ve gotten to play with three of the best positional players at goalie, 
defenseman and center my whole life, they’re all great, with Kopi, Drew 

and Quickie. In the organization, pretty much since the day they’ve got 
here they’ve pretty much carried our team.” 

Maatta tied it late in the first with his first goal since Feb. 4. 2020, at 
Minnesota. Kopitar put the Kings ahead to stay at 3:27 of the second with 
his ninth goal and his first in 14 games. 

Brown got his fourth of the season at 12:58 of the second, eluding a pair 
of Panthers to create a breakaway opportunity and scoring on a nice 
move to the backhand side to give the Kings a two-goal lead. 

“It was just chipped out, it was a foot race, a puck battle against their 
defensemen and I won that one and kind of knifed through them,” Brown 
said of the goal, which moved him into a tie for 20th all-time in goals by 
an American-born NHL player. “I’m not exactly sure, I haven’t seen it yet. 
Maybe I blacked out.” 

Kaliyev closed the scoring at 7:02 of the third. After Blake Lizotte won a 
battle along the boards, Kaliyev took the puck, moved into the high slot 
and snapped a shot past Bobrovsky for his sixth goal of the season. 

“It was a great play. We got the puck on the breakout there, off the wall, 
and I was just trying to push forward,” Kaliyev said. “Lizzo went up, won 
the battle and won another battle at the blue line and I went behind him 
picked up the puck and saw an open late, a shot lane and I just shot it 
in.” 

Florida was without seven players because of COVID-19 protocols, 
including defenseman Aaron Ekblad and forward Frank Vatrano. They 
were ruled out Thursday, a day after it became clear the Panthers were 
in the midst of a virus outbreak. 

The Panthers said Wednesday that five other players – Sam Bennett, 
Radko Gudas, Ryan Lomberg, Brandon Montour and Carter Verhaeghe 
– along with an unidentified member of the team’s travel party were in 
protocols and also unavailable for the game against the Kings. 

But the situation clearly worsened either later Wednesday or early 
Thursday, with a number of players not on the ice for the team’s morning 
skate. 

“It’s about everybody staying safe and being healthy,” Huberdeau said. 
“It’s not easy seeing some guys go into protocol, but we have to play and 
have to be ready.” 

It just wasn’t enough, and Florida went without getting a point for the third 
consecutive game – the first time such a slump has happened to the 
Panthers this season. 

DOUGHTY IN PROTOCOLS 

Doughty entered the COVID-19 protocols earlier Thursday, so the Kings 
had forward Alex Iafallo serve as an assistant captain. 

The 32-year-old Doughty has been limited to 11 games this season after 
suffering a knee injury. 

“That’s a difficult game for both teams. They’re missing a lot of their key 
players due to COVID or injury,” Brown said of both sides dealing with 
some significant absences. “It’s one of those games that’s just a tough 
game to play, and it wasn’t going to be perfect but we found a way to 
grind it out.” 

NOTES 

The Kings also played forward Andreas Athanasiou on injured reserve 
retroactive to Dec. 14. He was injured in Tuesday’s game against the 
Lightning. … The Kings are 12-5-4 in their last 21 games, the 1-5-1 start 
to their season clearly behind them. … To help accommodate all the 
roster shuffling and in part to keep Florida salary cap-compliant, goalie 
Spencer Knight – who gave up all eight goals in Tuesday’s loss to 
Ottawa – was loaned to Charlotte. 

UP NEXT 

The Kings visit Carolina on Saturday at 4 p.m. PT 
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FINAL - Kings 4, Panthers 1 - Brown, Kaliyev, McLellan - LA Kings 
Insider 

 

By Zach Dooley 

 

The LA Kings earned a 4-1 victory over the Florida Panthers on Thursday 
evening, to take three of a possible four points from two games this week 
in the state of Florida. 

Jonathan Quick made a season-high 40 saves in net, to remain unbeaten 
in regulation during the month of December, while the Kings got goals 
from four different players to earn the win. 

The hosts capitalized on early momentum, however, to open the scoring, 
as defenseman Matt Kiersted scored his first career NHL goal midway 
through the first period. Off the rush, forward Jonathan Huberdeau fed 
Kiersted in the slot, with the Florida blueliner deking to his backhand and 
sliding home to open the scoring. 

The Kings answered right back, however, as defenseman Olli Maatta 
tallied for the first time as a member of the Kings. Just over two minutes 
after Kiersted’s goal, forward Carl Grundstrom won a puck deep in the 
offensive zone and fed Maatta in the left-hand circle, who saw his shot 
deflect off a Florida stick and into the net, tying the game at one. 

The second period featured a pair of goals for the visitors, opening up a 
two-goal lead through 40 minutes. First, forward Anze Kopitar took a 
stretch pass from defenseman Sean Durzi, protected the puck down the 
right wing and went top shelf on the backhand for his ninth goal of the 
season. In the second half of the middle stanza, Dustin Brown eluded a 
pair of Panthers to create a breakaway opportunity, which he scored on a 
nice move to the backhand to extended the Kings advantage to two. 

The Kings pushed their lead to three goals just over seven minutes into 
the third period, as Arthur Kaliyev got on the board at even strength. After 
Blake Lizotte won a battle along the boards, Kaliyev took the puck, 
moved into the high slot and snapped a shot past Bobrovsky for his sixth 
goal of the season. 

Hear from Brown, Kaliyev and Head Coach Todd McLellan following the 
game. 

Todd McLellan 

Coach Todd McLellan talks keeping the foot on the pedal all game 
tonight @LAKings | #GoKingsGo pic.twitter.com/BVTQ38Jtv7 

— Bally Sports West (@BallySportWest) December 17, 2021 

Dustin Brown 

On getting the win tonight in a tough game to play 

That’s a difficult game for both teams, they’re missing a lot of their key 
players due to COVID or injury. It’s one of those games that’s just a 
tough game to play, and it wasn’t going to be perfect but we found a way 
to grind it out. 

On his goal tonight 

It was just chipped out, it was a foot race, a puck battle against their 
defensemen and I won that one and kind of knifed through them. I’m not 
exactly sure, I haven’t seen it yet. Maybe I blacked out. 

On moving into the Top 20 amongst Americans in goals all-time 

Probably a lot of those guys did it in a lot less games, to be honest with 
you. I don’t think I’ll ever be known as a prolific goalscorer, but if you go 
the net, find enough goals, play enough games, you’ll start getting into 
the Top 20’s, Top 15’s on a lot of lists. 

On the feeling about the team’s play right now, with three wins from four 
games 

We’ve just got to keep building. We’ve had a very streaky team thus far 
this year, I think we have two, five-game losing streaks, we had a seven-
game winning streak, it’s important to find the momentum and keep that 
momentum going. This was a good sign for our team, coming back, I 
know it was an overtime loss in Tampa, but we’ve had a tendency this 
year to have one loss turn into two, so on and so forth. It was good to get 
a win right back after dropping a tough game against Tampa. 

On Jonathan Quick and his play this season 

He’s dialed in. When it comes to Quickie, I just say it’s Quickie being 
Quickie when he’s on. Everyone knows, anyone who’s been around our 
team at all in the last 15 years, I think they understand that when he’s on 
his game, he’s a gamechanger for us. I’ve gotten to play with three of the 
best positional players at goalie, defenseman and center my whole life, 
they’re all great, with Kopi, Drew and Quickie. In the organization, pretty 
much since the day they’ve got here they’ve pretty much carried our 
team. 

Arthur Kaliyev 

On his goal tonight 

Yeah, it was a great play. We got the puck on the breakout there, off the 
wall, and I was just trying to push forward. Lizzo went up, won the battle 
and won another battle at the blueline and I went behind him picked up 
the puck and saw an open late, a shot lane and I just shot it in. 

On getting Blake Lizotte back out of COVID Protocol 

Yeah, he’s a great player. Obviously, he’s great in battles, he plays really 
hard in the d-zone, o-zone, neutral zone, everywhere, he battles hard. 
He’s a huge piece for our team, I was happy to have him back. 

On the message to the team tonight, considering external circumstances 

Just to keep playing hard, the same way that we do, it doesn’t matter 
who we have or they have during the game. I just tried to play as hard as 
I can from the start to the finish and we played well throughout the game. 

Notes – 

– Goaltender Jonathan Quick made 40 saves on 41 shots faced this 
evening, a season-high in saves for Quick. The veteran netminder is 4-0-
1 over his last five starts and has not lost in regulation during the month 
of December. 

– With his second-period goal, forward Dustin Brown moved into a tie for 
20th all-time in goals by an American NHL player. 

– Defenseman Sean Durzi logged an NHL career-high 23:09 tonight, 
ranking second on the Kings in time-on-ice. Durzi also tallied an assist in 
the victory. 

– Defenseman Olli Maatta scored his first goal of the season and his first 
goal as a member of the LA Kings during tonight’s first period. 

– Forward Anze Kopitar scored his ninth goal of the season, giving him 
points in back-to-back games. Kopitar’s goal was his first since 
November 11 in Ottawa, snapping a 13-game stretch. 

– Defenseman Matt Roy also collected an assist tonight, giving him 
points in consecutive games, as well as three of his last four played. 

– The Kings won 36 of 53 faceoffs this evening, good for a 68 percent 
clip. 

The Kings are scheduled to practice tomorrow at 11 AM Pacific tomorrow 
in Carolina. 
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Game Thread – Kings vs. Panthers, 12/16 - LA Kings Insider 

 

By Zach Dooley 

 

Los Angeles Kings 4, Florida Panthers 1 

FINAL 

Game Preview 

WATCH: Bally Sports West 

LISTEN: LA Kings Audio Network 

SOG: LAK – 31 FLA – 41 

PP: LAK – 0/2 FLA – 0/3 

First Period 

1. FLA – Matt Kierstad (1) – (Jonathan Huberdeau, Sam Reinhart) – 
14:56 

2. LAK – Olli Maatta (1) – (Carl Grundstrom, Trevor Moore) – 17:05 

Second Period 

3. LAK – Anze Kopitar (9) – (Sean Durzi) – 3:27 

4. LAK – Dustin Brown (4) – (Matt Roy) – 12:58 

Second Period 

5. LAK – Arthur Kaliyev (6) – (Blake Lizotte) – 7:02 

Tonight's @LAKings Line Rushes – 

Kempe – Kopitar – Brown 

Iafallo – Danault – Arvidsson 

Grundstrom – Kupari – Moore 

Lemieux – Lizotte – Kaliyev 

Wolanin – Anderson 

Maatta – Roy 

Bjornfot – Durzi 

Quick 

Petersen 

— Zach Dooley (@DooleyLAK) December 16, 2021 

Thursday, December 16, 2021 – 4:00 p.m. PT 

FLA Live Arena – Sunrise, FLA 

Referees: Corey Syvret (23), Mitch Dunning (43) 

Linesmen: Tyson Baker (88), Jesse Marquis (86) 

Bally Sports West, Bally Sports App, LA Kings Audio Network 
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Kings place Athanasiou on injured reserve, Doughty added to non-
roster/COVID list - LA Kings Insider 

 

By Zach Dooley 

 

Insiders, a pair of roster moves in advance of tonight’s game against 
Florida. 

– Forward Andreas Athanasiou has been placed on injured reserve 
(retroactive to Dec. 14). 

– Defenseman Drew Doughty has been placed on the non-roster/COVID-
19 list. 

Naturally, the latter move is the one that will impact tonight’s game. 
Doughty will not be available to the Kings this evening, which will likely 
work defenseman Christian Wolanin into the lineup this evening against 
the Florida Panthers. Wolanin appears set to skate in his second 
consecutive game with the Kings, after he made his season debut for LA 
on Tuesday in Tampa Bay. 

How the defensive pairings shake out tonight remains to be seen. If I’m 
taking a guess, it would not surprise me to see the young duo of Mikey 
Anderson and Tobias Bjornfot reunited on a pairing, with the two 
remaining righties and lefties pairing up behind them. Against the 
Lightning, Wolanin partnered Matt Roy and a duo of Olli Maatta with 
Sean Durzi has been utilized in the past. 

We’ll see how it shakes out during warmups and wishing Drew the best 
with his situation. 

The news with Athanasiou is less surprising. Todd McLellan told us 
yesterday that Athanasiou had returned to Los Angeles and would be out 
for the remainder of the trip. The injured reserve move frees up a roster 
spot should the Kings need it throughout the duration of his injury. 

As a reminder, tonight’s game preview is available here, for a 4 PM 
Pacific puck drop. Meanwhile, the Panthers have made four recalls from 
the AHL’s Charlotte Checkers in advance of tonight’s game. Those 
moves can be found here. 
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Preview 12/16 - Optional Skate, Anderson/Lizotte expected, handling 
uncertainty, Kopitar quotes - LA Kings Insider 

 

By Zach Dooley 

 

WHO: Los Angeles Kings (12-10-5) @ Florida Panthers (18-6-4) 

WHAT: NHL REGULAR-SEASON GAME 

WHEN: Thursday, December 16 @ 4:00 PM Pacific 

WHERE: FLA Live Arena – Sunrise, FL 

HOW TO FOLLOW: Video: Bally Sports West – AUDIO – iHeart Radio 
– TWITTER: @DooleyLAK & @LAKings 

TONIGHT’S MATCHUP: The Kings continue their four-game road trip to 
the Southeastern corner of the United States this evening, with a game 
against the Florida Panthers on the docket. 

HEAD-TO-HEAD: The Kings last faced Florida during the 2019-20 
season, with each team winning their home game. Anze Kopitar led the 
Kings with five points (1-4-5) from the two games played, while Adrian 
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Kempe, Alex Iafallo and Drew Doughty were all on the scoresheet in both 
games. Last season, Viktor Arvidsson played in Florida’s division and 
tallied five points (1-4-5) from eight games played. 

KINGS VITALS: With one game down, the Kings are scheduled to 
continue on their four-game trip here later on today. As has been the 
case as of late, on days following a full-team practice, the Kings held an 
optional morning skate today in Florida. 

As has been precedence over the last three games, Jonathan Quick did 
not skate during the optional, indicating he’s expected to start in goal. 
Tonight would mark his fourth consecutive start, with the veteran 
netminder posting a 2-0-1 record over the previous three. Throughout his 
NHL career, Quick has posted a 9-4-0 record against the Panthers, to 
accompany a .917 save percentage and a 2.40 goals-against average. 

As noted yesterday, the Kings are expected to make at least two lineup 
changes for their game this evening. Defenseman Mikey Anderson (non-
COVID related illness) and forward Blake Lizotte (COVID Protocol) are 
both expected to return this evening in Florida. Anderson missed just the 
one game, Tuesday’s OTL in Tampa Bay, while Lizotte hasn’t featured 
since the 3-2 defeat against Calgary back on December 2. 

Expected to exit the lineup are Andreas Athanasiou and Christian 
Wolanin. Athanasiou suffered a lower-body injury during the third period 
on Tuesday and is not expected to return on the remainder of the road 
trip. Wolanin was the late insertion in place of Anderson and logged 
nearly 15 minutes, skating mostly on a pairing with Matt Roy. Wolanin is 
still with the team, just as the likely seventh defenseman this evening as 
of this time. 

Considering the optional skate, we won’t know exactly how the Kings will 
line up this evening until closer to game time, and as we saw in Tampa 
Bay, it could be very close to game time. For reference though, here’s 
the alignment from yesterday’s practice – 

Kempe – Kopitar – Brown 

Iafallo – Danault – Arvidsson 

Grundstrom – Kupari – Moore 

Lemieux – Lizotte – Kaliyev 

Anderson – Doughty 

Maatta – Roy 

Bjornfot – Durzi 

Petersen / Quick 

PANTHERS VITALS: Florida enters tonight’s game coming off of their 
largest defeat of the season, an 8-2 setback against the Ottawa Senators 
on Tuesday at home. The Panthers have lost consecutive games, but are 
still one of the league’s top teams by record, with their 40 points good for 
fourth-most in the NHL. 

Per David Dwork of WPLG Local 10 News, goaltender Sergei Bobrovsky 
was in the “starters net” this morning for Florida. If he gets the nod this 
evening, Bobrovsky would be in line for his 14th career appearance 
versus the Kings. The Russian netminder is 3-7-2 all-time, with a .903 
save percentage and a 2.80 goals-against average. 

Per Jameson Olive of the Panthers’ team website, today’s morning skate 
included 13 skaters and two goaltenders. Naturally, that does not 
compose a full lineup. Here’s how the Panthers lined up last time out 
against Ottawa, for reference – 

Here's how the #FlaPanthers look in warmups: 

Huberdeau – Bennett – Reinhart 

Verhaeghe – Lundell – Duclair 

Vatrano – Thornton – Tippett 

Heponiemi – Luostarinen – Hornqvist 

Weegar – Ekblad 

Juolevi – Gudas 

Carlsson – Montour 

Knight 

Bobrovsky 

— Jameson Olive (@JamesonCoop) December 14, 2021 

The Panthers will be without forwards Sam Bennett, Ryan Lomberg and 
Carter Vergaeghe, as well as defensemen Radko Gudas and Brandon 
Montour. All five players were added to the NHL’s COVID Protocol by the 
team yesterday afternoon. As is always the case, a developing situation 
when it comes to COVID Protocol, and the Panthers will be expected to 
make some roster moves before the game this evening. 

Preparing For Uncertainty 

The world we’re living in right now is to prepare for the unexpected. 

When it comes to any game this season, the Kings will ice the lineup of 
players that best gives them the chance to win, with who is or is not 
available. The same goes for tonight’s opponent in Florida. Now, as of 
this writing, the individuals available might be a bit fuller on the Kings 
side, but they have to be ready to faceoff against whatever lineup of 
players Florida dresses. 

That could consist of some new faces, some players from AHL-Charlotte, 
but while it may seem unique, it’s not the first time this season the Kings 
have faced a scenario like that. You might say it favors the Kings, having 
NHL regulars unavailable to face them, and in some ways that is correct. 
On the other hand though, as we saw in a similar situation when the 
Kings were in Ottawa, that does not just automatically translate to an 
easy game on the road. 

The Senators gave the Kings everything they could handle that night, 
and one bounce could have swung the result of the game. The Kings 
knew they’d get Ottawa’s best effort that night and they did. With the 
possibility of several, hungry players in the lineup, looking to impress in a 
potential showcase opportunity, you’ve got to be ready for that energy. 

“Whoever is wearing the uniform is who’s going to play tonight and 
they’re all NHL quality players,” McLellan said. “If you’re playing in the 
NHL, you belong here, there’s no miracles or mistakes, so the quality of 
competition is going to be one that may be hungrier at times. The callups 
that arrive for the Kings, the Flames or the Panthers, whatever team it is, 
often they are hungry and they want to prove this is their opportunity. It 
makes for an intense, hungry game and opponent. We saw that in 
Ottawa, it was a difficult night to play that game. They checked really 
hard, they played well. Whether it’s us or any other team that plays short, 
we have to expect that from them.” 

The list of players unavailable to the Panthers, as of this writing, is listed 
above. The Kings were at FLA Live Arena this morning to skate, 
preparing as they would for any other game. That’s the mindset for the 
team right now and that’s the mindset we’ll take here. 

Speaking with team captain Anze Kopitar, he said that while he and the 
team are aware of everything that’s going on around them, it’s not 
something that they can allow themselves to worry about right now. You 
can certainly spin yourself in circles pondering all of the “what ifs”, but 
right now, it is what it is, and you go as you go. 

“Obviously, we’re all aware of it, but at the same time you can’t think 
about it too much because you’re going to drive yourself crazy,’ Kopitar 
said. “You go as you go, obviously follow the protocols and try to stay 
safe essentially.” 

We plan according to schedule and we see how it goes. 

Back In Blake 
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All signs for this evening point to a return to the lineup for Blake Lizotte. 

Lizotte was activated off of COVID Protocol by the Kings yesterday 
afternoon, after he skated with the team for the second time earlier in the 
day. It’s been five games away for Lizotte, who completed the recent 
seven-game homestand with the Kings on December 2, but was placed 
in protocol the morning the team was scheduled to depart for Edmonton 
for their next game. Lizotte has now missed out on five games in total 
and McLellan is hopeful that the “engine” is ready to go for Lizotte to be 
as effective as he can be. 

“[Players] are out in different circumstances, with different levels, from 
zero effects at all to being in one and it varies all over,” McLellan said. 
“Blake has to play a certain way to be effective, and he knows that. It’s 
just whether the engine will allow him to do it and how sharp he’ll be, but 
we’re going to give him that opportunity.” 

With Lizotte’s return comes the opportunity to reunite the line with him at 
center and Brendan Lemieux and Arthur Kaliyev on the wings. That line 
was effective for the Kings prior to Lizotte’s addition to COVID Protocol, 
with the hope that they can rekindle that success here tonight. 

Together as a unit, the trio has scored six goals 5-on-5, as opposed to 
just three against. The line has controlled more than 54 percent of shot 
attempts while together and is exactly even in terms of scoring chances 
and high-danger chances. McLellan has spoken several times on how 
that unit has generated momentum for the Kings, in contrast to how the 
fourth line gave momentum back at times last season. The three players 
are likely to start the game together and we’ll see how things go from 
there. 

“Lizzo right now is scheduled to play in the lineup, we have put that line 
back together for the start,” McLellan said. “It doesn’t mean it just 
automatically does what it did in the past – we’re hoping for that, but 
coming back off of a ten-day break, it’s going to be hard to get his wheels 
going again. We hope that they play with that energy and provide the 
spark that they provided for the group a couple weeks ago. If it’s not 
working, we have to be prepared to maybe move it around a little bit, but 
they will get the chance.” 

All Kopasetic 

Lastly, quotes from Anze Kopitar below on a few different subjects. The 
captain spoke on a variety of topics, including an overarching look at the 
first third of the season, the increased consistency and production of his 
linemate, Adrian Kempe, as well as the fine line with details between a 
one-goal win and a one-goal loss. 

On the first third of the season 

It’s fair to say it’s been very up and down the first third of the season. 
Winning the first game, losing six, winning seven, losing five, six again, 
just being up and down. Improvements can be done with consistency, but 
at the same time, the majority of the games are one-goal games, which is 
a good thing and a bad thing all at the same time. That comes with 
experience and putting yourself in that situation enough times when you 
can prevail on most nights. 

On the difference between a one-goal win and a one-goal loss 

It’s the little details. It’s killing off a penalty or scoring on a power play. I 
know it’s all cliché-ish, it’s what we always talk about, but that’s what it is. 
Sometimes, it takes winning a faceoff, a blocked shot, it’s that close. For 
maybe half of the games, we weren’t quite on our game, weren’t quite 
detailed enough and we paid the price for it. 

On Adrian Kempe and his play so far this season 

I think consistency with his play all over the ice. We all knew he was very 
fast, but I think he’s using his speed in different ways this year. He 
breaks up and makes a really nice defensive play and turns it into an 
offensive play, and that’s not necessarily just in the defensive zone, it’s 
getting a stick on a puck when they’re breaking out, turning it around and 
we can go right back in on the attack. I think, for him, this is his best 

season so far and he’s feeling confident, which is great to see. He’s been 
playing really well for us. 

Kings and Panthers, scheduled for 4 PM Pacific time from FLA Live 
Arena! 
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COVID-19-stricken Predators earn sixth straight victory fueled by Filip 
Forsberg's 2 goals 

 

Paul Skrbina 

 

In a span of less than 24 hours, the Nashville Predators had three head 
coaches. 

The franchise has had that many head coaches total since its inception in 
1998. 

That's what having 14 people in your organization on the NHL's COVID 
protocol list can do to a team. 

When head coach John Hynes was placed on the league's list 
Wednesday, he joined three other coaches and six players. That left 
assistant Dan Hinote to act as head coach for Thursday's game against 
the Colorado Avalanche. 

Except Hinote was placed in protocol Thursday morning, along with 
forward Nick Cousins, wiping out the entire Predators coaching staff. 

“It’s a new world we’re in. You have to expect the unexpected always," 
Filip Forsberg said. 

And so the Predators did. 

The Predators summoned help from Milwaukee on Thursday, recalling 
five players and three coaches -- head coach Karl Taylor, who made his 
NHL coaching debut and served as Predators head coach Thursday, 
assistant Scott Ford and assistant general manager Scott Nichol. 

"They didn't let anything become a distraction today," Taylor said. "It was 
like putting on a nice pair of shoes you had in the garage for a long time. 
... It was also very exciting to write Roman Josi's name on the card. That 
was a new experience for me." 

Center Ryan Johansen was first to hit the list, when he landed there 
before Sunday's game against the New York Rangers. 

Forwards Mikael Granlund, Matt Luff, Michael McCarron and Philip 
Tomasino as well as defenseman Ben Harpur followed him there 
Wednesday, along with six others, including four coaches — Hynes, 
assistants Dan Lambert and Todd Richards and goalie coach Ben 
Vanderklok. 

Forward Nick Cousins joined them Thursday morning as the league 
continued to experience its biggest outbreak of the season. Forward Matt 
Duchene also missed his third straight game with an upper-body injury. 

ADMIRALS GOALIE BECOMES ADVOCATE:'I wasn’t going to survive': 
Once crippled by OCD, a Milwaukee Admirals goalie has become a 
mental health advocate in his sport 

Forwards Rocco Grimaldi, Cody Glass, Mathieu Olivier and Cole Smith 
were recalled from the Milwaukee Admirals to help with on-ice absences. 
The team also recalled Kole Sherwood from Milwaukee to take Cousins' 
place. 

"It's definitely a weird situation," Predators captain Roman Josi said 
Thursday morning, ahead of his team's 5-2 victory against the 
Avalanche. 
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Both teams entered Thursday riding five-game win streaks. The 
Predators had not been on the ice since Sunday's game in New York. 

Forsberg put the Predators ahead 1-0 with 6 minutes, 37 seconds left in 
the first. Tanner Jeannot’s power-play goal around seven minutes in the 
second made it 2-0. 

Mikko Rantanen answered with a power-play goal a few minutes later to 
cut his team’s deficit to one.  

Forsberg scored his ninth goal in 11 games since returning from injury, 
and 13th this season, later in the period to make it 3-1. It was his 27th 
career multi-goal game, extending the franchise record he already owns. 
He also had an assist, marking his 24th three-point game, passing Martin 
Erat for most all-time in that category. 

Roman Josi added his 10th goal of the season to make it 4-2, not long 
after Colorado cut it to 3-2. Mattias Ekholm's empty-netter, his first goal 
of the season, capped the scoring. 

To top it off, the Avalanche borrowed a goalie from Nashville before the 
game after Darcy Kuemper entered COVID protocol. Emergency backup 
Dustin Smith backed up Pavel Francouz  and dressed for the Avalanche, 
played short a man due to cap restraints and having three players in 
protocol. Such goalies are on hand for every NHL game in case they are 
needed. 

The Avalanche initially dressed 15 skaters because of salary-cap 
constraints after six of their players landed in COVID protocol, including 
Cale Makar and captain Gabriel Landeskog. 

Jack Johnson joined the game during the first period just after he was 
cleared to play. 

When asked whether he felt his team should play in the midst of all this, 
two days after its game against the Calgary Flames was postponed for 
the same reason after numerous members of that organization were 
placed on the list, Josi said he wasn't sure. 

"I don't know," he said. "That's not my decision. We're preparing to play a 
game ... and everything else is kind of out of our control." 

And out or control, it seems. 

"It's not a very good situation right now around the league,"Josi 
continued. "It's not just our team. It's a lot of other teams. As a player 
there's not much you can do. You're either going to play or you're not." 

Play the Predators did. They are scheduled to do the same again Friday 
night in Chicago and again Sunday in Carolina.  
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Nashville Predators add more to COVID list, recall four players, two 
coaches from AHL 

 

Paul Skrbina 

 

The Nashville Predators sent an SOS to Milwaukee on Thursday, a day 
after five players, four coaches and two other members of the 
organization were put on the NHL's COVID-19 protocol list, including 
head coach John Hynes. 

The team added two more to the list Thursday — assistant coach Dan 
Hinote, who was going to act as head coach, and forward Nick Cousins. 

Forwards Rocco Grimaldi, Cody Glass, Mathieu Olivier and Cole Smith 
were recalled from the Milwaukee Admirals, along with head coach Karl 

Taylor and assistant coach Scott Ford ahead of Thursday's game against 
the Colorado Avalanche at Bridgestone Arena. 

Taylor will act as head coach Thursday. Assistant general manager Scott 
Nichol also will help coach the team 

Ryan Johansen was placed on the protocol list before Sunday's game 
against the New York Rangers. Forwards Mikael Granlund, Matt Luff, 
Michael McCarron and Philip Tomasino as well as defenseman Ben 
Harpur were placed on the list Wednesday, along with six others, 
including four coaches — Hynes, assistants Dan Lambert and Todd 
Richards and goaltending coach Ben Vanderklok. 

The Predators were one of several teams to experience an outbreak this 
week, prompting the league to enhance its COVID protocols through at 
least Jan. 7. 

The Predators' game Tuesday against the Calgary Flames was 
postponed. They have 27 members of their organization in protocol. 

Being placed on the protocol list doesn't mean a person has tested 
positive.  

The Predators have won five games in a row.  
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What's next for Nashville Predators after they put 12 people on COVID-
19 reserve list? 

 

Paul Skrbina 

 

The Nashville Predators will have a new coach Thursday. 

And likely some new faces from the Milwaukee Admirals in the lineup. 

That's if they play their scheduled game against the Colorado Avalanche 
at Bridgestone Arena after 12 members of the Nashville organization, 
including six players and four coaches, landed on the league's COVID-19 
protocol list. 

Head coach John Hynes was among the names on the list, which also 
included forwards Mikael Granlund, Ryan Johansen, Matt Luff, Michael 
McCarron and Philip Tomasino along with defenseman Ben Harpur. 
Assistant coaches Dan Lambert and Todd Richards and goalie coach 
Ben Vanderklok also were on the list. 

Everyone save for Johansen was put on the list Wednesday. Johansen 
was added to the league protocol list before Sunday's game against the 
New York Rangers. 

Assistant Dan Hinote will act as Predators head coach Thursday, should 
the game be played. The team also has games scheduled for Friday in 
Chicago and Sunday in Raleigh, North Carolina. 

The Predators are expected to recall players and coaches from 
Milwaukee to fill in for those vacancies.  

Those in COVID protocol have not necessarily tested positive. Predators 
backup goalie David Rittich previously had been the only Predators 
player placed in COVID protocol this season.  

The Predators were one of several teams that was part of a leaguewide 
breakout this week, which prompted the league to issue enhanced 
protocols through at least Jan. 7. Those new guidelines have not been 
made public. 

The Calgary Flames, whom the Predators were supposed to play 
Tuesday, had 27 members of the organization in protocol after seven 
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players were added Wednesday. They've also had four games 
postponed because of it. 

The Avalanche, Bruins (including former Predator Craig Smith), Canucks, 
Flames, Hurricanes -- whom the Predators are scheduled to face 
Sunday) -- Islanders and Oilers all had players and/or staff added to the 
list Tuesday, when the Hurricanes' game against the Wild was 
postponed. More than 140 payers or team staff members leaguewide 
have been placed on the COVID-19 protocol list this season. 

The recent outbreak has left some doubt about whether or not players 
and coaches will participate in the 2022 Olympic Games in February. The 
NBA and NFL also both have recently experienced COVID outbreaks.  

The Predators completed a 4-0 road trip Sunday with a win against the 
Rangers, their fifth in a row. After a scheduled off day Monday, the team 
did not practice Tuesday or Wednesday. 
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‘Not fair to players’: Inside a frustrating night as the Avalanche and 
Predators play through their COVID-19 outbreaks 

 

By Adam Vingan and Peter Baugh Dec 17, 2021 

 

NASHVILLE, Tenn. — Welcome to the NHL in December 2021, when a 
team with zero NHL coaches just played a team that dressed only 17 
NHL players. 

In the hours before puck drop between the Avalanche and Predators on 
Thursday, Colorado received word that starting goaltender Darcy 
Kuemper and superstar defenseman Cale Makar had both received 
positive COVID-19 rapid tests. The Avalanche’s No. 2 goaltender Pavel 
Francouz, who hadn’t appeared in a game in over a year, said he learned 
of Kuemper’s positive test around 90 minutes before puck drop, and 
coach Jared Bednar said Makar’s test came back around an hour before 
the 7 p.m. CST game was set to start. 

“We were already basically dressed when we were getting those results 
back,” Bednar said after the game, which would be a 5-2 Predators win, 
adding that players were tested at around either 4 p.m. or 4:30 p.m. CST 
depending on what bus they were on. “We were getting ready as a 
group, and things were changing by the minute because we were getting 
guys pulled out of our room (at) 5 p.m., 5:30 p.m., 6 p.m., 6:30 p.m. 
(CST).” 

With positive tests leaving Colorado down two skaters and a goaltender, 
the Avalanche were given the choice to postpone the game. Bednar 
relayed that option to the team. 

“I just went to our players and said, ‘Hey, what do you guys want to do?'” 
he said. “We were here to play a game. We were short-handed. They 
were short-handed. But we’re not using COVID as an excuse. We’re here 
to win a hockey game. We have plenty of capable bodies in the lineup.” 

Avalanche and Predators in COVID-19 protocol 

COLORADO NASHVILLE 

F Andre Burakovsky 

F Nick Cousins 

F J.T. Compher 

F Mikael Granlund 

D Cale Makar 

F Ryan Johansen 

D Devon Toews 

F Matt Luff 

G Darcy Kuemper 

F Michael McCarron 

F Philip Tomasino 

D Ben Harpur 

Coach John Hynes 

Asst. coach Dan Hinote 

Asst. coach Dan Lambert 

Asst. coach Todd Richards 

Goaltending coach Ben Vanderklok 

Added alternate captain Mikko Rantanen: “Obviously there were a ton of 
questions in the air during the day because guys were dropping, but we 
had enough guys to play a hockey game, and that’s what we did.” 

Earlier in the afternoon, Bednar had told reporters that Andre Burakovsky 
and J.T. Compher were also in COVID-19 protocol, joining top-pair 
defenseman Devon Toews, who missed Tuesday’s game against New 
York and was experiencing symptoms. Burakovsky’s positive test came 
back Wednesday and Compher’s came back Thursday morning. 
Defenseman Jack Johnson also had to miss part of the first period as the 
team waited for a test result. 

Due to salary-cap restraints and other injuries, the Avalanche were able 
to dress only 10 forwards and six defensemen, along with Francouz and 
emergency backup goaltender Dustin Smith, a 33-year-old who played 
for Middle Tennessee State in his younger days. 

“I’m assuming that there are a lot of teams in the same boat,” Bednar 
said. “When you’re running against the cap and then you lose three, four, 
five, six players to COVID, it’s tough to fill it all in where you’re fielding a 
roster.” 

Francouz, who recovered from hip surgery only to sprain his ankle in 
preseason action, hadn’t appeared in an NHL game since August 2020. 
He saved 30 of the 34 shots he faced against the Predators. 

“In this COVID world, you have to consider every possible option,” 
Francouz said. “I was preparing like I was playing since the morning.” 

In his postgame news conference, Bednar expressed frustration at how 
some of the testing procedures are handled. He suggested that, even if 
the NHL allowed for teams dealing with COVID-19 to go over the cap to 
add minor-league players, the timing of the tests wouldn’t have allowed 
the Avalanche to call anyone up. Their AHL team is currently in 
California, so none of its players could have joined Colorado in time to 
play the Predators. 

Bednar also noted that the Avalanche entered the day thinking they had 
enough healthy players to fill a lineup, but the test results changed that. 

“If we’re going to keep testing healthy players, then we’re going to keep 
getting some results that we don’t like, and players are going to be sitting 
when they’re ready to play,” he said. 

Aside from the COVID-19 absences, Colorado is down captain Gabriel 
Landeskog (lower-body injury), defenseman Ryan Murray (lower body), 
defenseman Bowen Byram (head) and defenseman Jacob MacDonald 
(upper body). Defenseman Jordan Gross made his club debut, playing 
his ninth-career NHL game and committing two penalties. Fellow 
blueliner Justin Barron played in only his second career game, and Kurtis 
MacDermid had to spend 14:39 on the ice — a season-high and only the 
second game he’s played more than 11 minutes in 2021-22. 

Bednar said that, aside from Toews, none of the Avalanche players out 
with COVID-19 have experienced symptoms. His understanding is that 
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they have the opportunity to test out of protocol, just as Nathan 
MacKinnon did after missing the first two games of the season. The 
Avalanche’s next game is Saturday against the two-time defending 
Stanley Cup champion Lightning. 

The Predators, meanwhile — or what was left of them — took the ice 
Thursday evening with seven players and their entire coaching staff on 
the COVID-19 list. 

Ryan Johansen was the first Predators player to test positive for COVID-
19, doing so over the weekend. By Wednesday, five others — Ben 
Harpur, Mikael Granlund, Matt Luff, Michael McCarron and Philip 
Tomasino — joined Johansen in isolation, as well as coach John Hynes, 
assistant coaches Dan Lambert and Todd Richards and goaltending 
coach Ben Vanderklok. 

The last coach standing, assistant Dan Hinote, was preparing to run the 
bench against the Avalanche, but then he tested positive Thursday 
morning. That left Milwaukee Admirals coach Karl Taylor in charge with 
Admirals assistant Scott Ford and Predators assistant general manager 
Scott Nichol by his side. 

From their homes, Hynes and his staff stayed in contact with Taylor, Ford 
and Nichol leading up to the game and in between periods, offering their 
expertise when needed. 

“This is their team,” Taylor said. “(It was) hard for them not to be here 
and be involved in what we’re trying to do. … Everyone helped us but 
also gave us the room to do what we do in Milwaukee. I told (Ford) that. I 
said, ‘Fordo, once the game starts, we just do what we do.'” 

Taylor’s familiarity with several players in the Predators’ patchwork lineup 
made things easier. He had coached nine of them since taking over the 
Admirals ahead of the 2018-19 season. 

“The majority of the team in there has spent time with me as their coach 
in Milwaukee, not just the call-up guys that filled in and did a great job for 
us today, but a lot of the other players have come through (Milwaukee),” 
Taylor said. “It was very comfortable. It was like putting on a nice pair of 
shoes that you’ve had in the garage for a long time. We know the guys. 
We know their tendencies.” 

Predators forward Nick Cousins joined his many teammates and coaches 
on the COVID-19 list Thursday, but before it was publicly known that he 
had come down with COVID-19, he fired off a tweet that got attention 
around the NHL. 

PAUSE THE SEASON UNTIL AFTER CHRISTMAS ? THIS IS 
RIDICULOUS HTTPS://T.CO/4LYEKDD906 

— NICK COUSINS (@COUS27) DECEMBER 16, 2021 

Cousins, who has received a booster shot, elaborated on his tweet to 
The Athletic: “Let everyone get healthy, let more guys get the booster 
shots and then get back to it (after the holiday break). Not fair to players 
to play with this hanging over (their) heads and guys missing games.” 

The league, though, is doing all it can to prevent games from being 
postponed, even if it means teams having to go without multiple skaters, 
coaches or both. 

“It’s a new world we’re in,” said Predators forward Filip Forsberg, who 
scored twice and recorded his franchise-record 24th three-point game. 
“You have to expect the unexpected always. Today was obviously proof 
of that, and I think we handled it very well.” 
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Short-handed Bruins put up a fight in loss to Islanders 

 

By Julian Benbow Globe Staff 

Updated December 16, 2021, 10:19 p.m. 

 

Bruce Cassidy spent the morning sorting through test results. Some 
players, he said, had invalid tests and needed to rerun them. When the 
Bruins landed in New York, they found out Oskar Steen, who had been 
called up in an emergency after Patrice Bergeron went into COVID-19 
protocol, would be added to the list. 

The Bruins took to the ice with just 17 skaters. 

“I was assuming we’re playing all along, even with being down one guy,” 
Cassidy said. “My guess is if there was a few more positives then that 
option probably would have been on the table. But to my knowledge it 
wasn’t on the table. We’re here to play.” 

The frustration of playing short-handed was already at the forefront as 
COVID-19 once again ripped through the league and the Bruins locker 
room. 

But the Bruins locker room still had pent up regret from two weeks ago 
that needed to be addressed. 

Before Patrice Bergeron entered the NHL’s COVID protocols on 
Wednesday, he was sporting a fishbowl on the ice because of a broken 
nose he suffered after taking a hit from the Nashville Predators’ Filip 
Forsberg. Trent Frederic made it clear that the Bruins needed to do a 
better job of protecting their stars. 

Frederic was among seven players out Thursday night as the Bruins 
started a three-game road trip with a 3-1 loss against the Islanders in 
New York. But when David Pastrnak took a knock in the back along the 
boards from Matt Martin, Nick Foligno immediately made Martin pay after 
the next face off. 

Foligno dropped gloves and threw hands. And even though the Bruins 
were in a 2-0 hole they’d never climb out of, by bringing the fight, they 
checked off an item that had been on their to-do list. 

The Bruins dropped their second straight game, this time to an Islanders 
team that had lost 13 of their last 15. 

They came out of the lost uncertain about what COVID-19 will bring next 
but satisfied with the effort they brought under the circumstances. 

“I’m always proud of this group,” Foligno said. “It’s the Bruin way. There’s 
no quit in this team. Even with everything we faced the past 24 hours, it’s 
been a nightmare to be honest with you. But we found a way to come in 
here and just work. something we can control.” 

As “testing issues” turned into three confirmed cases at the start of the 
week, then three cases turned into seven by Thursday night, Cassidy 
tried to send a message to his team that losing key players to COVID 
meant opportunities would open up to others. 

But losing Brad Marchand, Craig Smith, Bergeron, Anton Blidh, Frederic, 
Jeremy Swayman and Steen to NHL protocols left the Bruins with holes 
up and down their lines. 

While the Bruins had plenty of punch, outshooting the Islanders, 31-28, 
offense was hard to come by. Pastrnak went 0 for 7. Taylor Hall went 0 
for 6. Matt Grzelcyk went 0 for 3. 

“I thought some guys played real hard tonight and gave us everything 
they had,” Foligno said. “It’s unfortunate we just didn’t get the bounces. I 
thought we actually generated a lot of good chances. We just couldn’t get 
past [Islanders goalie] Seymon Varlamov. Give them credit but the more 
opportunities and more chances and more efforts like that are going to 
result in wins.” 

Without Marchand and Smith on Tuesday, the Bruins fell in a 3-0 hole to 
Vegas and never recovered. They found themselves facing another early 
deficit against the Islanders. 
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Right winger Cal Clutterbuck got the Islanders on the board in the first 
period, pouncing on a loose puck in front of the Bruins net and punching 
it past Linus Ullmark to put New York up, 1-0. 

Anthony Beauvillier stretched the lead in the second period with a power-
play goal on a slap shot from the left circle. 

Still trailing midway through the third, Connor Clifton leveled Jean-Gabriel 
Pageau. Beauvillier tried to come to Pageau’s defense, but officials broke 
it up before anything else could happen. 

Clutterbuck added an empty net goal at the 17:43 mark. 

The Bruins went 0 for 3 on the power play. It wasn’t until Mike Reilly 
found the net at the 19:06 mark that the Bruins were able to avoid being 
shut out. 

The Bruins without Marchand and Bergeron are clearly a different team. 
Since 2010-11, the Bruins are 0-5-0 without them, getting outscored 17-
8. 

But as the Bruins continues to navigate the unknown once again, Foligno 
said they will continue to be a team that fights. 

“I don’t think we’re a team that makes excuses,” Foligno said. “We got a 
chance to grow and play. We’re going to do that. I think the guys that are 
sitting out right now would be licking their chops to get in there and play 
even if it was 17 guys.” 
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COVID-19 concerns haven’t upset Bruins’ plans to play in Canada 

 

By Julian Benbow Globe Staff 

Updated December 16, 2021, 8:20 p.m. 

 

The Bruins were packed and prepared to head to Canada after their 3-1 
loss to the Islanders in New York Thursday night even as four more 
players and one staff member were put on the NHL’s COVID protocol list. 

Anton Blidh, Trent Frederic, Oskar Steen and Jeremy Swayman joined 
Brad Marchand, Craig Smith and Patrice Bergeron in the league’s 
protocol. As many as 140 players have entered the league’s protocol this 
season with an alarming surge that’s added more than 30 players this 
week. 

After leaving New York, the Bruins are set to continue their three-game 
road trip with stops in Montreal on Saturday and Ottawa on Sunday. The 
Montreal Canadiens are among several teams dealing with COVID 
issues. 

In a step resembling measures taken last season, the Canadiens played 
Thursday’s game against the Philadelphia Flyers with no fans in 
attendance. Ontario officials ordered Wednesday that any venue that 
holds more than 1,000 people must limit capacity to 50 percent. 

Bruins coach Bruce Cassidy, who returned to the team Monday after 
spending two weeks quarantined, said the team had no discussions 
about not going to Canada. 

“I have not heard,” Cassidy said. “We are packed, ready to go. 
Everyone’s brought their stuff for the full three games. If something 
changes, something changes, But there’s been no conversation that I’m 
aware of.” 

Prior to leaving, the Bruins decided to stay in New York an extra night to 
avoid the possibility of a team member testing positive in Canada, where 
restrictions are tighter. 

Cassidy added that he hadn’t received any word from the NHL about how 
many cases would lead the league to postpone a game. So far, 10 
games have been postponed. 

“You’ve seen other teams get canceled,” Cassidy said. “Carolina got 
canceled. I don’t know for how long. I’m not even sure how many cases 
they have. Obviously, Calgary has a huge amount. So, just as a guy 
that’s paying attention, yes, tomorrow, we might get a phone call just 
because of what’s going on around the league. But we’re preparing to go 
to Montreal tomorrow and play in Montreal and Ottawa. 

“But obviously, I think [in] the league there’s concern, right. When there’s 
this many cases in many different teams, should you pump the brakes or 
not and that goes up the food chain. As I said, we’re ready to go, but 
obviously, some teams are more affected than the others.” 

Blidh, Frederic and Swayman did not travel with the team to New York. 
Cassidy said the team did talk Thursday morning about concerns 
traveling to Canada. 

“Especially guys with families and the holidays would not want to spend it 
in the hotel room in Montreal or Ottawa,” Cassidy said. 

The Carolina Hurricanes have two players — Sebastian Aho and Seth 
Jarvis — and a staff member quarantining in Vancouver after the team 
lost to Canucks there last Sunday. 

“If there’s no update on the Aho situation, I think players would be well 
within their rights to say, hey, what happens to me if this is the case.” 

Seeing the virus impact not only the NHL but sports at large much the 
same way it did a year ago, Cassidy admitted it was frustrating to be 
back at the same point, but he was also hopeful about signs of progress. 

“I think that the important part is, going forward if all these teams come 
out of it and the players and the staff … come out of it healthy, not having 
to visit a hospital, being in ICU, being on a respirator, then clearly we’re 
much farther ahead than we were a year ago, because there’s a lot of 
uncertainty,” Cassidy said. “The vaccine has, we’re going to assume, 
[helped] that. Now boosters are in place. So with that, there’s an 
opportunity to revisit [what] are the protocols going forward. Are people 
getting sick or is it more like the flu? 

“Those are questions that are for other people, but at the end of the day, 
the frustration is obviously being out when you’re feeling a little bit down. 
But for the most part, most of the players, I don’t think they they feel like 
they’re down and out for the 10 days or the two weeks It’s two or three 
days. So that might get looked at, might not.” 

Emergency moves 

Goalie Kyle Keyser and forward Jasper Frödén were tapped as 
emergency call-ups from Providence. 

Keyser is 4-5-3 with a 2.44 goals against average and .914 save 
percentage in 12 games in Providence this season. With back-to-back 
games this weekend, Cassidy’s still deciding where Keyser will fit in. 

“It’d be a great opportunity for him to get in a game if that’s the case,” 
Cassidy said. 

Frödén put up 13 points (four goals, nine assists) for 13 points in 21 
games this season. 

“He’s a skill player, can play in traffic, make plays, complement good 
players,” Cassidy said. “He’s played the bumper on the power play, 
which for us, losing Bergy and Smitty, is important. You have someone in 
there that’s displayed it before. 

“It’s a very cerebral position and not not just a matter of plunking yourself 
in there and things are going to happen automatically. So that will help 
us.” 
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Cassidy left the door open for the possibility of more moves should more 
players test positive. 

“There’s a lot to think about going forward,” Cassidy said. 
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Three more Bruins, one staffer enter COVID-19 protocols as NHL 
outbreak grows 

 

By Katie McInerney Globe Staff 

Updated December 16, 2021, 11:33 a.m. 

 

Three more Bruins players were placed into COVID-19 protocols, 
bringing the total to six this week as the NHL suffers its worst outbreak 
since the start of the 2021-22 season. 

Forwards Anton Blidh and Trent Frederic, and goalie Jeremy Swayman 
entered protocols on Thursday. On Monday, Brad Marchand and Craig 
Smith entered, and on Wednesday, team captain Patrice Bergeron joined 
them. 

In addition, an unnamed member of the staff also entered protocols 
Thursday. 

With the number of coronavirus cases and game postponements 
climbing, the NHL is reintroducing enhanced COVID-19 protocols that 
include daily testing and restrictions in a bid to limit a growing outbreak 
among players and staff. 

The enhanced protocols will be put into effect immediately and last 
through at least Jan. 7. The move came within hours of an ominous step: 
Ontario health officials unveiled rules that will reduce capacity at the 
home arenas of the Toronto Maple Leafs and the Ottawa Senators, as 
well as the NBA’s Toronto Raptors, to 50 percent starting Saturday. 

Daily testing will also return for NHL players and coaches as part of the 
decision, which was reached after two days of meetings amid worsening 
conditions across the league. 

The Flames have had 17 members in protocol and four games 
postponed. Four teams — Calgary, Carolina, Ottawa, and the New York 
Islanders — have had outbreaks force game postponements, a total of 
10. But alongside that is a growing number of affected players, who 
under typical COVID-19 guidance would be tested at least every 72 
hours if vaccinated. 
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Undermanned Bruins fall to Islanders, 3-1 

 

Steve Conroy 

5-7 minutes 12/16/2021 

 

The Bruins and New York Islanders that tangled on Thursday night at the 
new UBS Arena did not much resemble the two teams that played each 
other in the hard-fought playoff series last season. The Isles have been 

unable to find their game after earlier COVID troubles. The B’s, 
meanwhile, are knee-deep in those same pandemic problems. 

But the results were frustratingly similar to that playoff series. 

The Islanders got a goal in the first, another in the second and finally an 
empty-netter to ride goalie Semyon Varlamov’s unsteady but increasingly 
effective performance to a 3-1 victory. 

After some initial hesitancy, the B’s pumped 41 shots on net but could 
not beat Varlamov until Mike Reilly’s goal with 53 seconds left and the 
game already decided. 

The Bruins were already down six men — including three top-six players 
in Patrice Bergeron, Brad Marchand and Craig Smith — when they 
learned that Oskar Steen would be placed into COVID protocol as well. 
That forced the B’s to play down a man, with 11 forwards and six 
defenseman. The B’s had traveled in the morning with Steen in tow, but 
his test taken back in Boston was “invalid.” A test eventually came back 
positive. To the best of coach Bruce Cassidy’s knowledge, they could not 
get another body to Long Island because of cap issues. 

Teams across the league are getting crushed by COVID. Sportnet’s 
Elliotte Friedman reported that the Colorado Avalanche, who played with 
16 skaters, were given the option by the league not to play, but they 
chose to go through with their game and lost to Nashville. Again to the 
best of Cassidy’s knowledge, the B’s were not given that option. 

“My guess is if there were a few more positives then that option probably 
would have been on the table,” said Cassidy. “But to my knowledge, it 
wasn’t on the table. We were here to play.” 

Despite all the chaos, the B’s gave a good effort on Thursday but had no 
finish, which is what one might expect when your lineup is dotted with 
AHL players. 

“I have no issue with the effort,” said Cassidy, who lost Wednesday’s 
practice and Thursday’s morning skate to the ongoing issues. “I thought 
our guys came to play tonight. I’d say after the first 10 minutes we were 
on our toes much better.” 

The first period was predictably chaotic and the Islanders went up 1-0 
after the first 20 minutes. 

As undermanned as they were, the B’s could have done more with what 
they were given. They had an early power play with a couple of good 
shooting opportunities on the advantage. But despite Varlamov’s .844 
save percentage going into the game, they turned down several shots 
and did not mount any kind of threat on the PP. 

The Islanders took the lead at 11:47 on something of a self-inflicted 
mistake. Brandon Carlo went behind the net to muck with Matt Martin 
and Casey Cizikas while his partner Reilly also came below the line, too. 
Carlo got his blade on the puck and backhanded it out of the scrum, but it 
went between Reilly’s legs and out to Cal Clutterbuck, who sniped it far 
side over Linus Ullmark’s glove arm. 

The B’s started putting some pucks to the net at the end of the period 
and, after being outshot 10-2 at one point, got the count up to a 
respectable 10-8 but could not yet beat Varlamov, who looked shaky on 
a couple of saves. 

At that point, it looked like the B’s might be able to hang with the 
struggling Islanders, who themselves were missing Mat Barzal (COVID) 
and Ryan Pulock (lower body injury). But just 6 seconds into the second, 
Derek Forbort was whistled for a high-sticking penalty and the Isles 
doubled their lead on the advantage. 

With time winding down on the PP, Anthony Beauvillier took advantage 
of a little bit of open ice high in the left circle and, with help of a Zach 
Parise screen, he blasted a slap shot past Ullmark to make it 2-0 at 1:44. 

Things got a little testy midway through the period. Martin got in a sneaky 
punch on David Pastrnak along the boards and Nick Foligno took note. 
The B’s had rightfully taken some criticism for not stepping up when 
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Bergeron had his nose broken in Nashville earlier this year, but Foligno 
would not let the punch slide. 

Foligno engaged Martin verbally at a faceoff, then gave him a facewash 
to get him to drop the gloves. In the bout, there were no heavy blows 
landed, but the smaller Foligno hung in there and landed some inside 
shots to score the win on points. Foligno got the extra two for roughing, 
but the B’s killed it off. 

“I just think that’s a part of what I can bring to the team, first of all. But 
also, we’re a team. And I think any guy would do it,” said Foligno. “We’re 
already down two of our best players and Pasta’s another one. In that 
situation, with some guys out, you don’t want teams smelling blood and I 
thought it was the correct answer. We handled it and moved on. I think it 
gave our team a bit of spark, too.” 

The B’s started to get some more scoring opportunities and they 
definitely got the message to shoot the puck. They outshot the Islanders, 
21-12, in the second period and had a couple of Grade-A chances. The 
best one came when Pastrnak walked through the slot and had Varlamov 
beaten but he could not sift it through the goalie’s pads. 

It wasn’t always pretty but somehow Varlamov was able to keep the puck 
out of the net in the second and the B’s faced a 2-0 deficit going into the 
third. 

That was as close as they could get. Clutterbuck scored an empty-netter 
to finish it off before Reilly broke up the shutout. 
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Bruins notebook: Four more players placed in COVID protocol 

 

Steve Conroy 

6-7 minutes 12/16/2021 

 

The list of Bruins in the COVID protocol continues to grow. 

On Thursday morning, the club announced that Jeremy Swayman, Anton 
Blidh and Trent Frederic as well as an unnamed staffer were placed in 
protocol, joining Patrice Bergeron, Brad Marchand and Craig Smith from 
the now heavily depleted roster. This is Frederic’s second bout with the 
illness, having dealt with it in the summer of 2020. 

To fill the holes, forward Jesper Froden and goalie Kyle Keyser were 
recalled from Providence. Keyser was set to back up Linus Ullmark in the 
B’s contest against New York Islanders in their inaugural trip to the new 
UBS Arena. 

Then, just as players were coming out for pre-game warmups, the team 
announced that Oskar Steen, who had been called up because of the 
initial infections, had been placed in protocol along with a second staffer. 
Steen had been set to replace Smith in the top six. The B’s were forced 
to go with 11 forwards and six defenseman. 

The B’s actually traveled Thursday morning — a departure from the 
norm, which calls for teams to travel the day before the game — so the 
three new players and staffer in protocol did not travel with the team. 

The situation is challenging and coach Bruce Cassidy conceded there 
was some frustration. But when suggested the league, which has all but 
one player (Detroit’s Tyler Bertuzzi) vaccinated, is back to Square One, 
Cassidy pushed back on that notion a bit. He mentioned that the first 
three players in protocol had not yet been hard hit by symptoms. If that 
remains the case throughout the league then perhaps the NHL could look 
at the protocols again when we’re past this surge, said Cassidy. 

“The important part going forward, if all these teams come out of it and 
the players and the staff — and some of the staff are much older than the 
players and not in the physical shape they’re in — if they come out of it 
healthy, not be in a hospital, not in an ICU, not on a respirator, then 
clearly we’re much farther ahead than we were a year ago because there 
was a lot of uncertainty,” said Cassidy, who had been in the protocol and 
experienced relatively mild symptoms. “I’m going to assume the vaccine 
has helped that and now boosters are in place. With that, there’s an 
opportunity to revisit it. With the protocols going forward, are people 
getting sick or is it more like the flu? Those are questions for other 
people. But at the end of the day, the frustration is obviously being out 
when you’re feeling a little bit down but I think for the most part the 
players don’t feel like they’re down and out for the 10 days or two weeks. 
It’s two or three days. That might get looked at. It might not. Those are 
questions for other people. But the frustration level on the short term is, 
yeah, guys want to play. It’s what they do for a living. Coaches want to 
coach, players want to play. They want to work and they want to do it in a 
safe environment. And like I said, hopefully a lot of these positive cases 
turn into people coming out of it on the other side being healthy and not 
having to visit hospital rooms.” 

Olympic concerns remains 

While the B’s and several other NHL teams are dealing with COVID in 
the here and now, there is growing doubt as to whether NHL players will, 
or should, participate in the Olympics in China. The league has until Jan. 
10 to back out. 

Chief among the concerns is the length of quarantine time for anyone 
who tests positive. There have been reports of three to five weeks of 
quarantining, but NHLPA is hoping to get more clarity on that this week. 

Cassidy, who has been named to Canada’s coaching staff, did not 
venture a guess as to whether NHL participation will happen or not, but 
he understands the concerns. 

“I assume every athlete is in that boat, whether you’re a skier, a curler or 
hockey player. Quarantining in a foreign country for x-amount of time with 
a foreign government controlling when you can leave would be 
something any player, or athlete or support staff would have legitimate 
concerns about,” said Cassidy. “I think they’d want to get more concrete 
answers. ..That would be valid concerns and I hope they get squared 
away obviously in the near future. Because I think everyone wants to 
participate and go in a healthy environment.” 

Playing an international tournament on North American soil, something 
some observers have floated, would not be the same. 

“I think that is part of the memories you create for yourself and your 
teammates and your country, being at opening ceremonies, closing 
ceremonies, wrapped in your country’s flag if you win, the national 
anthem if you win,” said Cassidy. “All those things, no matter where you 
are, are a big part of the Olympics. Obviously the gold medal and the 
memories of playing are there, but it’s the whole environment. So yes, I 
believe you’d lose some of that and it would become just another 
tournament, so to speak. That’s just my gut feeling. And seeing all the 
athletes from other countries is part of what makes it great. It’s a 
worldwide event, a global event and it’s something you don’t want to 
lose.” 

Keyser could make debut this weekend 

With the Bruins scheduled to play back-to-back in Montreal on Saturday 
(7p.m.) and Ottawa (5 p.m.) on Sunday, there’s a very good chance 
Keyser will make his NHL debut in one of those games. The 22-year-old 
netminder is 4-5-3 with a 2.44 GAA and .914 save percentage in 
Providence. 

“We’ll see which game might be the best fit for him. But it’ll be a great 
opportunity for him to get in if that’s the case,” said Cassidy. … 

With the concerns of testing positive in Canada, which comes with a 14-
day quarantine period, the B’s were planning on staying in New York 
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overnight and practicing there on Friday before heading to Montreal for 
Saturday’s game. 

Meanwhile, the Canadiens, at the request of Quebec health officials, 
were not allowing any fans for their game Thursday against the Flyers at 
the Bell Centre. An update on the status of Saturday’s game against the 
B’s will be provided on Friday. 
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It's Jack Studnicka's time to shine with Bruins roster hit hard by COVID 

 

by Nick Goss 

 

Jack Studnicka is about to get another opportunity with the Boston 
Bruins, and it's one he must take advantage of. 

The Bruins don't have a very good prospect pool, especially at center, 
where there is a real lack of premium high-end talent. They need some of 
their younger players to step up, push the veterans for playing time, earn 
a regular role at the NHL level and become quality players long-term. 

Studnicka is supposed to be one of these young players who breaks 
through, but he hasn't yet. He'll get another chance beginning Thursday 
night when the Bruins play the New York Islanders on the road. 

Bruins takeaways: Top-six absences loom large in ugly loss to Vegas 

COVID-19 is severely testing the Bruins' depth right now. Six players 
have been placed in the league's protocol over the last couple days, 
including Patrice Bergeron, Brad Marchand, Craig Smith, Trent Frederic, 
Anton Blidh and Jeremy Swayman. 

That's five forwards and a goalie. 

Here are the expected forward lines for Thursday's matchup, based on 
head coach Bruce Cassidy's comments this morning. 

Taylor Hall--Charlie Coyle--David Pastrnak 

Jake DeBrusk--Jack Studnicka--Oskar Steen 

Erik Haula--Tomas Nosek--Nick Foligno 

Jesper Froden--Curtis Lazar--Karson Kuhlman 

"Tonight, there's an opportunity for Jack Studnicka. We would like to see 
him take some steps here," Cassidy said of Studnicka on Thursday. "It's 
an opportunity now without a centerman who plays a lot of minutes." 

Studnicka in 2021-22 (13 AHL games) 

A top-six role for Studnicka should give him plenty of ice time, and maybe 
even a few chances on the power play, to prove his worth. Studnicka has 
played in four games this season. He tallied zero goals and one assist. 
The rest of his action has come with the AHL's Providence Bruins, where 
he's posted nine points (four goals, five assists) in 13 games. 

"Jack has been uneven in Providence," Cassidy told reporters 
Wednesday. "That's coming from people I've talked to. I haven't been 
down there to see them, I'm just going by reports from the different 
people in our organization that give us Providence updates. ... Jack was 
good at training camp. That was the last viewing I had of him outside of 
the few games he's played (with Boston) here and there. That was his 
most consistent stretch, two or three weeks, however long he was here 
for. For me, I do remember a guy who was playing better here. That 
matters as well." 

Cassidy later added: "I think we'd all like to see Jack play well. He's a guy 
we've talked about for a while. Just like (Frederic), who's had an 
opportunity (at center). We'd like to see some growth from our young 
players who are getting a chance to play." 

Studnicka has 26 games of NHL experience. He has scored only one 
goal with four assists in those matchups. He has not made much of an 
impact at either end of the ice. If Studnicka is going to ever be a regular 
NHL player, he's got to show it soon.  

This upcoming opportunity with so many forwards out of the lineup is a 
massive and important chance for Studnicka to improve his stock and 
make the Bruins keep him in Boston long term. 
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Bruins place three more players, including Jeremy Swayman, in COVID 
protocol 

 

by Nick Goss 

 

The Boston Bruins' COVID-19 situation is getting worse. 

The team announced Thursday morning that three more players -- 
forwards Trent Frederic and Anton Blidh, as well as goaltender Jeremy 
Swayman -- have been placed in the NHL's COVID-19 protocol. A staff 
member also was placed in the protocol, per the B's. 

The Bruins now have six players in COVID protocol. Top-six forwards 
Patrice Bergeron, Brad Marchand and Craig Smith were added earlier 
this week. 

The B's begin a three-game road trip Thursday night against the New 
York Islanders. They are calling up goalie Kyle Keyser and right winger 
Jesper Froden, per the AHL's transactions page. 

The final two games of the road trip are against the Montreal Canadiens 
on Saturday and the Ottawa Senators on Sunday. At this point, neither 
the league nor the Bruins have announced any changes to the schedule 
based on these COVID-19 issues surrounding the team. 
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Talking Points: As Expected, COVID-Ridden Bruins Lose To Islanders 

 

Published 5 hours ago on December 16, 2021  

By Jimmy Murphy 

5-7 minutes 12/16/2021 

 

A COVID-ridden Boston Bruins team fell 3-1 to the New York Islanders 
Thursday night. 

Since Monday morning, the Bruins had seven players go into COVID 
protocol prior to the 7:35 PM ET faceoff against the islanders in their first-
ever game at the brand new UBS Arena. Without key players like Patrice 
Bergeron and Brad Marchand, the odds were stacked against the Bruins 
and while they gave a valiant effort, this was easy money for anyone who 
bet the Islanders. 
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Cal Clutterbuck scored his second of the night on an empty-netter to 
make it 3-0 Islanders with 2:17 left and while Mike Reilly made it 3-1 with 
54 ticks left in regulation, this game was over already. One could argue, it 
was over after the second period when the Boston Bruins racked up 21 
shots but couldn’t solve Islanders goalie Semyon Varlamov who finished 
with a 41-save shutout. Anthony Beuvillier scored the other Islanders 
goal. 

Here are the Talking Points from an expected and frustrating loss for the 
Boston Bruins: 

GOLD STAR: Cal Clutterbuck – The modern-day Shawn Thornton has 
struggled this season and hadn’t scored a goal since December 4 but on 
Thursday, he resembled the player that helped make the Islanders’ fourth 
line the best in the NHL since the old Bruins ‘Merlot Line’ was broken up. 
Clutterbuck finished with two goals, three shots, and three hits in 14:13 
TOI. 

Up close. Top shelf. 

BLACK EYE: The NHL for not postponing this game, as well as the Los 
Angeles Kings-Florida Panthers, Nashville Predators-Colorado 
Avalanche, and Detroit Red Wings-Carolina Hurricanes. Combined there 
were 20 players missing from those games and 70 NHL players and 
counting around the league as of the 7:35 PM ET faceoff for this game. 

Furthermore, why was the Colorado Avalanche, which had just four 
players in COVID Protocol, given the option not to play? 

Boston Bruins head coach Bruce Cassidy told the media postgame that 
his team, to his knowledge, was not given that option and Boston Hockey 
Now has confirmed that neither was the Panthers or Predators. 

Time to not just save more players and staffers from getting COVID but 
also the competitive integrity of the game. Pause the NHL season Friday 
until at least after Christmas, regroup and stop charging fans hundreds of 
dollars for tickets to see an AHL-worthy game! 

If they don’t do that, they need to at least postpone the trip to Canada for 
the Boston Bruins this weekend 

Note: Yes, the Bruins power play was abysmal finishing 0-for-3 but with 
no Bergeron or Marchand on the top unit and no Craig Smith on the 
second, that was to be expected. 

TURNING POINT: One could argue the second Patrice Bergeron went 
into COVID protocol Wednesday after Brad Marchand and Craig Smith 
did Tuesday, but as far as in-game? 

While not many were legit scoring chances, Varlamov stopping all 21 
shots by the Bruins in the second period still had to be deflating for a 
team already low on confidence due to the COVID situation. 

HONORABLE MENTION: Anthony Beauvillier – The Islanders forward 
was a healthy scratch a few games back and has struggled mightily this 
season with just three goals and four assists in 22 games coming into 
Thursday. In fact, Beauvillier has been so bad that his powerplay goal 
1:44 into the second period was his first goal in 15 games. In addition to 
the goal, Beauvillier had four shots and a hit in 18:41 TOI. 
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Game 26: Boston Bruins @ NY Islanders Lines, Preview 

 

Published 13 hours ago on December 16, 2021 

By Joe Haggerty 

 

The Boston Bruins (14-9-2, 30 pts) travel to the massively 
underachieving New York Islanders (7-12-5, 19 points) for a potential 
bounce-back game in their first trip to UBS Arena.  (7:35 PM ET, NESN, 
MSG Network, ESPN+) 

The Bruins are trying to rebound from a bad 4-1 loss to the Vegas 
Golden Knights on Tuesday night at TD Garden that snapped a five-
game point streak coming off a strong three-game road trip through 
Western Canada. They’ll do it again on the road with a three-game trip 
through Long Island, Montreal and Ottawa over the next four days amidst 
a pretty grueling stretch for them. 

The Bruins will stay in Long Island overnight Thursday and actually 
practice in New York on Friday prior to leaving for Canada while awaiting 
more potential positive COVID-19 tests after six players and one staff 
member have been placed in COVID protocol over the last three days 
following a game against the Calgary Flames last weekend. 

This is the first meeting between the Islanders and Bruins since the Isles 
eliminated Boston with a 4-2 series win in the second round of the 
Stanley Cup playoffs last spring. Kyle Palmieri (four goals), Mat Barzal 
(three goals, six points) and Jean-Gabriel Pageau (six points) led the way 
on the scoresheet against Boston. 

Linus Ullmark (7-4-0, 2.56 goals against average and .921 save 
percentage) gets the starting nod for the Bruins while Jeremy Swayman 
is unavailable due to COVID protocol. 

Boston Bruins Notes 

– Linus Ullmark will get the start on Thursday night against the Islanders 
with Jeremy Swayman unavailable in COVID protocol. Ullmark is in the 
midst of his best stretch of the season and is 2-0-0 with a 2.00 goals 
against average and .953 save percentage during the month of 
December. Kyle Keyser will serve as the backup after being called up 
from Providence and could be in line to get his first NHL start this 
weekend with back-to-back road games against Montreal and Ottawa. 

-Patrice Bergeron, Brad Marchand, Craig Smith, Anton Blidh, Trent 
Frederic and Jeremy Swayman have all been lost due to positive COVID-
19 tests over the last few days. All are expected to miss games over the 
next two weeks. 

-After suiting up for the last few games after being recalled from 
Providence, the Bruins had to send John Moore back to Providence for 
salary cap reasons amidst the flurry of transactions due to the COVID-19 
outbreak. That means Mike Reilly will draw back in after being a healthy 
scratch the last few games. Reilly has two goals and two assists in 22 
games this season. 

-Bruins defenseman Jakub Zboril will miss his fifth straight game since 
suffering a nasty knee injury against the Nashville Predators on 
December 2. 

-Jesper Froden will be making his NHL debut for the Bruins on Thursday 
night after being called up amid the COVID outbreak and could get some 
PP time at the bumper position. 

New York Islanders Notes 

-Anthony Beauvillier has struggled this season with three goals and 
seven points in 22 games with a minius-6 rating this season, and there 
have been whispers of trade rumors with him. It remains to be seen if 
that materializes, but meanwhile the Islanders are still trying to get more 
production out of him right now. 

“He’s a veteran player that’s still young. You want to get past some of 
those inconsistencies,” said Islanders head coach Barry Trotz. “He ended 
up in the high teens for goals in that [first] year and it’s just a matter of 
getting that out. He’s a core player for us. When guys are out, you’ve got 
to find a way to reach that next level and produce.” 

-Mat Barzal has been placed in the COVID protocol for the New York 
Islanders and former Boston Bruins farmhand Austin Czarnik has been 
called up from Bridgeport. 
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-New York Islanders goaltender Ilya Sorokin is expected to get the start 
after making 37 saves in a 2-1 loss to the Detroit Red Wings on Tuesday 
night. 

-The New York Islanders had to clarify a comment from head coach 
Barry Trotz on Thursday morning that all Islanders players had received 
a COVID-19 booster shot. Apparently, that is not actually true. 
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BHN Puck Links: More Bruins In COVID Protocol, Knights Eyeing Kane 

 

Published 16 hours ago on December 16, 2021 

By Jimmy Murphy 

 

The Boston Bruins COVID Protocol list continued to grow on Thursday 
morning. 

Can Jack Studnicka finally seize his latest chance to stick in the NHL? 

Are the Vegas Golden Knights going to trade for Evander Kane? 

That and more in the latest BHN Puck Links: 

Boston Bruins 

And the COVID beat goes on for the Boston Bruins. Anton Blidh, Trent 
Frederic and goalie Jeremy Swayman joined Craig Smith, Brad 
Marchand, and Patrice Bergeron in COVID Protocol Thursday morning. 
Two Bruins staff members are also in COVID protocol. (BHN) 

With the Boston Bruins COVID protocol list growing and over 50 NHL 
players since Sunday now in COVID protocol, the NHL has ‘enhanced’ its 
league-wide protocol. The province of Ontario has also limited arenas 
with 1,000 seats or more to 50-percent capacities. (BHN)  

Thanks to six Boston Bruins players in COVID protocol until at least after 
Christmas, forward Jack Studnicka may finally get the fair chance he’s 
earned to stick in the NHL. (BHN) 

National Hockey Now 

Any NHL fan had to love Washington Capitals captain Alexander 
Ovechkin giving his longtime nemesis and rival, Marc-Andre Fleury, a 
standing ovation when the Chicago Blackhawks held a pre-game tribute 
to Fleury for reaching 500 wins in the NHL recently. (Pittsburgh Hockey 
Now) 

Speaking of Ovechkin, he tied another record in a 5-4 overtime loss for 
the Caps to the Blackhawks Wednesday. (Washington Hockey Now) 

Will the Florida Panthers game against the Los Angeles Kings get 
postponed due to the growing number of Panthers being placed in 
COVID protocol? (Florida Hockey Now) 

With the Omicron COVID variant ravaging the NHL right now, many 
potential Olympic NHLers have grown skeptical of going to China for the 
Olympics. Add Detroit Red Wings captain and potential USA Olympian 
Dylan Larkin to that list. (Detroit Hockey Now) 

Speaking of the Red Wings, they’re putting their faith in the NHL that 
they’re making the right decision and letting them play the Carolina 
Hurricanes who have been slammed by COVID this week. (Detroit 
Hockey Now) 

The Vegas Golden Knights are rolling. They have Jack Eichel on the way 
and now they’re scouting Evander Kane, another scoring threat? (Vegas 
Hockey Now) 

Speaking of Kane, he scored his first-ever AHL goal on Wednesday. 
(San Jose Hockey Now) 

Montreal Canadiens defenseman Jeff Petry was correct in speaking out 
about the lack of structure the Habs have on the ice this season but his 
timing may have been off. (Montreal Hockey Now) 

NHL 

The Calgary Flames, the team that basically transmitted COVID to the 
Boston Bruins, now have 18 players in COVID protocol. 18! (TSN) 

The Chicago Blackhawks and Kyle Beach finally reached a settlement. 
(Sportsnet) 
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Boston Bruins Lose Three More Players to COVID Protocols 

 

Published 18 hours ago on December 16, 2021 

By Joe Haggerty 

 

The Boston Bruins continue to take hits amidst a COVID outbreak on 
their hockey team as Anton Blidh, Trent Frederic and Jeremy Swayman – 
as well as a B’s staff member — have all been placed on COVID protocol 
as of Thursday morning. 

That raises the total number of missing Boston players to six from the 
NHL roster as Brad Marchand, Craig Smith and Patrice Bergeron are 
also unavailable after popping positive test results over the last couple of 
days. 

“You hope the guys play within themselves and tighten up in other areas. 
If you lose offense, you’ve got to play tighter defense,” said Boston 
Bruins head coach Bruce Cassidy after Wednesday’s practice. “Other 
guys that get the opportunity have to step up. It’s more about how the 
team performs as a group rather than any one individual. Other teams 
have had to battle through it and that’s what is in front of us right now.” 

The Bruins are currently proceeding with a Thursday night road game vs. 
the Islanders at UBS Arena but have been actively discussing the 
situation with the NHL and Ottawa Senators and Montreal Canadiens 
organizations about this weekend’s games in Canada. The B’s are very 
wary of a two-week quarantine period that could leave Boston Bruins 
players marooned in Canada for the holidays if they pop a positive 
COVID test while north of the border. 

Currently, though, they are doing their best to battle through an outbreak 
that likely stems from last weekend’s game against the Calgary Flames, 
who have shut things down this week to try to get their situation under 
control. The Boston Bruins called up Jack Studnicka and Oskar Steen 
earlier this week and recalled forward Jesper Froden and goaltender Kyle 
Keyser on Thursday as they deal with a severely depleted roster. Froden 
has four goals and 13 points in 21 games for the P-Bruins after signing 
as an undrafted free agent over the summer, and Keyser is 4-5-3 with a 
2.44 goals against average and .914 save percentage in Providence this 
season. 
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BOSTON BRUINSHaggs: Now Perfect Time For Boston Bruins 
Studnicka To Get NHL Look 

 

Published 19 hours ago on December 16, 2021 

By Joe Haggerty 

 

With the COVID outbreak suddenly removing three important top-6 
forwards from the Boston Bruins mix, it’s finally time for rookie Jack 
Studnicka to get an extended opportunity with the Black and Gold. 

The 22-year-old center and fellow rookie Oskar Steen were both called 
up from the AHL on Wednesday ahead of the three-game road trip for 
the Bruins after brief pockets of play with the Black and Gold this season. 
Studnicka hasn’t played up in Boston since Nov. 9 and has an assist and 
a minus-1 in four games of so-so play for the Black and Gold this season. 
He had a brief shot centering Taylor Hall and Charlie Coyle back in 
October but has yet to get a true extended look at the NHL level after 
performing impressively in training camp with improved strength and a 
higher level of play. 

With Patrice Bergeron, Brad Marchand and Craig Smith all potentially out 
until after Christmas while in COVID-19 protocol, now could be the time 
for Studnicka to finally get a little runway to show exactly what he can do 
at the NHL level. 

“I think we’d all like Jack to go in and play well. He’s a good young player 
that we’ve been talking about for a while,” said Boston Bruins head coach 
Bruce Cassidy of the B’s top center prospect, who has four goals, nine 
points and a minus-3 in 11 games with the P-Bruins this season. “It’s just 
like [Trent Frederic], who is getting an opportunity in the middle. We’d like 
to see some growth there as well from our young players getting a 
chance to play. 

“We have discussions internally [about young players] and we have kind 
of a center-by-committee brought in this year with [free agent] guys that 
have been in the league and played. So that squeezes some other guys 
out, usually the young guys. But it may be time [to give Studnicka an 
extended look]. We’ve done that with Frederic and pushed Haula over to 
the side where he’s performed a little better on the wing. So we’ve had 
an opportunity to get a look at a young player that was drafted as a 
center and played center in Providence but was pushed to the wing here. 
Yeah, it might be time for those guys. To have some young legs there 
some days when you’re lacking a little juice is not a bad thing. They just 
need to be ready to play and that’s the only question mark.” 

One thing is for certain: Studnicka will need to be better than he’s been at 
Providence this season, where Cassidy said reports about him have 
been “uneven” following his excellent preseason at NHL camp. It would 
be natural if Studnicka had a let-down to his game after not seizing his 
NHL chance a few months ago, but now is an opportune time for a young 
player to grab an NHL spot with so many veterans temporarily out of the 
picture. 

“Jack has been uneven in Providence and that’s from the people that I’ve 
talked to,” said Cassidy. “Steen has been a little more consistent, but 
Jack was good in training camp. That’s the last viewing I had of him other 
than a few games he’s played here or there. 

“For me I remember a guy that was playing better. We’ll make a decision 
accordingly, but [Bruins GM Don Sweeney] and the people he talks to 
down there [in Providence] have a greater influence sometimes on who 
goes in. But we’ll huddle up and do what’s best for the group.” 

People forget that a young David Krejci needed an injury to befall Marc 
Savard (a broken bone in his back courtesy of a Steve Begin cross-
check) before he began establishing himself at the NHL level during the 
2007-08 season, and maybe this is that time for a young player the 
Boston Bruins desperately need to develop into a top-6 NHL talent. 

Given the lack of scoring depth, the lack of really stellar play from proven 
NHL commodities like Haula that were brought in to play center and the 
lack of a true No. 2 center for the Bruins right now, it feels like the time is 
right to give Studnicka his best, longest chance to prove that he belongs 
at the NHL level. Perhaps a positive can grow out of a burgeoning 
negative situation with the Boston Bruins beset by positive COVID-19 
cases as they rise across the league. 
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With Patrice Bergeron and Brad Marchand out, Bruins get a glimpse of 
their post-core future — and it looks iffy 

 

Fluto Shinzawa 

8-10 minutes 12/17/2021 

 

ELMONT, N.Y. — Patrice Bergeron and Brad Marchand, both parked in 
COVID-19 protocol, are doing all right for now. 

“They’re both feeling OK,” said coach Bruce Cassidy, who contacted his 
captain and his alternate Wednesday evening. “Neither one has been hit 
hard. But that could change.” 

Neither Bergeron nor Marchand was available for Thursday’s game 
against the Islanders. Ditto Craig Smith, Trent Frederic, Anton Blidh and 
Jeremy Swayman, who were also in COVID-19 protocol. 

Things went further sideways when Oskar Steen became the seventh 
player to enter protocol Thursday after the team’s arrival in New York. It 
forced the Bruins to play with 17 skaters against the Islanders to be cap 
compliant. 

“I know when we got on the plane this morning, a couple guys had, 
invalid tests, I think they’re called,” Cassidy said. “So they had to rerun 
them. But we had to get going. Then when we landed, I want to say early 
afternoon. It might have been late morning.” 

Per current NHL regulations, Bergeron and Marchand won’t be eligible to 
play until Dec. 27 against Pittsburgh, either. Taylor Hall and Charlie 
Coyle will get first dibs at replacing them next to David Pastrnak. 

The absences left the Bruins without a 2011 Stanley Cup winner in 
uniform for the first time since their championship. Given the ages of 
Bergeron (36) and Marchand (33), this will be the team’s permanent 
reality sooner rather than later. 

“You’re talking about, potentially, two future Hall of Famers out of your 
lineup,” Cassidy said before Thursday’s game. “These are guys that we’ll 
miss tonight, Saturday, Sunday. And then whenever — I don’t want to 
look too far ahead — they’re gone from Boston. They’re just really good 
players. Other guys have to step up.” 

As of now, the outlook for the post-core Bruins looks gray. 

“If Bergy retires after this year, it’s over. Over,” one NHL source said. 
“Then Marshy and Pasta are looking at each other and saying, ‘Now 
what?’” 

The terminus is not imminent, even if Bergeron’s contract is expiring. The 
No. 1 center is still delivering peak performance when he’s in the lineup. 
An extension at season’s end will be there if he wants it.  

Marchand is the best all-around left wing in the league and is signed 
through 2025. 

Tuukka Rask, one of the previous ring winners, could be returning soon. 
The ex-ace was a full participant in Tuesday’s morning skate alongside 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • December 17, 2021 

 

Swayman and Linus Ullmark for the first time. If the 34-year-old declares 
he is ready to play and the sides can negotiate a contract, Rask could be 
back in net. 

The issue, though, is not that the chain-pullers are getting older. This 
happens to every team. 

The problem is that of succession. Charlie McAvoy, an annual Norris 
Trophy contender, is locked in through 2030. Pastrnak is unrestricted 
after next season. 

After that, you could argue the Bruins don’t have any difference-makers. 
Thursday, albeit under extreme circumstances because of COVID-19 
protocol, the Bruins had three players in uniform (Jack Studnicka, Jesper 
Froden, Kyle Keyser) who have appeared in more AHL games this year 
than up top. 

The Bruins’ most significant shortcoming, of course, comes from the 
missed opportunity of the 2015 draft. 

Some of the players the Bruins could have selected have developed into 
stars and core players. Mathew Barzal, Kyle Connor, Thomas Chabot, 
Brock Boeser, Travis Konecny, Jack Roslovic, Anthony Beauvillier, 
Sebastian Aho, Anthony Cirelli and Troy Terry, among others, have 
become midcareer players who can succeed their older high-end 
teammates, if they haven’t already. 

“If you get Mat Barzal and he’s your No. 2 center behind Bergy, you’re 
laughing,” the source said. “In a nutshell, this all comes back to the 2015 
draft.” 

Some of their other draft picks also got sidetracked. At one point, the 
Bruins believed Ryan Donato, Danton Heinen and Anders Bjork, all 2014 
selections, would play important long-term roles. All have been traded. 

At this point, Mason Lohrei (No. 58, 2020) and Fabian Lysell (No. 21, 
2021) are on track to develop into a top-four defenseman and top-two 
right wing. But Lohrei (20) and Lysell (18) are years away. 

Cassidy has classified his leadership group as best in class. It was also 
that way when Zdeno Chara and David Krejci wore letters on their 
jerseys. Marchand is the latest to grow into an alpha dog, influenced not 
just by Bergeron but also by long-ago teammates like Mark Recchi. The 
Bruins hope the same process is taking place with Pastrnak, McAvoy and 
Carlo, who have shared the second alternate captaincy behind 
Marchand. 

“We feel those guys have a great opportunity to be the next veteran 
core,” Cassidy said. “Right now, I’d call them a midrange core. They’ve 
learned from Bergy, Marsh. From Zdeno Chara. From David Krejci. Torey 
Krug to a certain extent. We feel they’ll be in good hands if they’ve taken 
anything from those guys. I’ve said it all along. I feel we have the best 
leadership in the National Hockey League. I’ve said that for a number of 
years. So I think we’re good there. 

“If those guys can be themselves but take some pointers, use their eyes 
and ears from the time they’ve been here — which I believe they will and 
have — then we should be in good shape going forward in that 
department.” 

Talent, however, may be another story. 

It is getting to the point where Frederic (No. 29, 2016) and Studnicka (No. 
53, 2017), for example, give their employer a better idea of what they are 
and what they could become. As of now, Frederic’s ceiling is as a No. 3 
NHL center. Studnicka’s projection is even blurrier. He had one shot in 
16:27 of ice time while centering DeBrusk and Froden on Thursday. 

“We’d like to see him take some steps here,” Cassidy said. “It’s an 
opportunity now without a centerman that plays a lot of minutes in the 
lineup.” 

The Bruins invested big in free agency this past offseason (Hall, Ullmark, 
Nick Foligno, Mike Reilly, Derek Forbort, Erik Haula and Tomas Nosek) 
because of the limited depth and breadth of their internal options. Hall 

has not scored a five-on-five goal since Game No. 2. Foligno has zero 
goals. Reilly has been a healthy scratch three times. Haula, a healthy 
scratch Nov. 28, has not pushed the pace at center. 

“Maybe some guys that have had uneven seasons to say, ‘Hey, you 
know what? I want to grab some of those minutes and help the team 
win,’” Cassidy said of the upcoming opportunities. “Whether that’s 
Foligno, whether that’s Jake, whether that’s Haula, there’s opportunity for 
guys. And that’s the ask. Not: Be Marsh, Bergy and Smitty, etc. Just: Be 
yourself, but try to be the best version of yourself.” 

Foligno, one of Thursday’s alternates alongside McAvoy and Carlo, 
initiated a second-period fight with Matt Martin. The Bruins were down 2-
0 at the time. They looked more engaged after the fight. 

“I just think that’s part of what I can bring to the team, first and foremost,” 
Foligno said. “But also, we’re a team. I think any guy would do it. We’re 
already down two of our best players. Pasta’s another one. In that 
situation, with some guys out, you don’t want teams smelling blood. I felt 
it was the correct answer. We handled it and moved on. I felt like it gave 
our team a little bit of a spark too. Good to see the guys respond and 
play a lot better period.” 

The Bruins gave the 29th-place Islanders a good fight. They held a 41-27 
shot advantage. Cassidy was pleased with his team’s effort. Perhaps his 
only complaint was that his players didn’t get inside the dots enough to 
create heat on Semyon Varlamov. 

It is how the Bruins have to play without Marchand and Bergeron, among 
others. They better get used to it. 
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The Athletic / Lazerus: With heightened COVID-19 protocols in place, is 
the NHL doing enough to stop the spread? What’s next? 

 

By Mark Lazerus Dec 16, 2021  

 

Let’s start with the good news, because it’s all too easy, 21 months into 
this, to default to despair. We’re all tired, we’re all frustrated, we’re all 
sick of the sickness. And every rise in cases is met with a drop of the 
shoulders, a drop in hope. 

So let’s focus on the positive before we dwell on the positives: As far as 
we know, the NHL’s players aren’t getting seriously sick. Their symptoms 
are mild, or non-existent. They’re returning to play quickly and at full 
strength. What Jonathan Toews went through? What Marco Rossi went 
through? What millions across the globe have gone through? That 
doesn’t seem to be happening here. 

The vaccines work. Rod Brind’Amour is right. 

Yes, players are still contracting the coronavirus, a reality that will likely 
continue with the hyper-contagious Omicron variant now making its way 
through the population. But they’re not at great risk. They’re not being 
hospitalized. They’re not clogging up the health care system. They’re not 
dying. 

“That’s exactly what the vaccine does,” said Dr. Brian Labus, an 
infectious disease expert and epidemiologist at UNLV. “So even if the 
immunity wanes and you wind up getting infected, it is reducing serious 
disease, it is reducing hospitalizations and it is reducing deaths. We see 
this across the population. Even if the vaccine is not perfect and people 
still get infected, it is not having those horrible outcomes that we’re trying 
to avoid.” 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • December 17, 2021 

 

As the pandemic rages on and drags on, it feels more and more like 
COVID-19 will forever be a part of our lives, like the flu, spiking 
seasonally. As Labus puts it, we don’t know what our long-term 
relationship with COVID-19 will look like because, unlike the flu, we don’t 
have millennia of data to scrutinize. 

All that said, the NHL — like the NFL and NBA — has reached a crisis 
point very quickly here in mid-December. Nine games have been 
postponed because of COVID outbreaks in the last month, including four 
in the last three days, with more surely on the way. More than two dozen 
players have been put into COVID-19 protocol this week. In Canada, 
Ontario is limiting arena capacity to 50 percent beginning this weekend, 
which could be a harbinger of things to come and put a dent in all that 
financial optimism Gary Bettman was spreading at the Board of 
Governors meetings. Olympic participation in Beijing remains fraught with 
tension and uncertainty. 

And now the league is implementing more restrictive protocols through at 
least Jan. 7 — daily testing, masking and social-distancing in team 
facilities, and indoor-dining restrictions. It’s a return to many of the 
guidelines of the miserable 2020-21 season, which players found 
anywhere from joyless to outright oppressive. Merry Christmas, indeed. 

And it’s probably going to get worse before it gets better, which is 
something we’ve all said and heard too many times to count over the last 
21 months. 

Now, it’s easy to see the exponential rise in cases and shake a fist at the 
sky and demand the NHL do more to protect its players and fans. 

But there’s nothing easy about any of this. Short of not having a season 
or sequestering all teams into hermetically sealed bubbles a la the 2020 
postseason — neither a viable option — there was no preventing this. No 
better road to travel, no clearer path forward. 

“As soon as you go out in the world, you’re exposed to all kinds of people 
who have the disease,” Labus said. “And unless the NHL wants to put 
everybody in a bubble, that’s just the reality of it. People are going to go 
home after the game finishes, they’re going to go out to eat, they’re going 
to go to grocery stores, they’re going to buy Christmas gifts for their kids, 
they’re going to do the things that normal people do. And that’s where the 
exposures take place in the world.” 

Over the summer, the NHL did the one thing it truly could do to near 
perfection — it reports a near-100-percent vaccination rate among its 
players, staff and press. Its players are protected. Its staffers are 
protected. The journalists who cover the league are protected. And still, 
players wear masks in public spaces. Still, reporters are masked at all 
times and banned from the locker room. Still, games are being 
postponed as cases rise. Since learning a lesson by letting the New York 
Islanders languish in a COVID-19 outbreak for too long before 
intervening, the league has been about as careful as is reasonable. The 
NHL is a workplace, like any other, and the league has taken steps to 
make it a safe and productive one. 

And while there’s been a debate in all sports about whether 
asymptomatic players should even be tested at all, Labus said that daily 
testing of everyone is a critical step. 

“The reason you do the testing is to find people who are asymptomatic,” 
Labus said. “It’s easy if you’re sick to find those people and say, ‘Hey, 
you need to stay away from people until we know what you have.’ But the 
whole point of that testing is to find people who are not showing any 
symptoms but are infectious to others. And if you’re doing it every day, 
you have a much better chance of actually identifying those people.” 

The only real flaw in the league’s plan for players is that they’re so far 
only recommending boosters, not mandating them. Boosters — for 
athletes and civilians alike — are the most important step to slowing the 
spread of the Omicron variant, Labus said. As the virus changes, so, too, 
must our tactics in fighting it. 

“Boost everybody,” Labus said. “That is the message for the entire 
community, not just the league. This is what we’re telling everyone. If you 

want to be protected from these variants, boosters are the way to go. Get 
everyone boosted and that’s going to be the best thing you can do. 
Otherwise, you’re going to be forced to try to control their behaviors, 
which obviously isn’t something easy to do.” 

But boosters aren’t yet available in all regions. Ontario just announced 
Wednesday it is opening boosters to everyone 18 and older starting 
Monday. 

The inconsistency of fan behavior — and the inconsistency of the 
regulation of fan behavior — at games is another crucial aspect of this for 
a league that’s so gate-driven. At many arenas in the league, particularly 
in the United States, you’ll see more unmasked fans than masked ones. 
Attendance might be down, but you still have fans crammed elbow to 
elbow every night, screaming and whistling and wooing in each other’s 
faces. Fan safety matters, too, and whether it falls on the teams, the 
arenas, or the local authorities and governments, steps need to be taken 
to ensure fan safety in crowded indoor sports. 

The league has allowed its individual teams to set their own rules in 
terms of crowd size and crowd control, resulting in some venues with 
vaccine and mask requirements and others with neither. But while a 
league-wide approach might have been better in theory, the idea falls 
apart in practice because of the byzantine nature of working with so 
many levels of local government. Eighteen states, five provinces, two 
countries and a federal district comprise the NHL. What flies in 
Tennessee doesn’t fly in California. In Florida, you might not even know 
there’s a pandemic. In Canada, you need to show proof of vaccination 
and identification just to use the hotel gym. 

Beyond that, what more is there to do? The league is hell-bent on getting 
in an 82-game season plus a full postseason. Another in-season pause 
would be an absolute last resort. Because while pro sports might feel like 
a public trust in many ways, the NHL is first and foremost a business. 
League revenues took a hit of somewhere between $2.5 and 3 billion last 
year, playing a 56-game season with limited fans. If arena capacities are 
limited, or games are lost, Bettman’s rosy forecast of more than $5 billion 
in revenue this season drops dramatically. 

That means the salary cap might not rise by $1 million each of the next 
three seasons before jumping up significantly, because it means the 
players’ escrow debt might not be paid off by the end of the 2023-24 
season, as Bettman forecasted. There are also television deals to 
consider, contracts to satisfy with new partners ESPN and TNT, plus all 
the local outlets that are so integral to teams’ bottom lines. 

At the very least, the league must be looking at the 19-day February 
Olympic break, starting Feb. 3, as a target. Either players will opt out of 
the Olympics and the league will have that time to reschedule postponed 
games without disrupting the season too badly, or players will go to the 
Olympics under the strict protocols of the Chinese government while the 
rest of the league can put itself in semi-quarantine to let the active cases 
run their course and give them a chance to finish the season healthy. 

But what happens in March? Or April? Or whenever the sloppy copying 
mechanism of the virus makes another “typo,” in Labus’ terms, and the 
next variant pops up? Then maybe it happens again, a day later or three 
months later? It feels like an endless game of Whac-A-Mole that simply 
can’t be won. 

Is this just the new normal? Will COVID-19 always be an issue, in both 
sports and life in general? 

“I think it depends on what you mean by being an issue,” Labus said. 
“We don’t think of flu as an issue, but flu is an issue. You have players 
every year get sick and say, ‘Oh, this is just something we live with.’ So 
there will be a point where it’s reality, it’s something we live with, it’s not 
something that’s overwhelming us every single year. But it takes time for 
a virus to stabilize in a population. We’re just not there yet.” 

Mandating boosters should be Step 1. The stricter protocols will help a bit 
by limiting players’ exposure to the outside world, and enforcing them will 
be key. Daily testing will make it more possible to stop outbreaks before 
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they start. But this is the NHL’s reality, just as it’s the NFL’s and the 
NBA’s reality. And society’s reality. 

Thanks to the vaccine, the NHL’s players aren’t at great risk. But the NHL 
itself — like its counterparts in football and basketball — very much is. 
COVID isn’t going anywhere, not now, maybe not ever. And until we 
figure out how best to live with it, the leagues will have to continue to 
cope. 

The Athletic LOADED: 12.17.2021 

1229742 Websites 

 

The Athletic / NHL players discuss the Olympics — Are they still on 
board, or is it a risk too big to take? 

 

By Joe Smith Dec 16, 2021  

  

Steven Stamkos said it’s always been his dream to play for Canada in 
the Olympics. The Lightning’s captain got denied the chance in 2014 due 
to a broken leg and has acknowledged that the tournament in Beijing in 
February might be his last chance to play hockey for his country on the 
biggest stage. 

So while there’s uncertainty and concern about potential COVID-19 
protocols in Beijing, Stamkos is still optimistic and excited. But what do 
players and people around the NHL think, as virus cases surge around 
the world and regular-season games are again being canceled? 

“For me, given the opportunity to go, I would go,” Stamkos said 
Wednesday. 

It’s far from unanimous. Edmonton’s Connor McDavid used the word 
“unsettling” this week to describe potential quarantine rules and 
regulations for players who test positive while in China. According to  

Published reports, a player who tests positive for COVID-19 while in 
China could be subjected to a local quarantine of three to five weeks if he 
does not test negative twice in a 24-hour period. 

Vegas goalie Robin Lehner publicly announced on Dec. 5 that he would 
decline a spot on Team Sweden. Several players contacted by The 
Athletic reporters this week seemingly remained eager to play but have 
understandable questions, particularly in regard to the possible 
quarantine. 

Pierre LeBrun of The Athletic reported the NHLPA had two separate calls 
on Monday with players on Olympic long lists, with another one 
scheduled for Wednesday. With a large number of players added to the 
NHL protocol list this week, there are talks of enhancing teams’ day-to-
day protocols. Also, once players are in China, there’s not much the NHL 
and NHLPA can do, as players will be in the hands of Chinese organizers 
and authorities. 

All of that has led Sharks defenseman Erik Karlsson, who won a silver 
medal with Sweden in 2014, to say Wednesday that he would “most 
likely not” make the trip to China. 

“I don’t think so,” Karlsson said. “I don’t think it’s very very feasible or 
very smart, as a human being, to do that.” 

All of this creates a very difficult decision for NHL players who have 
pushed long and hard for the chance to represent their country in the 
Olympics. Most of the 11 candidates on the Tampa Bay Lightning, for 
example, would be getting their first chance. So what do they do? 

“There’s a lot of unknowns with the protocol and a lot of the stuff that’s 
coming out in the media that’s worst-case scenario stuff,” Stamkos said. 
“That’s being put out as, that’s the mandate, which I don’t believe it is. 
We’ll have to wait for some clarification. Obviously, some of the stuff 

doesn’t sound too ideal. But until there’s some concrete information — 
then guys will be able to make a more informed decision. There’s a lot of 
hearsay right now that’s getting out that is not necessarily what is exactly 
set in stone. 

“For me, it’s a little different than some guys who have been there before. 
I haven’t. So if there’s an opportunity to do it safely and protocols are 
somewhat OK, I’m probably going to go if I get a chance to make the 
team.” 

Steven Stamkos. (David Berding / USA Today) 

Toronto’s John Tavares, who won gold with Canada in 2014 — when he 
also suffered a torn MCL — seems to have the same mindset, even as 
he acknowledges that “certainly there’s some challenges.” 

“I think we all hope to go,” Tavares said this week. “But clearly I think 
things are a little bit more uneasy than they were. Definitely some 
questions that we want to look into and have answered. There’s 
obviously going to be some hurdles and some challenges with currently 
(the way) things stand and the way they present themselves. But yeah, 
probably a little more uneasy, at least speaking for myself, than I was a 
number of weeks ago or a few months ago — if I get that chance to go. 
But it’s such a rare opportunity. Hopefully, we can find a way that it 
makes sense.” 

Two-time U.S. Olympian Ryan Callahan, now retired after 13 NHL 
seasons, said: “Every player’s scenario is different. I know myself, and a 
quarantine of three to five weeks would scare the hell out of me. I don’t 
know if I’d be willing to risk that with my family being gone that long.” 

Aside from the sobering thought of having to quarantine in China for 
several weeks, there’s also the question of what the Olympic experience 
will be like. Callahan recalled his time in Vancouver during the 2010 
Games, when the city was “absolutely amazing.” Family members were 
allowed to join and players would go out around the town after practices. 
Callahan called his time as an Olympian “one of the best experiences of 
my life.” 

But Callahan also feels that Beijing will be more like Sochi in 2014, when 
athletes were in more of a bubble-type scenario. They couldn’t leave the 
Olympic village. His family wasn’t there. “There was a fear of terrorism as 
well,” Callahan said. “It was not COVID, but it was the fear of the 
unknown, fear for safety. Other than representing my country with pride, 
it wasn’t that enjoyable of a time in that village.” 

Lightning coach Jon Cooper, who is set to lead Team Canada, said this 
week that he’s embracing the opportunity to go. 

“It’s the Olympic Games. I’m extremely excited,” Cooper said. “Am I 
comfortable? Yes. You have to trust your federation and these Olympics 
have been put on for a long time. The world is watching. It’s a marquee 
event globally. So, yeah, am I excited about it? No question. 

“As for protocols and stuff like that, I don’t know if anyone is probably 
more prepared for that than people in the NHL. We spent 65 days in the 
bubble, so this is going to be 10. For me, personally, it won’t be an issue. 
I’m trying to tell everybody I possibly can. The experience will be second 
to none. We have this opportunity. You have to remember, all the 
protocols getting put in place. Can they be a bit of a pain in the ass? Yes. 
But they’re here for a good reason, to make it safe for everyone and 
make it enjoyable. You have to look at it that way. These aren’t a burden. 
Is it a bit of a hassle? Yes. But in the end, it’s all coming from the right 
place.” 

Here’s a collection of recent thoughts from players and coaches around 
the league who are under Olympic consideration. Some players 
commented before the most recent reports of possible quarantine rules 
and positive COVID-19 tests around the NHL. 

Patrice Bergeron, Boston (Canada): “For me, the last two Olympics were 
special events. I have amazing memories of it. Something I’ll cherish for 
the rest of my life. As an athlete, you want to compete against the best. If 
you do have that opportunity, you want to represent your country. It is 
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concerning when you hear about the three-to-five-week quarantines, 
having to stay back and having to stay in China. I think there’s a lot of 
questions right now that need to be answered. That’s how I feel about it. 
As an athlete, I think you’re torn. You want to be there, the biggest sports 
event in the world. That being said, it’s a different situation and a different 
year. You want to make sure you have all the answers before I can really 
answer that question.” 

Bruce Cassidy, Boston coach (Canada): “I think it’s going to be an issue 
for the people that are traveling over there. What is the protocol if you 
test positive? How long are you isolated? Where are you isolated? Can 
you get medevaced or whatever the situation would be out of there, to 
where you isolate in your own country? Those are questions every 
athlete and support staff will have. It is a concern for sure. 

“For me, we’re going ahead as planned. I talked to (Cooper) the other 
day. … We’re still full speed ahead in terms of our preparation. It’s not 
that in-depth. But it is ongoing. … At the end of the day, hopefully that’s 
something that’s clearer as it comes. I don’t know if that’s possible. If 
COVID’s still everywhere by then, decisions will be made and we’ll just 
follow them.” 

Peter DeBoer, Vegas coach (Canada): “I think it’s a very personal 
decision, and every guy that has that opportunity has to weigh the 
opportunity of playing in the Olympics. And you dream about that, with 
everything else that goes into that pot — family and health and the 
situation over there. I think that’s real personal to everybody. I know I’m 
getting an opportunity to go, and I’d swim over there if I get a chance. 
That’s my opinion.” 

Leon Draisaitl, Edmonton (Germany): “I don’t think it would change my 
decision to go. I just hope the (quarantine) rule isn’t set in stone.” 

Marc-Andre Fleury, Blackhawks (Canada): “It would obviously be a huge 
honor to be selected and have a chance to go there. I’ve been once and 
it was such a great experience. I have great memories from it and it was 
awesome to do it. Now I think it’ll be good to have some clarity on the 
COVID protocols over there. If you go to the tournament and stay 
between four walls for 4-5 weeks by yourself over there, not come back 
to your team, not play for a month or so and not see your family, too, I 
think it’s something you have to take into consideration.” 

Karlsson: “We’ve had some calls and I think most of the issues are public 
knowledge. If that’s the way it’s going to be, I don’t see it being very 
feasible for guys to take that risk. That’s my personal opinion. Everybody 
knows how much I love to play for the national team and how much I 
cherish the Olympic Games, but the way it is right now, it doesn’t seem 
like it’s very doable and I don’t understand why anyone would agree to 
take the risks of being in the position that we will be in once we board 
that plane and go to China. 

“I mean if you send 250-plus guys, including trainers and staffers, 
someone is going to get dinged. That’s just the way it is. You look at the 
league now. We have 800-something players, and even more staff, and 
people are going to test positive. That’s just the way it is. If we go, guys 
are going to have to be prepared that there’s going to be guys that are 
going to test positive and there’s going to be people who are going to 
have to go through whatever it is that we’re going to have to go through if 
that happens, which we don’t even really know what that is. So, for me, 
having a family, I can’t take that risk and I think unfortunately there’s a lot 
of people who probably feel the same way, even though I haven’t talked 
to too many guys about it.” 

John Klingberg, Dallas (Sweden): “We missed the last Olympics and I 
see this as my chance to go now. I’m going to be 34, 35 next time so I 
would really like to be able to play in an Olympics during my career, so 
this would be my best chance probably. … Honestly, we haven’t talked 
much about it (among players). Everyone wants to go, we know that, but 
we haven’t talked a lot about that. It just came up. It’s a concern a little 
bit, for sure, but we’ll see. It’s up to IHF and the NHL and the players, 
too, to be able to create that opportunity. We’ll see what happens.” 

Dylan Larkin, Detroit (USA): “There’s a lot going on right now. We’re 
dealing with COVID here. We had calls and talks and you guys read the 
reports on what it could be like in China, and that’s unfortunate, but it is 
what it is, and I don’t have much to say about it but that it would be very 
unfortunate for anyone to get stuck in quarantine for that long and a 
serious unknown of when you get home. So I think it’s unfortunate for all 
athletes.” 

Dylan Larkin. (Raj Mehta / USA Today) 

Lehner: For health reasons, me and my psychiatrist decided that I’m not 
going to go, and I wish them all of the best.” 

Ryan McDonagh, Tampa Bay (USA): “There’s no doubt in my mind that 
guys want to play and represent their country. Some guys haven’t done 
that for a while, and others are wanting to do it for the first time. But we’re 
still waiting to hear specific details and protocols on what the situation is 
going to be like over there. We’re waiting to see what happens just like 
the rest of the hockey world.” 

Joe Pavelski, Dallas (USA): “There is a little damper on it (because of 
restrictions) that you can’t share it as much in person with families and 
friends and things like that, so you’d be looking back at like a bubble 
situation type deal. It’s hard to tell until you fully get involved in it. … Just 
want to hear it more first-hand from the people that are behind the 
scenes, working on it every day. I haven’t followed it super close. 
Obviously, you hear that if you test positive, how long you might have to 
stay there. You hear things like that. So, they’ll be some calls coming up 
here soon.” 

Jeff Petry, Montreal (USA): “I think we have to take a good look at it, with 
teams postponing games, looking like they’re going to have to be made 
up at the end of the year and you’re getting closer to playing the regular 
season into May and it’s going to extend things. So, obviously, I think 
everyone’s doing their due diligence and making sure they come up with 
the best solution.” 

Nico Sturm, Minnesota (Germany): “I’m not very hopeful that it’s going to 
happen to be honest. Just with how things are going, I just don’t see how. 
I would obviously love to go. But I’ve got to be realistic about it, too. I’m 
not going to get my hopes up too high, to be honest. I’m just going to go 
week by week and see what happens. I think most of the guys are 
thinking the same way. They’d love to go, but it just seems so 
complicated at the moment that it’s hard to see that it’s going to happen. I 
just don’t see with games being canceled or whatever and we’re probably 
going to have to make it up and it’s probably going to get worse the next 
week or two. I don’t see, schedule-wise, how it’s going to fit in. Hopefully, 
it does. I’d love to go just like everybody else probably. I just don’t see 
how we’re going to be able to do it.” 

Tavares: It’s extremely challenging to wrap your head around (the 
possible quarantine). I think getting home — how are we getting home, 
and what that challenge presents. And we want to go to the Olympic 
Games feeling good. Even though we know it’s going to be a different 
experience, that you’re feeling good about playing in the Olympic Games 
— you don’t have something like that hanging over your head, worrying 
about that. And you feel good if that situation arises, things are well taken 
care of and we can get home with whatever the best recommendations 
are and how we can coordinate those things getting back here to North 
America and obviously getting back to your team, getting back to your 
families. It’s obviously a significant undertaking. We’ll see where it all 
shakes out and what the best decision is for us.” 

Andrei Vasilevsky, Tampa Bay (Russia): “We really want to (go), but it’s 
still far away, a few months away. So we’ll see. Nobody knows what will 
happen tomorrow. We’ll just hope for the best.” 
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The Athletic / Olympic hockey roster projections: If the NHL still goes to 
Beijing, who makes the teams? 

 

By Sean Gentille, Dom Luszczyszyn and more Dec 16, 2021  

 

When you’re assembling Olympic roster projections — as we first did in 
September and are doing again, right here, with neat little graphics and 
line combinations — there’s always an element of guesswork involved. 

The biggest question, typically, is how much to allow for personal 
preference. We all have players we think should go, but that doesn’t 
mean they will go. Look no further than Team Canada general manager 
Doug Armstrong, who has spent months saying that he’s not out to build 
an “All-Star team.” That counts for a lot. 

What counts even more, at this point: The current COVID-19 explosion, 
and the havoc it’s clearly beginning to wreak with hockey’s plans for 
Beijing. Cases have skyrocketed, games have been postponed — and 
that all has come after news that players infected at the Games would 
face a three-to-five week quarantine in China. 

Uncertainty is running high. Reasons for NHL players to stay home are 
stacking up. A lot can happen in two months, though, as our updated 
rosters attest. Let’s get into it. 

• The same NHL writers for The Athletic who assembled the initial set — 
Dom Luszczyszyn, Corey Pronman and Sean Gentille — reconvened for 
Part II. 

• We stuck to the “Big Five” of Canada, the U.S., Sweden, Finland and 
Russia. 

• As we said, these aren’t “our” picks, per se; they’re our best guesses at 
who each respective front office will select. 

• Each roster lists 14 forwards, eight defensemen and three goaltenders. 

• When possible, we wanted to show our work. There were plenty of 
close races, tough calls and disagreements, but we eventually reached a 
consensus. 

Here’s what we came up with. Let’s hope we see at least some of it in 
action. 

Canada 

The Canadian roster is always the toughest because it’s almost 
impossible to make a bad roster, but it’s very possible to make a worse 
roster. No matter what, someone is going to be mad — and in terms of 
forecasting who’s going to make it, we already were. The signs are 
present that Canada is going to go off the wall. 

First, the locks.  

Up front, it’s safe to say that Connor McDavid, Sidney Crosby, Nathan 
MacKinnon, Brad Marchand, Patrice Bergeron, Brayden Point, Mark 
Stone and Ryan O’Reilly have pretty secure spots. On defense, Cale 
Makar, Alex Pietrangelo, Shea Theodore and Aaron Ekblad will be there. 
In net, it’s a pretty safe three of Marc-Andre Fleury, Jordan Binnington 
and Carter Hart, with Hart being a likely cut if Carey Price is ready. 

Now for the debates. 

Jonathan Huberdeau and Mitch Marner should be safe, but given 
Armstrong’s comments, those two wingers stick out a bit. We felt they 
were both too good to leave off. With Huberdeau, the left side isn’t as 
deep as the right side. For Marner, he has underrated defensive upside. 

That leaves four spots. John Tavares and Steven Stamkos seem to have 
played their way onto the team, the latter an addition from our original 
September rosters. The other two were much trickier; it’s here where 
Canada might start galaxy-braining its choices. 

There were five players we considered for these final two spots. Three 
from the original roster — Mathew Barzal, Sean Couturier and Mark 
Scheifele — and two that weren’t that fit Canada’s current “not an All-Star 
team” ethos: Tom Wilson and Zach Hyman. Yep. 

The incumbent three seem to be at the biggest risk. None is scoring as 
much as usual, nor are they really tilting the ice at five-on-five, either. We 
went with Barzal, as his game seems to be coming around most of late 
and he has the most skill. Scheifele’s defense remains a concern, and 
Couturier seems a bit redundant if he’s not at his usual level. 

We left one final spot for Canada’s one guaranteed head-scratcher. 
There’s going to be someone on the team like that; just look at everything 
Armstrong has been saying. Let’s rip the bandaid off now. For a while, 
we were really leaning toward Hyman for the chemistry angle, but with 
the Oilers in a tailspin, the winds seem to be blowing toward Wilson 
instead. He’s had a very strong year worthy of consideration (even if its 
heavily influenced by shooting percentage luck) and brings the tough 
element that Hockey Men salivate over. It wouldn’t be at all shocking to 
see the controversial power forward make the team. Embrace it. 

The defense might be even tougher, specifically the left side. Jakob 
Chychrun is out, and it seems like Adam Pelech’s stock is dropping as 
well. That leaves two spots open. Darnell Nurse plays with a sorely 
needed edge on the back end, a missing element from this group. He 
seems like a good fit for that reason. On the top pair, it’s getting harder 
and harder to ignore the season Devon Toews is having in Colorado. He 
has built-in chemistry with Makar. On the right side, the one vacant spot 
seems very likely to go to Drew Doughty over Dougie Hamilton. 

As for lines and pairs, it may seem odd to break up Crosby with the two 
Bruins, but the allure of a) a Nova Scotia line and b) an all-Selke line 
(Stone will get his one day) was too good to pass up. After that, the 
biggest question is who plays next to McDavid. It felt like having a natural 
trigger-man like Stamkos made the most sense. On defense, it helps to 
have two built-in pairs manning the top four. 

There may be some oddball choices here, but regardless, it’s still the 
best team at the tournament.  

— Dom Luszczyszyn 

United States 

When we did all this a few months back, it was a whole lot easier to plot 
out the American plan down the middle. Auston Matthews, Jack Eichel, 
then some combo of Dylan Larkin and Joe Pavelski. Makes a ton of 
sense. You can work with that. 

Now, after months of waiting on a trade and a neck operation, Eichel’s 
career is back on track. That’s good news for him. But a still-unclear 
rehab timeline and COVID-related uncertainty make it impossible to 
pencil him into the lineup. So, Larkin moves up — he’s been great — and 
J.T. Miller shifts over from left wing to complete the center depth. We’re 
bringing Jack Hughes because of his upside and importance to the 
program moving forward. 

Kyle Connor is also an addition, jumping from “off the roster” to “second-
line left wing.” The question was whether he’d score enough to justify a 
spot, and so far this season, he’s done just that. Put him next to Larkin, 
who he played with in youth hockey. 

Also at wing, Chris Kreider (17 goals, eighth in NHL at 1.99 G/60) is 
quietly having a super-productive season with the Rangers, and he kills 
penalties, too. Jake Guentzel gets a spot despite a week-to-week upper-
body injury. If he can’t go, Jason Robertson — the toughest cut on the 
roster — will be right at home next to Pavelski. Guentzel’s 
upside/production combo still gives him the edge, injury aside. 

And that, friends, brings us to the Tkachuk affiliates. Matthew and 
linemate Johnny Gaudreau have spent the season developing production 
and chemistry that’s too good to ignore. Their skillsets, particularly 
Gaudreau’s play-making ability, will mesh well with Auston Matthews. 
Brady Tkachuk’s so-so season has him looking more like a spare than a 
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staple, but that could change (Note: We discussed Tkachuk’s spot on 
Team USA before he scored seven goals in five games. So it has, 
indeed, changed. Let’s see how he sustains it, though). 

On defense, there’s not much change to report. It’s still the best group in 
the tournament. We swapped out Jeff Petry for Zach Werenski in the 7/8 
spot and shuffled the left side: Jaccob Slavin moves up to play with 
Adam Fox — Slavin will give Fox room to roam — and Ryan McDonagh 
“drops down” with Seth Jones. Quinn Hughes and Charlie McAvoy are 
the second pair. Not a bad problem to have. 

In net, we swapped Thatcher Demko for Jack Campbell. Demko is 
younger, but Campbell’s combination of production, international 
experience and extreme nice-guy status are too much to ignore. 

— Sean Gentille 

Sweden 

Not too many changes for Sweden compared to where we were in 
September. Robin Lehner has opted out, so we slid Linus Ullmark up and 
added Anton Forsberg. 

Up front, Patric Hornqvist’s game has declined, and there are some 
better options out there than Calle Jarnkrok, too. Rickard Rakell is a 
terrific utility player who’s experiencing a strong resurgence in Anaheim, 
looking closer to the top-line caliber player he was a few seasons ago. 
He’s an extra who can fit anywhere in the lineup. Jesper Bratt is a bit 
harder to squeeze in, as his skillset is pretty similar to what’s already in 
the lineup, but it was too difficult to ignore his production. He has 24 
points in 27 games this season, a 73-point pace. There’d probably be 
some debate between him and Lucas Raymond, but the latter is 
unfortunately ineligible. 

The lines are where we made the most changes, headlined by a 
shutdown line of Gabriel Landeskog, Joel Eriksson Ek and Elias 
Lindholm. All three are extremely strong defensive forwards, and that line 
may be a crucial element in slowing down teams with more skill. Viktor 
Arvidsson has played well this year and should pair nicely opposite Filip 
Forsberg, just like old times. Nicklas Backstrom between two shot-happy 
players feels right, too. That leaves a top scoring line with arguably 
Sweden’s three most dangerous offensive threats: Elias Pettersson, Mika 
Zibanejad, and William Nylander. The defensive upside may not be 
there, but the middle six should cover it. 

The defense group was a really tough call because Sweden has a lot of 
great left-handed defenders, but not many right-handed options. We 
figured Rasmus Dahlin would elevate his game enough to be worthy of 
inclusion, but that doesn’t seem to be the case — not enough to only 
bring two right-handed defensemen, at least. Between him and Oliver 
Ekman-Larsson, we lean toward the latter, who has more international 
experience and has bounced back nicely as a Canuck. 

On Wednesday, Erik Karlsson hinted he might opt out of going. If so, 
we’re giving his spot to Dahlin. 

We debated Adam Larsson and Rasmus Andersson. The latter seems to 
be having the much better season, but it feels more likely that Larsson 
will be the one invited. He seems to be favoured more by those in charge 
and also brings a different type of game to the group. Really, it’s a fringe 
decision anyway — it feels like the actual top six is set, and we made no 
changes to the lines or pairings from September. 

— Dom Luszczyszyn 

Finland 

Most of what we said about Team Finland in September still applies; their 
top-end talent at forward and in net make them interesting, and their 
defense probably stops them from being a true threat to win big. 

We’ll start with the goalies. Juuse Saros is having another unbelievable 
year in Nashville (.925 save percentage, 8.01 goals saved above 
expected). He’s the biggest reason to think they can do damage. Antti 
Ranta is still the backup though, as before, Tuukka Rask looms. In the 

No. 3 spot, we swapped out Kevin Lankinen, who’s struggled this season 
in Chicago, for Edmonton’s Mikko Koskinen. 

At forward, our September lineup is mainly untouched. The top six are 
identical; fingers crossed on seeing Aleksander Barkov and Mikko 
Rantanen playing together, in particular. Patrik Laine, still unable to get a 
foothold in Columbus, is riding shotgun with two Hurricanes. At bottom-
six right wing, Jesse Puljujarvi has outplayed Kasperi Kapanen thus far, 
so he gets to skate with Roope Hintz on an interesting third line. Anton 
Lundell is the new fourth-line center, moving Erik Haula to the bench. 

The spiciest call here? We left Jesperi Kotkaniemi at home and brought 
Kaapo Kakko instead. Neither have been productive, but Kakko is 
showing more signs. 

The defense is … yeah. Miro Heiskanen is elite, and Rasmus Ristolainen 
is right-handed, so there you go. The second pair, like the first, is 
unchanged. Filling out the third pair and spares was a challenge. Juuso 
Valimaki is currently in the AHL and Sami Vatanen isn’t in North America, 
so we dropped them down. Olli Maatta goes from off the roster to the 
lineup, and Jani Hakanpaa gives Dallas an even 50 percent of the 
Finnish defense. 

— Sean Gentille 

Russia 

Russia’s team will be relying on their wings and goaltenders to carry 
them to a medal. 

We are still proceeding with the assumption Evgeny Kuznetsov is 
suspended by the IIHF, even though Russia is appealing that ruling. 

The first main change from our initial roster stems from aging effects 
taking their toll on Alexander Radulov. A player we thought would figure 
prominently on this roster is now on the outside looking in. Russia has 
plenty of options on the wing, so that will result in increased opportunities 
for players such as Pavel Buchnevich, Kirill Kaprizov or Andrei 
Svechnikov, as well as Vladimir Tarasenko entering the lineup. 

In trying to figure out the center problems for Russia, we had former 
NHLer Vladislav Kamenev in the lineup last time, but he hasn’t had an 
amazing season in the KHL. We thus are putting Vadim Shipachyov into 
the rotation. Shipachyov is a very skilled and intelligent player, but had 
issues with the NHL speed and thus had a very brief career. He has been 
a top player in the KHL for the last few years. 

Artem Anisimov continues to show aging effects and after being a top 
player for Russia’s world championship team a few years ago now finds 
himself out of the lineup. 

Ivan Barbashev’s breakout season results in him being the No. 2 center. 
He’s not great at face-offs, but he’s a warm body who can play the 
middle and is good at hockey, Russia will take it. 

There was some movement in the goaltending too. Igor Shesterkin has 
been a monster this season and slides into the No. 2 spot behind Andrei 
Vasilevskiy. Sergei Bobrovsky’s resurgence puts him back in the mix. 
Semyon Varlamov was replaced. 

Dmitry Kulikov’s solid season in Minnesota puts him ahead of Alexander 
Romanov, a good young talent who hasn’t yet taken off in the NHL. He is 
a candidate for future national teams. 

Russia’s fifth center will likely be a KHL option, and we think the choices 
will come down to Pavel Karnaukhov, Vegas prospect Ivan Morozov and 
Vladimir Tkachyov (not the one who signed with the Kings). 

— Corey Pronman 
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Sportsnet.ca / Unbeaten under Boudreau, the Canucks are back in the 
playoff race 

 

Iain MacIntyre 

 

It took the first 48 days of the season for the Vancouver Canucks to 
surpass six wins. They have matched that total over the last 10 days 
under Bruce Boudreau. 

The highly-imperfect team remains perfect under its new coach, making it 
six straight wins Thursday by beating the San Jose Sharks 5-2 in 
Northern California. 

When he spoke to the media on Dec. 6, the day after the organization 
fired Travis Green as coach and Jim Benning as general manager, 
Boudreau saw the nine-point abyss between the Canucks and the final 
playoff spot in the Western Conference and cautioned against looking too 
far ahead. 

Just win the week, Boudreau said. And if you win enough weeks, maybe 
you look at the standings sometime in January and find yourself back in 
the race. 

And 10 days later, the Canucks have closed to within a game of .500 at 
14-15-2 and are four points out of the final playoff position in the West. 
The three teams between them and that spot are one point ahead. 

The Canucks ARE back in the playoff race. 

Brock Boeser sniped another pair of goals and J.T. Miller’s goal gave 
Vancouver some third-period breathing room on an outstanding night for 
the Boeser-Miller-Tanner Pearson line. Bo Horvat scored on a power 
play for the Canucks, who built a 2-0 lead in the first period and won 
wire-to-wire, and Jason Dickinson scored into an empty net to end a 23-
game goal-less famine. 

But the star, again, was goalie Thatcher Demko, whose 34 stops 
included a stunning game-saver on Logan Couture with three minutes 
remaining and the Canucks clinging to a 3-2 lead. Miller scored on a 
three-on-two on the next shift as Vancouver matched its longest winning 
streak in two years. 

CULTURE BUILDING 

While the team has been transformed on the ice and is starting to build 
its identity under Boudreau, new president of hockey operations Jim 
Rutherford took another step in his mission to improve culture by naming 
career Canuck Stan Smyl to the position of vice president of hockey 
operations. 

As a player, Smyl was the heart of the Canucks in the 1980s, and in 
management has become the conscience of the organization. The 63-
year-old has been part of the Canucks since he made the team as a 
ferocious rookie in 1978, straight out of the New Westminster Bruins. 

Since retiring as a player in 1991, his career shortened by the relentless 
physicality with which he played, Smyl has served in numerous 
capacities under six different management regimes, starting with Pat 
Quinn and now continuing in a senior role under Rutherford. 

In their time of crisis less than two weeks ago, after the most sweeping 
night of organizational change in franchise history, it was Smyl who was 
sent by owner Francesco Aquilini to face the media, to speak 
passionately and calm fan unrest that mushroomed in the final weeks of 
the Benning regime. It was one of Smyl’s finest and most important 
moments. 

Someone with his character, conscience and experience absolutely had 
to be included in whatever is coming next for the Canucks. With his new 
role, Smyl will continue to be an important voice and navigation point as 
the franchise transforms under Rutherford. 

Canucks Hour 

Jamie Dodd and Thomas Drance dive deep on the issues that matter for 
any die-hard Canucks fan, bringing comprehensive coverage and 
exclusive interviews. 

WHERE WERE THEY? 

The Canucks have been reborn since the coaching change, and 
Boudreau’s bubbling positivity and encouragement have resuscitated a 
team stifled by its own negativity through the season’s opening quarter. 

But watching the Canucks now, it’s hard not to feel at least a little bit 
sorry for Green, whose biggest failing was that two of his best forwards, 
Boeser and Elias Pettersson, were unfathomably bad the first seven 
weeks of the season. 

After failing to score in Green’s final 13 games, Boeser has given 
Boudreau five goals in six games. Four of the coach’s six wins have been 
by one goal. Pettersson, who had two nine-game goal droughts under 
Green, scored in Vancouver’s previous two games, unselfishly set up 
Dickinson’s goal on Thursday and has quietly been one of the better 
Canucks since the coaching change. 

Besides his enthusiasm, Boudreau’s more aggressive, attacking style 
also seems to better fit the Canucks’ lineup strengths. But it’s amazing 
how much stronger any team is when its best players show up. 

DIRTY DOZEN 

For a team whose biggest weakness is the bottom half of their defence, 
the Canucks continue to soar through a test of depth on their blue line. 

Minor-league callup Guillaume Brisebois became the 12th defenceman 
to play for the Canucks this season when he logged his second NHL 
game in 33 months. The 24-year-old was the lineup replacement for 
Tucker Poolman, who was ordered off the ice and into COVID protocol in 
the first period of Tuesday’s 4-3 win against the Columbus Blue Jackets. 
But Brisebois left the game with an undisclosed injury just one shift into 
the second period. 

So for the second straight game, the Canucks won while reduced to five 
defencemen. On Thursday, the Canucks big three on defence, Quinn 
Hughes, Oliver Ekman-Larsson and Tyler Myers, logged 26:43, 25:40 
and 24:54, respectively. 

The Canucks are missing four right-side defencemen: injured Travis 
Hamonic, and COVID-positive Poolman, Luke Schenn and Brad Hunt. 

Boudreau, however, said after the morning skate that Poolman had 
turned in two negative tests since a positive from Tuesday morning, and 
one more negative would allow him to return to the lineup Saturday 
against the Toronto Maple Leafs. 

The Canucks have used 10 defencemen in six games since Boudreau 
took over from Green. 

“It's nothing different for them from what they've been doing,” Boudreau 
said Thursday morning of the conga line of fill-ins. “It's just the pace 
they're going to see is a little quicker. They're all good hockey players. To 
get to the American League, to get to the NHL, you've got to be pretty 
good. So do what they did to get here. If they do that and try not to do too 
much, then I think we'll be okay. We don't want the new guys trying to be 
Quinn Hughes out there. Just do their job and they'll be fine.” 

COVID UPDATE 

A third straight negative test would nullify Poolman’s Tuesday test as a 
false positive, according to NHL guidelines. Poolman passed the antigen 
rapid test that flagged Hunt just before Tuesday’s game, but was 
removed from the ice after eight shifts when the full PCR test results 
came in after the game started. 

Boudreau said Schenn and Hunt have only “very mild” symptoms, similar 
to a cold, and “nothing crazy” like the Canucks endured during last April’s 
alarming COVID breakout before vaccines were widely available. 
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LAST STAT 

We know plus/minus isn’t a statistic for grownups, but most players still 
pay far more attention to it than their Corsi. Hughes said he was 
embarrassed last season when he finished minus-24. After going plus-
three on Thursday, the 22-year-old is a team-leading plus-nine in 30 
games. He also has 26 points and, in case you’re wondering, his basic 
Corsi is 55.4 per cent. 
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Sportsnet.ca / To end skid, Oilers make the most of Hockey Gods 
granting them good fortune 

 

Mark Spector 

 

EDMONTON — Over the course of their six-game losing streak, the 
Edmonton Oilers would normally have been buried. Down 1-0 at best. 
Likely 2-0. 

Inside the first five minutes of Thursday night’s win, the Oilers allowed a 
two-on-one to the Columbus Blue Jackets, took a too many men on the 
ice penalty, and then surrendered a three-on-one. 

But somewhere along the way in this, the worst six-game homestand in 
club history, luck found this team. 

“I don’t think it was all luck. I just thought it was (goalie Stuart Skinner) 
playing great,” said centreman Derek Ryan. “I agree that we haven’t had 
the most puck luck in the last few games. Hopefully we can turn that 
corner and continue to have luck like we did tonight.” 

Skinner made his saves, and the Blue Jackets executed like a team that 
has two wins in its past 10 games. Then, seconds later, the biggest break 
arrived: Jakub Voracek lost his helmet, then inexplicably continued to 
play on, like a guy who doesn’t know the NHL rule book. And on the 
same sequence, Kailer Yamamoto drew a tripping call. 

“It was a little bit of a brain cramp from Jake,” said Blue Jackets head 
coach Brad Larsen. “You can’t play the puck when your helmet is off.” 

That was the fortune this Oilers club has not stumbled across in two 
weeks or more. Four minutes of five-on-three for a team on a six-game 
losing skein — that had not held the lead in a hockey game since puck 
drop six games ago. 

Two minutes to end this thing, once and for all. 

“They’re probably first with the power play in the league, so it was a huge 
challenge,” said Columbus defenceman Vlad Gavrikov. “Two minutes of 
five-on-three — that’s huge for them and they scored twice." 

It’s that time of year when the Grinch’s heart grows three times in size. 
And so it was that the Hockey Gods took their foot off the Oilers’ 
collective neck — for one night, at least — and they took it from there. 

Jesse Puljujarvi scored on both ends of that early power play with goal 
just 46 seconds apart, and then Ryan poked home a loose puck at 11:07. 
Edmonton’s power play was awake, they had a fourth-line goal that has 
been almost non-existent for the past month, and they were on their way 
to a comfortable 5-2 win. 

“It’s exactly what we didn’t want,” said assistant coach Glen Gulutzan of 
his team’s wonky start. “But I'm not going to lie to you... There’s a part in 
my head that said ‘OK, Skins is warmed up and we got out of it.’” 

Stuart Skinner did what a goalie is supposed to do: He gave his team a 
chance to survive a rocky start. A chance for the mistakes to be forgotten 

about, and still be in the contest when the things turned their way a few 
minutes later. 

“The start is huge for everybody on this hockey team,” said Skinner, who 
is well aware that his team hasn’t opened the scoring in a game for two 
weeks. “It was nice to get a couple saves in right away. It gave us some 
momentum and we just took over from there. It was a lot of fun tonight.” 

Just up from a stint in the minors, Brendan Perlini found himself on a line 
with Ryan and Zack Kassian and decided to play like the guy who had six 
pre-season goals at training camp last fall. He rifled seven shots on goal 
Thursday, and went home with a goal, an assist, and a spot on a line that 
has been percolating of late. 

Depth scoring has been a very sore spot — the Oilers recently went 10 
games without a goal from their third or fourth lines — so to win a game 
5-2 where Connor McDavid (two assists) and Leon Draisaitl (one helper) 
only combined for three assists is major news here in Oil Country. 

Oilers snap home losing streak, end homestand on a high note 

“It is a huge confidence builder, not only for the bottom-six, but for the 
top-six as well,” Ryan said. “I think my line in particular has … started to 
come across some confidence. We’re playing well and playing in the 
offensive zone. We were not getting scored on and playing well 
defensively. 

“Whether we score or not, we have to find ways to contribute and I think 
we have done that.” 

Yeah, scoring would be nice. That was Ryan’s first point in 23 games. 
Kassian added an assist for the second straight game after six pointless, 
and Warren Foegele — playing on the top line in Zach Hyman’s absence 
— guided in an empty netter for his first goal in 21 games. 

Depth scoring like that is why Edmonton has become known as a two-
man team. Until they disprove that label, that’s what they’re always going 
to be. 

But for one night, at least, there is some joy in Snowville. 

The Oilers won a game. 

Let the trumpets sound. 
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Sportsnet.ca / In an eerily familiar, empty Bell Centre, the Canadiens 
finally win again 

 

Ryan Dixon December 16, 2021, 11:52 PM 

 

It was all so eerily familiar. 

On Thursday night, the Philadelphia Flyers and Montreal Canadiens 
became the first NHL teams this season to play in an empty building, as 
the Habs complied with a late-day request from the Quebec government 
to prevent any fans from entering the Bell Centre due to rapidly rising 
COVID numbers in the province. 

Just like that, an arena known for being one of the most lively in the 
league — that is, when the Canadiens aren’t bottom-feeders, anyway — 
fell silent again and the odd aesthetic of NHLers competing in front of 
empty chairs instantly transported viewers back to the darkest days of 
the pandemic, when you wondered if things would ever improve. 

The game itself also had a very recognizable unsettling feeling for Habs 
fans who’ve been watching this team all year. 
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Despite carrying the play and generating the bulk of the quality scoring 
chances, Montreal witnessed a 1-0 lead turn into a 2-1 deficit right before 
the second period ended. But just when it seemed like an eighth straight 
loss was inevitable, Laurent Dauphin scored his first NHL goal in five 
years and six days to pull his team even. 

In Montreal’s first shootout of the season, Cayden Primeau — facing the 
club his dad, Keith, once captained — stopped all three Flyers shooters 
he saw to make Jonathan Drouin’s one-on-one tally against Carter Hart 
hold up, as the Habs skated off with a 3-2 victory. 

It was a bright spot against the dark backdrop of once again having 
nobody there to scream and shout when the home side won. While they 
may not have had any fans to celebrate with, the Canadiens had to be 
pretty happy not only about how this one turned out, but the effort they 
put in. Here are some takeaways from Montreal’s first win in nearly three 
weeks. 

Cole Caufield is feeling it 

Stuck on one goal this season, Cole Caufield entered Thursday night’s 
game with a shooting percentage of 2.1. That mark actually got worse 
versus Philly because Caulfield fired a game-high eight shots — doubling 
his previous best this season — on net without getting a puck past Hart. 
Goal or no goal, though, this was easily one of the rookie’s best games of 
the campaign, as he was buzzing around the offensive zone. 

During one second-period sequence, Caufield swooped in and fired a 
shot Hart was able to stop. Moments later, the puck found him again in 
the slot and Caufield juked around Philly defenceman Kevin Connaugton 
and forced Hart into an even better save than the one he’d just previously 
made. 

While his confidence will only truly return once those attempts start 
finding the back of the net, Caufield has to take something from the fact 
he was all over it on this night. If he keeps creating chances like this, that 
shooting percentage is going to spike. 

Other eye-catching youngsters 

If Caufield was impossible to miss on this occasion, Kale Clague wasn’t 
far behind. Picked up for his offensive potential on the waiver wire on 
Dec. 5, Clague carried the puck like a guy who believes he can make a 
difference out there. Playing beside Brett Kulak on the right side as a left-
hand shot, Clague made a great play in the second period when he 
pinched down to snare the puck at the half-wall, then skittered inside the 
checking of Zack MacEwen to get a shot on Hart. 

And for all the times he was pushing the pace, it never came at the cost 
putting himself out of position defensively or causing play to run back 
toward the Montreal goal. 

When Philly did get its chances, Primeau was largely up to the task of 
shutting the door. While Jackson Cates’ go-ahead goal late in the middle 
frame was a between-the-pads shot Primeau should have rebuffed, he 
made a couple terrific saves on Travis Sanheim — including one in 
overtime — before a perfect showing in the shootout. 

Even Ryan Poehling, though he didn’t directly factor in the scoring, 
looked strong on the puck, as his line featuring Caufield on the right and 
the always-chugging Artturi Lehkonen on the left side had more than one 
impressive shift. 

Chiarots of Fire 

It’s basically a forgone conclusion that pending-UFA Ben Chiarot will be 
traded at some point this season and, if the asking price is high, it’s not 
hard to see why. 

Chiarot will always make his money being a big, punishing defender who 
can move well enough to stay in front of today’s shifty players. Burying 
Sean Couturier in overtime — and getting a penalty in the process — 
after the Philly forward whacked at a puck Primeau was trying to cover? 
That’s classic Chiarot. 

But the defenceman has also shown an ability to get involved in the 
offence this year, as evidenced by his season-high seven shots on goal 
in this game. One of those attempts lead directly to Dauphin’s tying goal, 
as Chiarot wheeled across the top of the offensive zone and whipped a 
puck on goal that Hart spat out and Dauphin swatted home. 

Whoever forks over a first-round pick for Chiarot this season will be doing 
it because they want a playoff-tested, top-four guy who you can count on 
to thrive in a physical role when the games get a little more greasy. 
Increasingly, though, No. 8 is showing there’s more to his game than just 
pure muscle. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Brandon Sutter's ongoing COVID battle different from 
Uncle Darryl's 

 

Eric Francis December 16, 2021, 5:33 PM 

 

It’s been almost nine months since Brent Sutter feared for his son’s well-
being, as 32-year-old Brandon struggled mightily through the effects of 
COVID-19. 

Dad’s COVID concerns have been heightened lately by his son’s ongoing 
battle to return to health, let alone the Vancouver Canucks lineup. 

And now, Brent’s 63-year-old brother and Brandon's uncle, Calgary 
Flames coach Darryl Sutter, has COVID. 

“It worries me whenever anybody gets it, especially when you have a son 
who has gone through it,” said Brent while on his way to watch the Red 
Deer Rebels, which he owns. 

“Seeing what he had to go through, that was a tough thing. 

“At least with vaccines it gives you some protection, as there’s a much 
higher chance you won’t get severely ill with it. 

“Talking to Darryl, so far nobody with the Flames has been severely ill.” 

The Flames confirmed Thursday that some of the sequencing from early 
tests have confirmed several players have the Omicron variant, which is 
hardly shocking considering the speed in which a total of 30 Flames 
players and staffers have become infected since Saturday. 

And while the short-term ramifications involve seeing the league 
postpone four Flames games through Saturday, one of the many 
unknowns is how this could affect players long-term. 

In Brandon’s case, the effects have been so severe, his career has been 
put on hold. 

“Right now they won’t let him work out,” said Brent, whose son has yet to 
play a game this season. 

“He’s got long-haulers. His heart was racing on him this summer. He said 
he felt dizzy and had a hard time getting air. 

“He’s feeling better, but until all the blood results are normal, he can’t 
start working out because they don’t want to set him back again.” 

Brandon’s initial COVID-19 diagnosis came in March, when 21 Canucks 
players tested positive for the P.1 (Gamma) variant, immediately 
confining many of the players to bed with a wide range of ailments. 

Brandon dealt with severe flu-like symptoms, such as headaches, fever, 
sweating, body aches, sore throat and fatigue. 

His pregnant wife and their two young kids also got COVID, but fared 
much better. 
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“He was one sick pup,” said Brent. 

“We were really worried about him mentally because it does a number on 
you when you can’t do anything.” 

He recovered in time to join the Canucks for their return mid-April, lasting 
eight games before missing the balance of the season. 

He felt OK through parts of the summer before the complications arose, 
prompting doctors to run various tests to determine if he was dealing with 
pericarditis, which is inflammation around the sac of the heart, 
sometimes brought on by COVID. 

Still, no definitive answers. 

“A few things started creeping up in July, and then in August when he 
started cranking it up, it got so bad he couldn’t really walk around the 
block,” said Brent, who recently visited Brandon and his young family of 
five in Vancouver. 

“So they tell you to simply rest. 

“They said to Brandon, ‘You won’t start seeing improvement until the 
eighth month.’” 

It has already been that long. 

Will some of the more than 20 per cent of NHL players who have entered 
the league’s COVID-19 protocol this season experience similar ailments 
down the road? 

That remains to be seen, as the scenario is much different this time. 

The major difference between what Brandon went through compared to 
what the Flames are going through, is that he, and his teammates, didn’t 
have the luxury of being double-vaccinated, as 99 per cent of current 
NHLers are. 

“The vaccinations are obviously critical,” said Brent. 

“They’re saying booster shots are critical too. At least if you get 
symptoms, it keeps you from getting really sick.” 

Brent’s Rebels made headlines last season when the players were 
housed in the team’s arena suites. 

The rink will soon act as co-host for the World Junior Hockey 
Championships, starting Boxing Day, when Sweden and Russia clash at 
the Centrium, bringing a whole new set of COVID concerns for the 
longtime Islanders forward. 

The five teams that will play Group B games in his barn arrived in Red 
Deer Wednesday. 

“It’s not a bubble, but it kind of is as they’re only supposed to go from the 
rink to the hotel,” said Brent, whose facility requires proof of double 
vaccination. 

“It’s pretty tight, and rightly so. It has to be. 

“Hockey Canada will do everything it can to make sure these players and 
teams can be protected as best they can. That’s all you can ask for.” 

That, and a healthy recovery for his son, brother and everyone else 
threatened by the ongoing pandemic. 
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Sportsnet.ca / NHL Power Rankings: Holiday Wish List Edition 

 

Rory Boylen December 16, 2021, 10:44 AM 

 

It's been a heavy week of news with a sudden rise in COVID cases, more 
game postponements and real questions and concern over Olympic 
involvement. The NHL returned to stricter protocols on Wednesday, 
similar to last year, and in Ontario arena capacities have been cut in half. 
Who knows where this goes next. 

Eight days away from the Christmas break on the schedule, what we 
really wish for is health and happiness for all -- and that we eventually 
come out the other side of this together. 

In the face of these challenges, the games go on, with no real discussion 
about pausing all 32 teams. So the Power Rankings continue, with teams 
ranked from strongest to weakest, factoring in recent results. And this 
time of year everyone is wishing for something, so what is each NHL 
team asking for? That's our theme on Dec. 16. 

1. Tampa Bay Lightning (18-6-4) 

No, it's not too much to wish for a third Stanley Cup in a row. The 
Lightning are as complete a team as ever. They've been without Nikita 
Kucherov since early October and since Brayden Point was added to the 
injury list as well, the Lightning have run a 9-2-1 record. 

2. Toronto Maple Leafs (20-8-2) 

Wishing for playoff wins, no 4-1 leads, and avoiding the Boston Bruins. 
There is a ton going for the Leafs right now as they've settled in, the 
power play is clicking, and Jack Campbell sustains a Vezina-esque start. 
But we all know this season only matters come playoff time, so any wish 
has to do with finally finding success there. 

3. New York Rangers (19-7-3) 

They have an elite forward in Artemi Panarin, a Norris winner on defence 
with Adam Fox and an early Vezina favourite in net with Igor Shesterkin. 
When the younger pieces come along, this thing may really take off. All 
we need is a wishful spark from first overall pick Alexis Lafreniere, or 
second overall pick Kaapo Kakko. 

4. Colorado Avalanche (17-7-2) 

Could be that Devon Toews makes Team Canada's Olympic roster, or 
that Nazem Kadri doesn't price himself out of town. But how about an 
historical wish? Cale Makar has 13 goals in 23 games, enough to sit tied 
for 15th among all players in goal scoring. He's pacing extremely well 
and, if he can keep it up, could become the third defenceman in history to 
score 40 goals in a season (joining Paul Coffey and Bobby Orr). Is the 
record 48 goals for a defenceman within reach? We can wish. 

5. Minnesota Wild (19-8-1) 

Wishing a contract extension is coming soon for Dean Evason. The head 
coach first took over on an interim basis in 2019-20, just before the 
pandemic pause, starting 8-4-0 and losing in the qualifying round of the 
bubble playoffs. Then he signed a two-year pact to drop the interim tag 
and it's been all rosy since. The Wild were one of the best surprises last 
season, with a faster and more fun game thanks to a few younger 
players taking on bigger roles, and have continued in 2021-22 sitting atop 
the Central. Cap challenges lie ahead, but Evason has had nothing but 
good results since taking over and deserves the commitment. 

6. Carolina Hurricanes (19-7-1) 

In some circles 'The Michigan', or lacrosse-style goal, is referred to as 
'The Svechnikov', but these days Anaheim's Trevor Zegras is leading the 
"fancy goal" conversation. Svechnikov has scored the lacrosse goal twice 
and attempted it other times. Wishing he gets another one soon and the 
unique goal attempts become something of a competition in the league. 

7. Washington Capitals (17-5-7) 

Fifty, no, 60 goals for Alex Ovechkin. Who isn't rooting for him to break 
Wayne Gretzky's all-time goals record at this point? Ovechkin is second 
in the league with 20 goals in 28 games this season and he continues to 
amaze at 36 years old. It'd be a heck of a thing to see him finish with the 
goal totals of a superstar 10 years his junior. 
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8. Florida Panthers (18-6-4) 

This was supposed to be the year Spencer Knight started to grab hold of 
the starting job, but he has struggled big time. He has a 3.42 GAA and 
.892 save percentage, which comes out of nowhere given his track 
record. He allowed eight goals against Ottawa last time out. The 
Panthers are wishing he settles in and finds himself again because they'll 
need some wins from Knight in 2022 and, perhaps, even in the playoffs. 
As good as Sergei Bobrovsky has been this year in a bounce back 
campaign, he has allowed 23 goals in his past eight starts. 

9. St. Louis Blues (16-8-5) 

In the short-term, the Blues are wishing Vladimir Tarasenko finds his 
scoring touch again. A strong start was followed by a 10-game goalless 
drought, but he has scored twice in his past five. In the longer term, a 
strong goal scoring run could lead to the completion of Tarasenko's trade 
request, and a happy return for St. Louis. 

10. Nashville Predators (17-10-1) 

A big part of Nashville's turnaround in the middle of last season, Juuse 
Saros is again putting up spectacular numbers (.925 save percentage, 
2.24 GAA, two shutouts). There's a lot of stiff competition for the Vezina 
this season, but Saros got better as last season went along and if he 
does the same in 2022, it wouldn't be a waste to wish for him to get the 
award. 

32 Thoughts: The Podcast 

Jeff Marek and Elliotte Friedman talk to a lot of people around the hockey 
world, and then they tell listeners all about what they’ve heard and what 
they think about it. 

11. Pittsburgh Penguins (15-8-5) 

This team has found a way to stay in it so far and now the return of 
Evgeni Malkin isn't far off. Sidney Crosby, at 34, is still producing like he's 
the kid and Kris Letang, also at 34, is still highly productive as well. In a 
season where we're seeing 36-year-old Penguins rival Alex Ovechkin 
turn back the clock, we're wishing Malkin returns to a similar dominant 
level and lifts the Penguins higher. 

12. Anaheim Ducks (17-9-5) 

One of the most surprisingly excellent starts in the league, Anaheim is 
averaging over three goals per game after finishing with the worst 
offence last season (2.21 goals per game). In the five-game road trip 
they just wrapped up the Ducks scored just 10 times though, and so are 
wishing their first two months are sustainable on offence. (And they did 
put up four on Seattle Wednesday night at home.) 

13. Calgary Flames (15-7-6) 

Obviously there are off-ice happenings with this team that are more 
important and right now good health is the primary wish with the Flames. 
On the ice, there was a need for another secondary scorer to support 
Andrew Mangiapane so Flames fans could be wishing to be trade 
deadline buyers to help a playoff push -- and that would be a beautiful 
development after the frustration of last season. 

14. Vegas Golden Knights (17-11-0) 

When Jack Eichel gets back into game action in 2022, we're wishful of 
seeing him unite with Mark Stone and Max Pacioretty on a super line. 
Whether we get that or not, it will be nice to have Eichel back in action 
and to see the impact he could have on this sleeping giant. 

15. Boston Bruins (14-9-2) 

Secondary scoring. They didn't get it when they wished for it last season, 
or the season before that, but it remains the most glaring area of need on 
a roster that still fancies itself a contender. Taylor Hall has just five goals 
in 25 games and so could help in that regard, as could Jake DeBrusk 
(indirectly) who has asked for a trade and may bring back a wild card to 
help the situation. 

16. Winnipeg Jets (13-10-5) 

Mark Scheifele is a bubble candidate for Team Canada's roster, and a lot 
of builds leave him off completely because his start hasn't been up to his 
usual standard. For the Jets, that means their No. 1 centre hasn't been at 
his best and now that winger Blake Wheeler is out for an extended 
period, Winnipeg really needs Scheifele to come through. He has nine 
points in his past six games now, so fans are wishing this is the start of 
him turning a corner, and re-igniting a case to be on Canada if NHLers 
go. 

17. Edmonton Oilers (16-11-0) 

Right now? Wishing for a win. More down the road this season? Wishing 
for an impactful trade. Whether it comes in net, on the blue line, or in the 
bottom six up front, the Oilers clearly need help in a few places and can't 
head into a playoff race without doing anything. Heck, GM Ken Holland 
said the team's play would decide how he approaches the trade market 
and though we generally take that to mean he'll buy if they win, maybe 
some more losses will lead to change. Can't waste another year of 
Connor McDavid and Leon Draisaitl. 

Remaining Time -10:06 

Oilers GM Holland understands players wanting to go to Beijing Winter 
Olympics 

18. Los Angeles Kings (12-10-5) 

Kings fans are probably hoping for meaninfgul hockey late into the 
season but, especially if the team slips out of the race, how about 
wishing for a look at Alex Turcotte and/or Quinton Byfield at the NHL 
level? Byfield returned from injury recently and has played two games for 
the AHL's Ontario Reign, where Turcotte has 10 points in 16 games. 
Both will be major factors in the future of this team so they won't be 
rushed, but can we get a glimpse? 

19. Columbus Blue Jackets (14-12-1) 

A 3-6-1 stretch has seen the Blue Jackets fall out of a wild card spot, 
which would be a surprise to get in the first place. But we don't want to 
see this team completely fall out of the race now. The Blue Jackets have 
a lot of nice pieces to build up with and are wishing they can hang around 
the other wild card contenders for a while so that these players are in 
meaningful games in February and March. 

20. Detroit Red Wings (14-12-3) 

It has been a wonderful start to the season for Wings fans -- their team is 
still alive at the Christmas break! Lucas Raymond is a Calder favourite, 
Moritz Seider is under the radar but there with him, and still-rookie Alex 
Nedeljkovic is proving a great, cheap pick up. The wish here is that all of 
the good from the first two months doesn't evaporate and that the 
movement we're seeing is perhaps indicative of the rebuild being over. 

21. San Jose Sharks (15-13-1) 

There's a situation percolating with Evander Kane putting up points in the 
AHL and gearing up for an NHL return. How or when that might happen 
remains unclear. The Sharks could use the offence he'd bring as they 
hang in the playoff race, but won't want to interrupt any team chemistry. 
Whether Kane is traded or seamlessly fits back in, the Sharks are 
wishing for an easy resolution. 

22. Dallas Stars (13-11-2) 

Wishing happy retirement to Ben Bishop, who announced the end of his 
career this week after a knee injury made a return impossible. But the 
current Stars team still is wishing for some goals. Ranked 24th in the 
league in offence, Dallas has largely been carried by their top line. Tyler 
Seguin has two goals in his past 13 games and Jamie Benn two in his 
past 10. Denis Gurianov has just four goals on the season. The Stars are 
good enough defensively and Jake Oettinger and Braden Holtby have 
done well in net, but this team remains limited by its offence and is 
wishing for more goals. 
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23. Vancouver Canucks (13-15-2) 

Wishing for nightly "Bruce There It Is" chants. They're undefeated under 
their new head coach and while that run will end at some point, can the 
Canucks claw their way back to meaningful hockey? They've played 
more games than the other teams around them in the standings, but are 
only four points out right now. It'll take a heck of a finish to get there, but 
if the home crowd is regularly serenading the bench boss maybe it's 
possible? 

24. Philadelphia Flyers (11-12-4) 

GM Chuck Fletcher made an attempt to change his team's direction in 
the summer through trade and when that didn't bring results, he let go of 
head coach Alain Vigneault earlier this month. It's too early to determine 
if that's going to pay off (a current three-game winning streak is a good 
start) but for those wishing the trade market will get flowing again in 
2022, the Flyers remain a team that could make a splash. 

25. Chicago Blackhawks (11-15-2) 

Marc-Andre Fleury was shocked at being moved to Chicago in the off-
season, had to consider if he wanted to go, and then started the season 
poorly. Now, he's back in the mix for Team Canada's starting goalie and 
recently won his 500th career game. The Blackhawks are well out of the 
playoff race and so are likely to trade Fleury before the March deadline, 
but might Hawks fans wish the smiling Fleury stuck around and signed 
an extension? Because without him there's a huge hole in net -- hard to 
come out of a rebuild that way. 

26. Ottawa Senators (9-16-1) 

The Senators started poorly in the North Division last season, then 
became a tough beat in the latter half of the season. Similarly they 
started poorly this season as well and now a 5-1-0 stretch -- including 
back-to-back wins over Tampa and Florida -- has resumed reason for 
optimism. Hoping for playoffs may be aggressive, but wishing a level of 
success and consistency that shows progress in the rebuild would do a 
lot for confidence. 

27. New York Islanders (7-12-5) 

It's been a tough go for the Islanders so far, with an early season 
impacted by COVID, and the machine-like way they racked up wins the 
past two years has stalled. What better wish during the holiday season 
than for some of that magic to return in 2022? It would be great if Mathew 
Barzal specifically, because he's the team's offensive heartbeat, started 
turning it on after a slow start and maybe that's beginning to happen -- he 
has nine points in his past six games. 

28. Seattle Kraken (10-16-3) 

Philipp Grubauer was looked at as likely to continue the success he had 
in Colorado, and Washington before that, with the expansion Kraken, but 
it has not gone to plan. While Seattle has iced a good defensive team, 
they have the NHL's worst save percentage by a mile. Grubauer has a 
3.25 GAA, .884 save percentage, and wishing to bring that back to 
competitive levels in 2022. If he can, we may start looking at the Kraken 
differently. 

29. New Jersey Devils (10-12-5) 

If not for an injury that interrupted the start of his season, Jack Hughes' 
offensive numbers would be standing out more. But with seven points in 
10 games he's on a career-best pace and could top his career best 11 
goals and 31 points anyway. We were all wishing for the Hughes break 
out season that appears to be upon us and it could make the Devils an 
interesting team to follow in the 2022 portion of the season. 

30. Buffalo Sabres (9-15-4) 

Wins would be nice, but seeing the inevitability of another season sinking 
to the bottom of the standings, how about wishing for Owen Power to 
have a monster WJC? Buffalo's most recent first overall pick is set to star 

for Team Canada over the holidays and a strong performance could help 
Sabres fans forget about the current situation again for a little while. 

31. Montreal Canadiens (6-21-3) 

The return of a happy and healthy Carey Price. Doesn't seem like that 
will happen before the Christmas break, but could we see him back in 
game action after that? Whenever he does return to the Bell Centre the 
roof is going to blow off the building. 

32. Arizona Coyotes (5-21-2) 

Phil Kessel's name was already on the trade block and now defenceman 
Jakob Chychrun's name is floating about. The Coyotes are wishing for a 
couple things: big returns on their best trade assets, and a place to play 
next season. 
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